

# Understanding major trauma patients' perspectives of healthcare experiences and clinical communication within a Major Trauma Centre

Ruth Kathryn Tanti

Doctorate in Clinical Psychology

Supervised by

Dr Peter Fisher

Dr Róisín Cunningham

Submission Date: 12th June 2023

Re-submission date: 21<sup>st</sup> August 2023

Total word count: 24339

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the Doctorate of Clinical Psychology

University of Liverpool

#### Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank the major trauma patients who took the time to participate in this research. Thank you for sharing your experiences with me – it was a privilege to gain your perspectives. I hope the conceptualised themes are a good representation of our interviews.

Thank you to the team at the Outpatient Fracture Clinic at Aintree for being so friendly and welcoming whenever I visited to conduct interviews. I would also like to thank the patient, relative and volunteer forum within the Day One Major Trauma Support Service who reviewed the interview guide and ensured the questions asked were relevant and accessible.

To my supervisors, Peter and Róisín, a huge thank you for all of your support during this process. I have appreciated your knowledge, your helpful feedback and your willingness to talk through ideas with me. To Gill and Emily, thank you both for reviewing the studies in my systematic review and helping me ensure their validity, and quality.

I would not have even been on the doctoral programme without the support of my family. To my parents, thank you for always being there and for helping me navigate the long journey that is clinical psychology qualification. Thank you to my brothers who have kept me going over these last three years with fun overcooked sessions, catch-up calls and meet-ups.

Finally, my Chris. What a partner. You have been so supportive, kept me fuelled on tasty food, helped me excel, and continuously encouraged me to have a life outside of the course. I look forward to seeing where our next adventure takes us.

"Keep lighting up the world"

## Contents

Acknowledgements	2
Introductory Chapter: Thesis Overview	7
References	11
Chapter One: Systematic Review	17
Abstract	
Introduction	19
Review Aims	20
Method	21
Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria	21
Search Strategy	22
Quality Assessment	23
Theoretical Standpoint and Synthesis Plan	23
Results	23
Screening and Selection	23
Quality Assessment Results	26
Data Extraction	26
Analysis and Qualitative Synthesis	
Themes	
My health post-injury	33
How staff made me feel	34
My experiences of communication	35
What I was focused on next	37
Discussion	
Strengths and Limitations	41

Implications and Future Research42
Conclusion45
References
Chapter Two: Empirical Paper59
Abstract
Introduction
Method63
Design63
Ethics64
Procedure64
Recruitment64
Eligibility65
Informed Consent
Materials65
Interviews
Data Analysis66
Reflexivity67
Personal Reflection67
Results
Participant Characteristics68
Themes71
Challenges to 'speaking up'71
Conversations 'left me feeling'75
Strategies 'need to be clinical but tailored'78

Summary	80
Discussion	80
Strengths and Limitations	83
Clinical Implications	86
Future Research	88
Conclusion	
References	91
Appendices	102

#### List of Tables

Chapter One: Systematic Review	17
Table 1. Search terms	22
Table 2. Search syntax	22
Table 3. Quality assessment of eligible studies	27
Table 4. Participant and study characteristics of eligible studies	28
Table 5. Themes identified within each of the eligible studies	31
Table 6. Key quotes representative of each theme and subtheme	32
Chapter Two: Empirical Paper	59
Table 1. Participant characteristics	70
List of Figures	
Chapter One: Systematic Review	17
Figure 1. PRISMA flow diagram	25
Chapter Two: Empirical Paper	59

**Word Count** 

Thesis Section	Text (including tables)	References
Introductory Chapter: Thesis Overview	1050	1136
Chapter 1: Systematic Review	8139	2881
Chapter 2: Empirical Research	8658	2157
Appendices	6492	
Total	24339	

1

#### **Introductory Chapter: Thesis Overview**

2	A major traumatic injury can lead to multiple life-changing injuries and even death
3	(Rajput et al., 2020). In the United Kingdom (UK), major traumatic injuries are the leading
4	cause of death among people under the age of 45 (National Institute for Health and Care
5	Excellence, 2016; Yates et al., 1992). The most common mechanisms of injury were falls
6	(47%) and road traffic collisions (32%); reported in June – August 2019 (Waseem et al.,
7	2022). In 2013 – 2016 there were high incidences of suicide attempts in those age $20 - 39$ ,
8	with males having higher rates (72%) and suicide attempts accounting for 3.9% of trauma
9	admissions (Hardwick & Bellew, 2020). There are known psychological impacts of
10	experiencing a major traumatic event. Common psychological difficulties include depression
11	and anxiety (Vincent et al., 2015), which are more often reported by women and those with
12	pre-existing mental health difficulties (Gabbe et al., 2017). Post-traumatic stress can also
13	occur post-injury, characterised by flashbacks and hypo-/hyperarousal (Ehlers & Clark, 2000;
14	Kendrick et al., 2018; Kendrick et al., 2017).

Major trauma patients (MTP) therefore have a range of physical and psychological health needs. These needs are met by specialist multi-disciplinary teams (MDT) who provide necessary life-saving interventions and rehabilitation (NHS England, 2013). Both in and outside of the UK, the MDT work within designated major trauma networks or centres providing specialist care (Gabbe et al., 2017), which increases the survival rate of MTP (Cameron et al., 2008; Moran et al., 2018).

Treatment post-injury can be a lengthy process, with some individuals requiring lifelong support from healthcare services (Lyons et al., 2011). The care provided by staff therefore has the potential to be significantly influential on MTP, considering the amount of caring interactions and conversations that occur. Indeed, several complex conversations occur between patients and staff which incorporate instrumental information about injuries and health risks (Desjarlais-deKlerk & Wallace, 2013), but there is also a need to provide
emotional support through this clinical communication (Salmon & Young, 2005, 2017). The
provision of clinical communication by staff varies depending on their disciplinary training,
positionality and care aims (Cooper & Frain, 2018; Lehman et al., 2017), meaning it can be
challenging for MDT to provide communication that meets both the instrumental and
emotional needs of patients (Young et al., 2011).

32 Perceptions of care provision and clinical communication between staff and patients is subjective and can be influenced by MTP service expectations and perceived vulnerability 33 34 (Kellezi et al., 2020; Salmon & Young, 2005; Zoppi & Epstein, 2002). It would be beneficial 35 to consider MTP perceptions of healthcare and clinical communication, as it would identify 36 areas for service improvement, barriers to health promotion and ways to enable patients to 37 have a more active role in their treatment (Makoul, 1998; Street et al., 2005). Existing 38 reviews have mostly focused on the physical health outcomes and mortality of this patient 39 population (Kovachevich et al., 2009; Nayar et al., 2022; Sammy et al., 2016). Only one 40 existing review has explored MTP and carer perspectives, asking them about their experiences of hospital discharge (Collins et al., 2022). There is more evidence of empirical 41 42 research exploring MTP perspectives of rehabilitation and care needs (Baker et al., 2021; 43 Claydon et al., 2018; Cox et al., 2002; Gabbe et al., 2013), but limited research into MTP 44 perspectives of clinical communication needs (Braaf et al., 2018). Overall, there is a gap in 45 the systematic review of MTP perspectives of healthcare experiences post-injury, with a 46 limited understanding of the specific impact clinical communication has on their experiences. 47 This thesis therefore aims to bridge this gap in understanding.

The thesis comprises of two papers; Chapter 1: Systematic Review and Chapter 2:
Empirical Paper. Both papers have been prepared for submission to Injury (see Appendix A).
The systematic review involved comprehensive searches of qualitative studies related to MTP

51 perspectives of healthcare experiences, within four healthcare databases. Eleven studies 52 incorporating perspectives of 305 MTP were eligible for thematic synthesis (Thomas & 53 Harden, 2008). Four themes were conceptualised from the data: "My health post-injury"; 54 "How staff made me feel"; "My experiences of communication" and; "What I was focused 55 on next". The review suggested areas for future research, such as exploring the impact of 56 social stigma, power dynamics between staff and patients, rehabilitation service provision 57 and the role of families and carers. Clinical communication was an integral part of MTP 58 healthcare experiences, with most studies (nine) being incorporated within the 59 communication theme. Only one study's aims focused on MTP experiences of clinical 60 communication, highlighting that research in this area is limited and requires further research. 61 The empirical paper therefore links strongly with the future research recommendations of the 62 review.

63 The empirical paper aimed to further understand MTP perspectives of clinical communication within a major trauma centre (MTC). Twenty participants were purposively 64 65 sampled from the outpatient fracture clinic at Aintree Site MTC, Liverpool, UK, over an eight-month period (July 2022 - February 2023). Interviews were analysed using a pluralistic 66 qualitative approach (Salmon & Young, 2018). Three themes were conceptualised: 67 "Challenges to speaking up"; "Conversations left me feeling", and; "Strategies need to be 68 69 clinical but tailored". Participants spoke about not wanting to burden staff who they 70 perceived as being under immense pressure, trying to navigate medical terminology and 71 personal challenges related to feeling vulnerable and confused post-injury. The emotional 72 impact of conversations with staff were both positive (feel reassured, cared for, human again) 73 and negative (feeling like an object, angry, confused and dependent). Finally, participants 74 identified effective communication strategies that were used by staff but could be utilised 75 further; related to written communication, injury explanation and person-centred

76	communication. Understanding MTP experiences of communication therefore provided an
77	insight into the challenges, emotional impact and effective strategies of clinical
78	communication. Exploring MTP perceptions of being a burden on staff and NHS services,
79	and the role of family members as a proxy for patient-staff communication requires further
80	investigation to improve quality care provision. Staff training is required to address
81	communication issues raised by MTP and to enable staff to be responsive to the
82	psychological distress of MTP. It is essential to produce guidance for staff, to encourage
83	conversations with MTP regarding emotional states, to normalise vulnerability, orientate
84	MTP and provide accessible communication. Finally, a need to provide MTP with multiple
85	options of communicating and addressing psychological difficulties has been established.

86	References
87	Baker, E., Xyrichis, A., Norton, C., Hopkins, P., & Lee, G. (2021). Challenges associated
88	with recovery from blunt thoracic injuries from hospital admission to six-months after
89	discharge: A qualitative interview study. International Emergency Nursing, 57,
90	101045. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ienj.2021.101045
91	Braaf, S., Ameratunga, S., Nunn, A., Christie, N., Teague, W., Judson, R., & Gabbe, B. J.
92	(2018). Patient-identified information and communication needs in the context of
93	major trauma. BMC Health Services Research, 18(1), 163.
94	https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-2971-7
95	Cameron, P. A., Gabbe, B. J., Cooper, D. J., Walker, T., Judson, R., & McNeil, J. (2008). A
96	statewide system of trauma care in Victoria: effect on patient survival. The Medical
97	Journal of Australia, 189(10), 546-550. https://doi.org/10.5694/j.1326-
98	<u>5377.2008.tb02176.x</u>
99	Claydon, J., Maniatopoulos, G., Robinson, L., & Fearon, P. (2018). Challenges experienced
100	during rehabilitation after traumatic multiple rib fractures: a qualitative study.
101	Disability and Rehabilitation, 40(23), 2780-2789.
102	https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1358771
103	Collins, J., Lizarondo, L., Taylor, S., & Porritt, K. (2022). Adult patient and carer experiences
104	of planning for hospital discharge after a major trauma event: a qualitative systematic
105	review. Disability and Rehabilitation, 1-21.
106	https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2022.2133180
107	Cooper, N., & Frain, J. (2018). ABC of Clinical Communication. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
108	Cox, H., Turner, d., & Penner, W. (2002). Narratives of recovery from traumatic injury:
109	Issues in the nursing care of patients in rehabilitation. Rehabilitation Nursing, 5(3), 8-
110	15.

- 111 Desjarlais-deKlerk, K., & Wallace, J. (2013). Instrumental and socioemotional
- communications in doctor-patient interactions in urban and rural clinics. *BMC Health Services Research*, *13*(261). https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-261
- 114 Ehlers, A., & Clark, D. M. (2000). A cognitive model of posttraumatic stress disorder.
- 115 *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *38*(4), 319-345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-</u>
- <u>116</u> <u>7967(99)00123-0</u>
- 117 Gabbe, B. J., Simpson, P. M., Cameron, P. A., Ponsford, J., Lyons, R. A., Collie, A.,
- 118 Fitzgerald, M., Judson, R., Teague, W. J., Braaf, S., Nunn, A., Ameratunga, S., &
- 119 Harrison, J. E. (2017). Long-term health status and trajectories of seriously injured
- 120 patients: A population-based longitudinal study. *PLoS Medicine*, *14*(7), e1002322.
- 121 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002322
- 122 Gabbe, B. J., Sleney, J. S., Gosling, C. M., Wilson, K., Hart, M. J., Sutherland, A. M., &
- 123 Christie, N. (2013). Patient perspectives of care in a regionalised trauma system:
- 124 lessons from the Victorian State Trauma System. *The Medical Journal of Australia*,
- 125 *198*(3), 149-152. <u>https://doi.org/10.5694/mja12.11179</u>
- 126 Hardwick, K., & Bellew, M. (2020). Admission to a UK Major Trauma Centre following
- 127 deliberate self-harm and attempted suicide: Prevalence and outcomes. *Trauma*, 22(4),
- 128 285-294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1460408619899596</u>
- 129 Kellezi, B., Earthy, S., Sleney, J., Beckett, K., Barnes, J., Christie, N., Horsley, D., Jones, T.,
- 130 & Kendrick, D. (2020). What can trauma patients' experiences and perspectives tell us
- about the perceived quality of trauma care? a qualitative study set within the UK
- 132 National Health Service. *Injury*, *51*(5), 1231-1237.
- 133 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2020.02.063
- 134 Kendrick, D., Baker, R., Hill, T., Beckett, K., Coupland, C., Kellezi, B., Joseph, S., Barnes,
- 135 J., Sleney, J., Christie, N., & Morriss, R. (2018). Early risk factors for depression,

136	anxiety and post-traumatic distress after hospital admission for unintentional injury:
137	multicentre cohort study. Journal of Psychosomatic Research, 112, 15-24.
138	https://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/id/eprint/10068865/1/Christie%20Main%20paper%204Ma
139	<u>y18.pdf</u>
140	Kendrick, D., Dhiman, P., Kellezi, B., Coupland, C., Whitehead, J., Beckett, K., Christie, N.,
141	Sleney, J., Barnes, J., Joseph, S., & Morriss, R. (2017). Psychological morbidity and
142	return to work after injury: multicentre cohort study. British Journal of General
143	Practice, 67(661), e555-e564. https://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp17X691673
144	Kovachevich, R., Shah, J. P., Arens, A. M., Stuart, M. J., Dahm, D. L., & Levy, B. A. (2009).
145	Operative management of the medial collateral ligament in the multi-ligament injured
146	knee: an evidence-based systematic review. Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology,
147	Arthroscopy, 17(7), 823-829. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00167-009-0810-4
148	Lehman, B. J., David, D. M., & Gruber, J. A. (2017). Rethinking the biopsychosocial model
149	of health: Understanding health as a dynamic system. Social and Personality
150	Psychology Compass, 11(8). https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12328
151	Lyons, R. A., Kendrick, D., Towner, E. M., Christie, N., Macey, S., Coupland, C., Gabbe, B.
152	J., & Group, U. K. B. o. I. S. (2011). Measuring the population burden of injuries-
153	implications for global and national estimates: a multi-centre prospective UK
154	longitudinal study. PLoS Medicine, 8(12), e1001140.
155	https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001140
156	Makoul, G. (1998). Perpetuating passivity: reliance and reciprocal determinism in physician-
157	patient interaction. Journal of Health Communication, 3(3), 233-259.
158	https://doi.org/10.1080/108107398127355
159	Moran, C. G., Lecky, F., Bouamra, O., Lawrence, T., Edwards, A., Woodford, M., Willett,
160	K., & Coats, T. J. (2018). Changing the System - Major Trauma Patients and Their

- 161 Outcomes in the NHS (England) 2008-17. *EClinicalMedicine*, 2-3, 13-21.
- 162 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2018.07.001</u>
- 163 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. (2016). *Major trauma: assessment and*
- 164 *initial management*. National Clinical Guidance Centre.
- 165 https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng39/resources/major-trauma-assessment-and-
- 166 <u>initial-management-pdf-1837400761285</u>
- 167 Nayar, S. K., Alcock, H. M. F., & Edwards, D. S. (2022). Primary amputation versus limb
- 168 salvage in upper limb major trauma: a systematic review. *European Journal of*
- 169 Orthopaedic Surgery & Traumatology, 32(3), 395-403.
- 170 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00590-021-03008-x</u>
- 171 Rajput, K., Sud, A., Rees, M., & Rutka, O. (2020). Epidemiology of trauma presentations to a
- 172 major trauma centre in the North West of England during the COVID-19 level 4
- 173 lockdown. *European Journal of Trauma and Emergency Surgery*.
- 174 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00068-020-01507-w</u>
- 175 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2005). Core assumptions and research opportunities in clinical
- 176 communication. *Patient Education and Counselling*, 58(3), 225-234.
- 177 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2005.05.018
- 178 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2017). The inseparability of emotional and instrumental care in
- 179 cancer: Towards a more powerful science of clinical communication. *Patient*
- 180 *Education and Counselling*, *100*(11), 2138-2140.
- 181 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2017.05.019
- 182 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2018). Qualitative methods can test and challenge what we think
- 183 we know about clinical communication if they are not too constrained by
- 184 methodological 'brands'. *Patient Education and Counselling*, 101(9), 1515-1517.
- 185 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2018.07.005

- 186 Sammy, I., Lecky, F., Sutton, A., Leaviss, J., & O'Cathain, A. (2016). Factors affecting
- 187 mortality in older trauma patients-A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Injury*,
  188 47(6), 1170-1183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2016.02.027
- 189 Street, R., Gordon, H., Ward, M., Krupat, E., & Kravitz, R. (2005). Patient Participation in
- 190 Medical Consultations: Why Some Patients Are More Involved Than Others. *Medical*
- 191 *Care*, *43*(10), 960-969. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.mlr.0000178172.40344.70</u>
- 192 Thomas, J., & Harden, A. (2008). Methods for the thematic synthesis of qualitative research
- 193 in systematic reviews. *BioMed Central Medical Research Methodology*, 8, 45.
- 194 <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-8-45</u>
- 195 Vincent, H. K., Horodyski, M., Vincent, K. R., Brisbane, S. T., & Sadasivan, K. K. (2015).
- 196 Psychological Distress After Orthopedic Trauma: Prevalence in Patients and
- 197 Implications for Rehabilitation. *PM&R*, 7(9), 978-989.
- 198 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmrj.2015.03.007</u>
- 199 Waseem, S., Romann, R., Lenihan, J., Rawal, J., Carrothers, A., Hull, P., & Chou, D. (2022).
- 200 Trauma epidemiology after easing of lockdown restrictions: experience from a level-
- 201 one major trauma centre in England. *European Journal of Trauma and Emergency*
- 202 Surgery, 48(2), 1471-1478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00068-021-01725-w</u>
- 203 Yates, D. W., Woodford, M., & Hollis, S. (1992). Preliminary analysis of the care of injured
- 204 patients in 33 British hospitals: first report of the United Kingdom major trauma
- 205 outcome study. *British Medical Journal*, 305(737).
- 206 <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.305.6856.737</u>
- 207 Young, B., Ward, J., Forsey, M., Gravenhorst, K., & Salmon, P. (2011). Examining the
- 208 validity of the unitary theory of clinical relationships: comparison of observed and
- 209 experienced parent-doctor interaction. *Patient Education and Counselling*, 85(1), 60-
- 210 67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2010.08.027</u>

- 211 Zoppi, K., & Epstein, R. M. (2002). Is Communication a Skill? Communication Behaviors
- and Being in Relation. *Communication Techniques and Behaviors*, 34(5), 319-324.
- 213 <u>https://fammedarchives.blob.core.windows.net/imagesandpdfs/pdfs/FamilyMedicineV</u>
- 214 <u>ol34Issue5Zoppi319.pdf</u>
- 215

## **Chapter One: Systematic Review**

What does major trauma patients' healthcare experiences tell us about their needs post-

## injury: A systematic review

Target Journal: Injury

Word Count: 8139

216

#### Abstract

217 Major trauma patients (MTP) experience many physical and psychological difficulties post-218 injury. These healthcare needs are treated by specialist multi-disciplinary teams within 219 various inpatient settings; including major trauma centres (MTC). This review explored MTP healthcare experiences and what these experiences tells us about their needs post-injury. Four 220 221 electronic databases (PsycInfo, Medline, CINAHL and PsychArticles) were searched in May 2023 for studies that were in English, peer-reviewed primary qualitative research and 222 223 recruited MTP participants. From this search 11 key studies incorporating perspectives of 305 224 MTP were included and analysed using qualitative evidence synthesis. Four themes were conceptualised from the data; "My health post-injury" outlines how physical pain, 225 226 psychological difficulties, vulnerability and powerlessness influence MTP healthcare 227 experiences; "How staff made me feel" describes the positive and negative experiences of staff interactions; "My experiences of communication" highlights the integral role of 228 229 communication and examples of good and bad practice and; "What I was focused on next" 230 encompasses needs for follow-up care, rehabilitation and acknowledges barriers to regaining 231 independence and normality. The varying needs of MTP post-injury impact on their 232 healthcare experiences and their expectations from services. Future research into MTP 233 experiences of social stigma would provide services with information to address barriers to 234 regaining independence. Further understanding perceived power dynamics between staff and 235 MTP and gaps in rehabilitation service provision, would enable services to pro-actively tackle these issues. Finally, it is imperative to gain a further understanding of MTP 236 237 communication needs as this is an integral part of MTP healthcare experiences. 238

#### 239 Keywords

240 Major trauma, healthcare experiences, qualitative evidence synthesis

18

241

#### Introduction

Major traumatic injuries are the leading cause of death among people in the United
Kingdom (UK) under the age of 45 (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
[NICE], 2016; Yates et al., 1992). Major trauma patients (MTP) experience multiple lifechanging physical injuries, with a high prevalence of road traffic collisions (RTC) and falls
(Rajput et al., 2020; Waseem et al., 2022). In 2013 – 2016, males were more likely to engage
in suicide attempts at 72%, and falls were the most common mechanism of injury at 41%
(Hardwick & Bellew, 2020).

249 Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) can be experienced by MTP (Vincent et al., 250 2015), characterised by flashbacks and fluctuating hyper or hypo-arousal (Ehlers & Clark, 251 2000). In the general population, lifetime exposure to a form of trauma (e.g., sexual, violent, 252 non-assaultive) occurs for both women at 74% and men at 82% (Stein et al., 2000) and the prevalence of PTSD is 2 - 4% (Haagsma et al., 2012). Post-traumatic stress is also common 253 254 following a major traumatic event but there are gender differences in rates of PTSD in MTP, 255 with women having higher rates at 37%, than men at 17% (Holbrook et al., 2002), as well as a higher probability of experiencing PTSD one year following injury (Haagsma et al., 2012). 256 Anxiety and depression in MTP has a prevalence of 41%, with rates being higher in women 257 and in those with pre-existing mental health or substance use difficulties, but lower in those 258 259 working prior to injury and lower in those >25 years old (Gabbe et al., 2017).

260 Physical impairment post-injury can be enduring and necessitate ongoing, sometimes 261 life-long, treatment from healthcare services (Lyons et al., 2011). Treatment for MTP is 262 conducted within major trauma centres (MTC) by multi-disciplinary teams (MDT) with 263 specialist knowledge of major trauma (NHS England, 2013; NICE, 2016b). In the UK, the 264 development of MTC increased survival rates, with a 91.7% survival rate at discharge 265 reported in 2016/17 (Moran et al., 2018). Outside of the UK, organised trauma systems and 266 networks have also reduced mortality rates of MTP (Cameron et al., 2008; Gabbe et al., 2017; 267 Nathens et al., 2000). Most MTP therefore survive a major traumatic injury, but these mortality rates can fluctuate (Lunevicius & Mesri, 2021; Rajput et al., 2020). 268 269 A review of the mortality rates of MTP showed that these rates increase in people aged above 65, for those with pre-existing health conditions and warfarin use (Sammy et al., 270 271 2016). The outcomes of operative management of limb amputation have also been reviewed, 272 outlining multifactorial indicators for amputation based on clinical presentation 273 (Kovachevich et al., 2009; Nayar et al., 2022). Each of these systematic reviews utilised 274 objective clinical data to inform treatment options. Only one existing review to date (Collins et al., 2022) has sought to inform MTP 275 276 treatment by synthesising interview data which incorporates MTP perspectives. They aimed 277 to understand MTP and carer perceptions of hospital discharge and found that discharge 278 planning is often poor and outlined key considerations for services; providing timely 279 information, meaningful participation, preparation and early identification of needs as an 280 inpatient. Gaining MTP perspectives on aspects of their healthcare is valuable as it can inform service delivery, service improvement and can lead to an understanding of how 281 282 perceptions of inpatient experiences influence health-related quality of life post-injury (Silverstein et al., 2021; Staniszewska et al., 2014). 283

#### 284 **Review Aims**

As outlined, existing reviews have synthesised objective data on physical health outcomes or qualitative data gained on MTP and carer experiences of discharge. No existing review to date has synthesised MTP perspectives of their healthcare experiences, with a focus on inpatient settings plus recovery, as MTP transition to rehabilitation pathways or discharge. The current review therefore aimed to bridge this gap by exploring MTP perceptions of healthcare. The review question asked "what are major trauma patients' experiences of

healthcare?" This question aims to provide a greater understanding of this patient 291 292 populations' perceptions and reflections on their inpatient experiences of healthcare, with a 293 secondary aim of gaining an understanding of their needs from healthcare services post-294 injury. A thematic synthesis approach was utilised to collate the qualitative data from relevant studies to establish a wider understanding of MTP healthcare experiences and inform future 295 296 interventions (Thomas & Harden, 2008). This approach has strengths in representing multiple perspectives beyond face validity (Carroll, 2017), understanding complex interventions 297 298 (Skivington et al., 2021) and considering human rights and societal implications of healthcare 299 provision (Rehfuess et al., 2019). It can also enable perspectives of a specific healthcare setting to be explored to inform future interventions (Noves et al., 2022), which can be long-300 301 term for this patient population (Lyons et al., 2011).

302

#### Method

The methodology was guided towards Enhancing Transparency in Reporting the synthesis of Qualitative research (ENTREQ), by outlining methodological approaches to qualitative synthesis, quality appraisal and information on eligible studies (Tong et al., 2012).

306 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Studies were included if they were; (1) in English; (2) primary qualitative research; 307 308 (3) included patients' perspectives of their experiences within healthcare settings (e.g., 309 inpatient, major trauma networks); (4) included adult MTP and; (5) recruited MTP from 310 inpatient settings or networks. In this review, MTP were identified as participants in a study 311 based on the description of injuries (i.e., polytrauma, major trauma) and the presence of 312 internationally recognised numerical scores of injury severity; including the Injury Severity 313 Score (ISS) and Abbreviated Injury Scale (AIS) scores (Baker et al., 1974). Adults are often defined as being over the age of 18, but there is an acknowledgement that individuals aged 314 16+ may be triaged to an adult MTC or network and treated there (Evans et al., 2021). No 315

- 316 date restrictions were stipulated; published studies with MTP were included from inception.
- 317 Studies were excluded if they were; (1) theoretical; (2) in other formats (i.e., book,
- 318 presentations, unpublished university work); and (3) did not include the target population.

## 319 Search Strategy

A comprehensive search identified eligible studies. The review was anchored to a predefined question (Booth et al., 2016). Search terms related to this question were created using the PICO search tool (Methley et al., 2014); see Table 1.

320 **Table 1.** 

#### 321 Search Terms

Domain		Criteria
Р	Population	Adult major trauma patients in the general population
Ι	Phenomenon of Interest	MTP perspectives of their healthcare experience
Co	Context	Determine needs of MTP treated in healthcare settings

322 Search syntax terms were pre-planned alongside librarian consultation (see Table 2).

#### 323 **Table 2.**

#### 324 Search Syntax

Patient	Patient* or "Service user*"
	[AND]
Trauma	"Major Trauma"" OR "poly trauma" OR "poly-trauma" OR "polytrauma" or "multiple trauma" OR "multiple orthopaedic trauma" OR "major orthopaedic trauma" OR "major musculoskeletal trauma"
	[AND]
Perspective	Experience* OR need* OR perspective* OR perception* OR outlook* OR view*

325 Database searches were completed in PsycInfo, Medline, CINAHL and PsychArticles

initially on the 23<sup>rd</sup> November 2022 and repeated on the 10<sup>th</sup> May 2023; of the additional 125

327 studies identified, one full-text article was assessed for eligibility then excluded. These

328 databases were chosen as they focused on healthcare disciplines. After abstracts and titles

329 were screened, studies that met the inclusion criteria were retrieved. Full text reviews and

330 hand-searching of references of key studies was completed. Studies were stored on EBSCO,

- 331 processed using Microsoft Excel and codes synthesised on NVivo.
- 332 Quality Assessment

The Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP) tool was used to quality appraise the 11 studies (see Appendix B). This tool involves 10 questions, which can be assigned numerical scores for comparison if they meet criteria; yes (1), partial (0.5), no (0) scores (Butler et al., 2016). Studies above seven and a half are of moderate quality and above nine are high quality.

#### 338 Theoretical Standpoint and Synthesis Plan

Data synthesis incorporated thematic synthesis methodology (Braun & Clarke, 2006). 339 340 with data from results or findings sections in the eligible studies being sourced and 341 synthesised (Aromataris & Munn, 2020; Thomas & Harden, 2008). In practice, this involved 342 RT collating all of the results sections to ensure they could be considered collectively, rereading the raw data, coding data line-by-line and conceptualising themes from coded text. 343 Synthesis was completed using NVivo software. This process enabled existing themes to be 344 345 integrated and new themes interpretated through induction (Boland et al., 2017). 346 **Results Screening and Selection** 347

The data from the screening and selection process from the repeated search on the 10<sup>th</sup> May 2023 is outlined using a Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) diagram (Page et al., 2021); see Figure 1. Four reviewers were included in the screening process (RT, PF, RC and GH). The initial search and screening of papers was

352	completed by RT and identified 5854 studies. A total of 668 non-English studies, 184 non-
353	peer reviewed studies and 1172 duplicates were removed. Titles of the remaining 3830
354	studies were screened by RT, with an additional abstract screen of 91. Of these studies, 36
355	were retrieved as full-text studies for eligibility assessment. A total of 16 key studies were
356	identified for further screening. Backward-searching of these key studies' references
357	(Webster & Watson, 2002) using key syntax terms in Table 2 was also conducted, and
358	identified another 18 studies. The final 34 studies were screened in full by RT. Then RT, in
359	consultation with PF and RC, reviewed the key characteristics of these 34 studies and it was
360	agreed that 14 studies were eligible. For further robustness, the 14 studies were then
361	independently reviewed in full by GH. After consultation, RT and GH agreed that 11 studies
362	met the inclusion criteria and were included in the thematic synthesis.

#### 363 **Figure 1.**

#### 364 PRISMA Flow Diagram



#### 366 Quality Assessment Results

367 Ouality assessment was completed by two reviewers (RT and EP). Each reviewer used the CASP tool to independently quality assess all studies, then met to discuss findings 368 369 and discrepancies. The quality appraisal of included studies is summarised in Table 3. All 11 studies outlined their aims, methodology, design, recruitment and provided information on 370 371 data collection, analysis and findings. All studies partially considered researcher bias during 372 data collection as multiple researchers reviewed themes and considered recruitment 373 processes, but two studies (Baker et al., 2021; Claydon et al., 2018) also kept reflexive notes 374 and were therefore deemed to fully meet this criteria. All studies partially considered ethical issues as they gained informed consent, confidentiality and ethical approval. Six studies fully 375 376 considered ethical issues as they also outlined how they would respond to participant distress 377 following interviews (Baker et al., 2021; Beaton et al., 2019; Claydon et al., 2017; Finstad et 378 al., 2021; Ringdal et al., 2008; Skene et al., 2017). All studies commented on how their 379 findings added valuable information to existing knowledge and identified areas for future 380 research. Appraised studies scored a range of 9 - 10 and were deemed to be high quality.

#### 381 **Data Extraction**

Key information was extracted from the 11 eligible studies, including authors,
publication date, title, aims, participant characteristics (number, gender, average or median
age, average or median ISS, injury mechanism), sampling approach, setting, methodology,
timing post-injury/discharge and analysis; see Table 4. A summary of the key findings of
each study has also been outlined; see Appendix C.

## 387 **Table 3.**

#### Quality assessment of eligible studies

Authors	Aims	Methodology	Design	Recruitment	Data Collection	Researcher Bias	Ethical Issues	Data Analysis	Findings	Valuable	Score (/10)
Baker et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	10
al. (2021)											
Beaton et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	9.5
al. (2019)											
Braaf et al.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	9
(2018)											
Chou et al	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	9
(2014)											
Claydon et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	9.5
al. (2017)											
Claydon et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	9.5
al. (2018)											
Cox et al.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	9
(2002)											
Finstad et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	9.5
al. (2021)											
Gabbe et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	9
al. (2013)											
Ringdal et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	9.5
al. (2008)											
Skene et	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Partial	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	9.5
al. (2017)											

27

Note: questions in full (CASP, 2018). Aims – Was there a clear statement of the aims of the research? Methodology – Is a qualitative methodology appropriate? Design – Was the research design appropriate to address the aims of the research? Recruitment – Was the recruitment strategy appropriate to the aims of the research? Data Collection – Was the data collected in a way that addressed the research issue? Researcher Bias – Has the relationship between the researcher and participants been adequately considered? Ethical Issues – Have ethical issues been taken into consideration? Data Analysis – Was the data analysis sufficiently rigorous? Findings – Is there a clear statement of findings? Valuable – How valuable is the research/ is it valuable?

388

# **Table 4.**

### Participant and study characteristics of eligible studies

1 <sup>st</sup> Author, year of	Research aims	Participant	Sampling	Setting	Methodology	Analysis
publication and title		characteristics	approach		and timing	
Baker et al., (2021) Challenges associated with recovery from blunt thoracic injuries from hospital admission to six- months after discharge: A	To examine the challenges experienced by patients with BTI from hospital admission to 6-months after hospital discharge.	N = 11 patients (F = 3) Average Age = 52.6 ISS – Not reported Injuries = RTC, falls	Purposive sampling	Trauma Units and Major Trauma Centres, United	Semi- structured interviews, 12 months post-discharge	Qualitative, Thematic Analysis
Beaton et al., (2019) Improving patient experience and outcomes following serious injury	To explore injured patients' experiences of care to identify areas for improvement in routine service delivery from surgical teams in the transition from inpatient to community-based care.	N = 17 (8 patients) (F = 5) Median Age = 46-60 ISS – Not reported Injuries = falls, work incident, RTC	Purposive sampling	Waikato Hospital, New Zealand	Semi- structured interviews, 12-months post-discharge	Qualitative, Thematic Analysis
Braaf et al., (2018) Patient-identified information and communication needs in the context of major trauma	To explore seriously injured patients' perceptions of communication and information provided by health professionals 3-years post-injury	n = 65 patients (F = 23) Average Age = 50.7 Median ISS = 17 Injuries = RTC, falls	Purposive sampling	Victorian State Trauma System, Australia	Semi- structured interviews, 3-years post- injury	Qualitative, Thematic Analysis
Chou et al., (2014) Early recovery experiences of patients with injury in Taiwan	To fill out the gaps in the existing research on the early recovery experiences of patients who have suffered moderate to severe injuries	n = 14 patients (F = 6) Average Age = 44.4 Average ISS = 16.5 Injuries = Traffic accidents	Purposive sampling	Surgical Ward, Hospital, Taiwan	Semi- structured interviews, when stable post-surgery, pre-discharge	Qualitative, Thematic Analysis

Note: N – Number. F – Female. ISS – Injury Severity Score. RTC – Road Traffic Collision. IPA – Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis

1 <sup>st</sup> Author, year of	Research aims	Participant	Sampling	Setting	Methodology	Analysis
publication and title		characteristics	approach		and timing	
Claydon et al., (2017)	How patients make sense of their	n = 15 patients	Purposive	Major	Semi-	Qualitative,
Patients' perceptions of repair,	rehabilitation and recovery	(F = 3)	sampling	Trauma	structured	IPA
rehabilitation and recovery	following major orthopaedic	Average Age = 54.2		Centre,	interviews,	
after major orthopaedic	trauma	Median ISS = 14		North	3-6 months	
trauma: a qualitative study		Injuries = horse		England	post-injury	
		riding, fall, RTC				
Claydon et al., (2018)	How do patients make sense of	n = 15 patients	Purposive	Major	Semi-	Qualitative,
Challenges experienced during	their rehabilitation and recovery	(F = 4)	sampling	Trauma	structured	IPA
rehabilitation after traumatic	following major orthopaedic	Average Age = 56.3		Centre,	interviews,	
multiple rib fractures: a	trauma	ISS – Not reported		North East	4-9 months	
qualitative study		Injuries = falls,		England	post-injury	
		motorbike, alleged				
		assault, RTC				
Cox et al., (2002)	To explore the rehabilitation	n = 13 patients	Purposive	Victoria	Semi-	Qualitative
Narratives of recovery from	experiences of thirteen patients	(F = 6)	sampling	Hospital,	structured	
traumatic injury: issues in the	who had serious orthopaedic	Average Age = 25.2		Australia	interviews,	
nursing care of patients in	injuries	ISS – Not reported			within 4 years	
rehabilitation		Injuries = RTC, falls			post-discharge	
Finstad et al., (2013)	To explore pre- and post-discharge	n = 13 patients	Purposive	Major	Semi-	Qualitative
Discharge from the trauma	trauma care experiences, including	(F = 2)	sampling	Trauma	structured	
centre: exposure to opioids,	exposure to opioids	Average Age = 5		Centre,	interviews,	
unmet information needs and		ISS – Not reported		Oslo	average 6-	
lack of follow up-a qualitative		Injuries = RTC, skiing,		University	weeks post-	
study among physical trauma		other		Hospital	discharge	
survivors.				Norway		

Note: N – Number. F – Female. ISS – Injury Severity Score. RTC – Road Traffic Collision. IPA – Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis

1 <sup>st</sup> Author, year of publication and title	Research aims	Participant characteristics	Sampling approach	Setting	Methodology	Analysis
Gabbe et al., (2013) Patient perspectives of care in a regionalised trauma system: lessons from the Victorian State Trauma System	To explore injured patients' experiences of trauma care, to inform service delivery improvements	n = 120 patients (F = 57) Average Age = 48.6 ISS – Not reported Injuries = RTC, falls, assault	Purposive sampling	Major Trauma Services, Victorian State Trauma System, Australia	Semi- structured interviews, 12-month or 24-month post- discharge	Qualitative
Ringdal et al., (2008) Memories of being injured and patients' care trajectory after physical trauma	To acquire a deeper understanding of patients' memories of being injured and the trajectory of care before, during and after their Intensive Care Unit (ICU) stay	n = 18 patients (F = 9) Median Age = 48 Median ISS F = 5 Median ISS M = 17 Injuries = RTA, fall, work incident, recreational injury	Purposive sampling	Four hospital sites, Sweden	Semi- structured interviews, 20-36 months post-injury	Qualitative, phenomen- ological approach
Skene et al., (2017) Patients' experience of trauma care in the emergency department of a major trauma centre in the UK	To describe the patient perspective of trauma care in the ED.	N = 13 patients (F = 6) Average Age 50 Median ISS = 10 Injuries = fall, gunshot, work- related, RTC, fall	Purposive sampling	Major Trauma Centre, London, United Kingdom	Semi- structured interviews, 2-23 days post- injury	Qualitative, Thematic Analysis

Note: N – Number. F – Female. ISS – Injury Severity Score. M – Male. RTC – Road Traffic Collision. IPA – Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis

# 391 Analysis and Qualitative Synthesis

392	The 11 studies aimed to understand MTP experiences of healthcare post-injury and
393	included the perspectives of 305 participants. Most studies focused on patients experiences
394	and sense-making of care, recovery and rehabilitation post-injury (Baker et al., 2021; Beaton
395	et al., 2019; Chou et al., 2014; Claydon et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2017; Cox et al., 2002;
396	Gabbe et al., 2013). Some had a more specific focus to explore perceived communication
397	from professionals (Braaf et al., 2018), exposure to opioids (Finstad et al., 2021) or
398	experiences in specific parts of the pathway; intensive (Ringdal et al., 2008) or emergency
399	care (Skene et al., 2017). Only Beaton et al. (2019) recruited MTP and key support people,
400	but patient data was able to be delineated, therefore only the data based on MTP perspectives
401	was included in the synthesis; the remaining 10 studies only recruited MTP.

## 402 Themes

403

Four themes, 11 subthemes, are outlined in Table 5 with exemplar quotes in Table 6.

404 **Table 5.** 

## 405 *Themes identified within each of the eligible studies*

Themes	Baker et al. (2021)	Beaton et al. (2019)	Braaf et al. (2018)	Chou et al. (2014)	Claydon et al. (2017)	Claydon et al. (2018)	Cox et al. (2002)	Finstad et al. (2021)	Gabbe et al. (2013)	Ringdal et al. (2008)	Skene et al. (2017)
My health post- injury	Х	Х	х	Х	Х	Х	Х	х		х	Х
How staff made me feel	Х	X	X	Х	X	X	X	Х	Х	Х	Х
My experiences of communication	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	X
What I was focused on next	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	X

# 406 **Table 6.**

## Key quotes representative of each theme and subtheme

Theme	Sub-theme	Quotes
ealth post- injury	Pain and physical inabilities	horrific and excruciating, were used describe the pain from the injury – (Skene et al., 2017) Bad days were usually about limitations to mobility or the need for further surgery – (Cox et al., 2002)
	Powerless and vulnerable	over-riding belief amongst participants that nothing can be done to help – (Claydon et al., 2018) I think you just feel vulnerable and you just need everyone's help – (Baker et al., 2021)
My I	Psychological burden	guilty and sorry for the trouble that their condition was causing their family members – (Chou et al., 2014) they almost did not have the strength to go on and fight any more – (Ringdal et al., 2008)
staff ie feel	Felt dismissed, abandoned and uncared for	Almost all participants had stories to tell about bad nurses and poor care – (Cox et al., 2002) his injury was more important to the doctors than he was– (Finstad et al., 2021) some insulting situations felt abandonment when not receiving alleviation of the pain– (Ringdal et al., 2008)
How 5 made m	Felt safe, attended to and trusting	They trusted the experts and followed advice from healthcare professionals – (Claydon et al., 2017) received attention, help and kindness from other people who talked to and cared for them – (Ringdal et al., 2008) caring nature created an atmosphere in which these participants felt safe and cared for – (Skene et al., 2017)
nces tion	Information needs	Detailed information was appreciated when it was communicated in different modes – (Braaf et al., 2018) explanation of injuries – Finstad et al. (2021); communication with family, friends – (Beaton et al., 2019)
xperie of nunica	Insufficient information	<i>lack of communication had a significant impact on the confidence the patient had in the care</i> – (Baker et al., 2021) <i>treatment options without sufficient information to make an informed decision</i> – (Gabbe et al., 2013)
My e comr	Poor communication	Some participants received conflicting advice – (Claydon et al., 2017) concern about the organisation of their information between hospital and primary care – (Braaf et al., 2018)
nt I was focused on next	Barriers to regaining independence and normality	pain, fatigue, reduced memory, emotional instability, physical decline, financial pressure – (Beaton et al., 2019) worried about being a disabled person and having people look at me strangely and judge – (Chou et al., 2014) The belief that nothing can improve or accelerate recovery after rib fractures contributed to people making do and accepting long-term restrictions – (Claydon et al., 2018)
	Follow-up care	post-discharge care of patients was the sense of a lack of coordination of care – (Gabbe et al., 2013) At the trauma centre, information was easily accessible At home, he had to seek [it] out – (Finstad et al., 2021)
Whi	Rehabilitation needs	setting themselves small goals and taking small steps toward their recovery – (Cox et al., 2002) transition from repair to rehab healing progressed and participants restarted activities – (Claydon et al., 2017)

### 408 My health post-injury

409 This theme highlights that MTP experiences in healthcare settings are influenced by
410 pain and physical health difficulties. Studies reported that MTP felt powerlessness and
411 vulnerable alongside their psychological difficulties, highlighting the post-injury
412 psychological burden MTP experience.

Pain and physical inabilities. Experiencing significant pain that was hard to bear was reported by MTP in several studies (Baker et al., 2021; Chou et al., 2014; Claydon et al., 2018; Ringdal et al., 2008; Skene et al., 2017). Limited mobility (Cox et al., 2002), impaired information processing (Gabbe et al., 2013) and pain medication (Finstad et al., 2021), became the focus of MTP and therefore impacted on MTP ability to engage further with the

418 healthcare team.

- 419 "... this was just pure pain. It's very hard to describe."" (Baker et al., 2021)
- 420 *"'They gave me some morphine and stuff and from that point I just felt a bit in the*

421 *clouds really*'" – (Skene et al., 2017)

422 Powerless and vulnerable. Feelings of vulnerability were associated with a "lack of
423 knowledge" (Skene et al., 2017), an inability to communicate (Ringdal et al., 2008) and a
424 need for "everyone's help" (Baker et al., 2021). Vulnerability linked with powerlessness,
425 with MTP feeling their recovery was insecure, uninfluenceable and out of their control (Chou
426 et al., 2014; Claydon et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2017; Finstad et al., 2021).

427 *"I woke up at the ICU and realized that both my arms and my legs were a wreck, I* 

428 *didn't understand what had happed to me...I got afraid...'" - (Ringdal et al., 2008)* 

429 "You know the only thing I can do is listen [to] my doctor's suggestions. I cannot do
430 anything to help myself recover from my injury sooner" – (Chou et al., 2014)

431 **Psychological burden.** Eight studies found that MTP reflected on the psychological

432 impact of their injuries, such as low mood, hopelessness, fear, and worries about carer burden

433	on family members (Baker et al., 2021; Beaton et al., 2019; Chou et al., 2014; Cox et al.,
434	2002). MTP in Ringdal et al. (2008) recalled distressing experiences of ICU delirium from
435	their admission. MTP acknowledged their distress and frustration but tried to find ways to
436	accept and process injuries, alongside a new-found appreciation of life (Claydon et al., 2018;
437	Claydon et al., 2017; Skene et al., 2017). Overall, MTP underwent a journey of psychological
438	adjustment post-injury, which positively influenced their motivation to rehabilitate for their
439	families (Ringdal et al., 2008), to return to pre-injury functioning and normal routines (Skene
440	et al., 2017) or for the future (Claydon et al., 2018).
441	"never regain an acceptable quality of life. 'Learning to control my frustration was
442	important to help cope with the emotional stresses of trauma "' – (Claydon et al.,

- 443 2017)
- 444 "'I just felt hopeless. Because I couldn't support my family'" (Beaton et al., 2019)
  445 "She thought the experience was 'like a gift in some way because of what I've learnt
  446 and how I now see the world.'" (Cox et al., 2002)
- 447 *How staff made me feel*

448 Perceptions of staff in healthcare settings varied. This theme outlines the positive and 449 negative attributes of staff related to care delivery, communication and engagement, and how 450 this made MTP feel. Studies reported that MTP perceptions of staff were influenced by their 451 responsiveness, attentiveness and their support during rehabilitation.

452 Felt dismissed, abandoned and uncared for. MTP perceived staff as unavailable,
453 ignoring requests for help or insulting, which resulted in MTP feeling worthless (Baker et al.,
454 2021; Braaf et al., 2018; Cox et al., 2002). Some staff members focused on injuries and did
455 not believe MTP views on physical abilities, leaving MTP feeling uninvolved in their
456 treatment (Finstad et al., 2021; Ringdal et al., 2008).

457	"all of a sudden they'll come to you and say 'okay, you'll be finishing up in a couple
458	of weeks' – that's it they don't engage the patient very well."" – (Braaf et al., 2018)
459	"Richard gave an example of not having a buzzer answered when he needed a bedpan
460	urgently described that as 'the worsta pretty bad experience'"- (Cox et al., 2002)
461	Felt safe, attended to and trusting. MTP perceived several staff members as kind,
462	respectful and attentive (Braaf et al., 2018; Ringdal et al., 2008). Staff were seen as
463	specialists in major trauma who delivered high quality care, which reassured MTP and
464	motivated them to progress with their rehabilitation in healthcare settings (Claydon et al.,
465	2017; Cox et al., 2002; Gabbe et al., 2013; Skene et al., 2017).
466	"I've got nothing but praise. I was so well looked after and everyone was so
467	supportive I can't believe how well we are looked after "' – (Gabbe et al., 2013)
468	"in harmony They all had a job to do and they did it, in sequence and sometime in
469	parallel, they just knew what to do and they did it'" – (Skene et al., 2017)
470	My experiences of communication
471	One study focused specifically on MTP perspectives of communication with
472	healthcare professionals, three years post-injury (Braaf et al., 2018) but MTP experiences of
473	communication was mentioned in most studies (nine). Information needs are outlined in this
474	theme, as well as examples of unmet need through insufficient information or poor
475	communication from staff members.
476	Information needs. Needs varied, depending on recovery stages of MTP (Braaf et al.,
477	2018). Family members were essential in co-ordinating information, as they were able to
478	maintain conversations post-injury and could share their perspectives (Beaton et al., 2019;
479	Braaf et al., 2018; Ringdal et al., 2008). A need for open conversations (e.g., regarding
480	delays, clear information, injuries) in different modes (e.g., remote consultations, written,
481	visual imaging) was also reported (Baker et al., 2021; Braaf et al., 2018; Gabbe et al., 2013).

482	MTP spoke about the importance of receiving information regarding their injuries, pain
483	management, treatment plans and who to speak to for support (Finstad et al., 2021; Ringdal et
484	al., 2008; Skene et al., 2017). Meeting these information needs enabled MTP to feel
485	supported within healthcare settings, but there remained a need for information regarding
486	future psychological support (Braaf et al., 2018).
487	"'He (surgeon) drew pictures for me. I knew exactly where the breaks were, where the
488	plates were going And he just explained it really, really well."" – (Braaf et al., 2018)
489	"'people handle tasks in different ways if I asked I got an answer So, if you do not
490	ask, then I do not think that you will get any '" – (Finstad et al., 2021)
491	Insufficient information. Information was perceived as lacking regarding injury
492	prognosis, the psychological impact of injuries, discharge planning (e.g., what to expect) and
493	treatment, such as impact of medication (Beaton et al., 2019; Braaf et al., 2018; Finstad et al.,
494	2021; Skene et al., 2017). The perceived lack of communication led to MTP having poor
495	confidence in healthcare providers and feeling unprepared post-discharge (Baker et al., 2021;
496	Gabbe et al., 2013).
497	"'I just couldn't get my head around the injury and I would have really liked more of
498	an explanation about what the injury was."" – (Baker et al., 2021)
499	"'can't remember that they gave me information like 'these are strongly addictive and
500	you need to quit as soon as possible' never been told that"' – (Finstad et al., 2021)
501	Poor communication. Examples of poor communication were MTP being provided
502	with conflicting information, conversations being one-directional and the use of inaccessible
503	terminology (Beaton et al., 2019; Braaf et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2017; Finstad et al.,
504	2021). Poor communication led to MTP not feeling engaged in the decision making process
505	and plans therefore being implemented without a full understanding of MTP needs (Baker et
506	al., 2021; Finstad et al., 2021; Gabbe et al., 2013).
507 "'(my husband) wouldn't look after me.. my house.. is.. old.. I've got pets, toilet

508 *outside.. but they wouldn't listen and discharged me anyway*" – (Beaton et al., 2019)

509 *"'I suppose just a bit more of an overall understanding of what was (surgically)* 

- 510 *happening. So a bit more information.. in layman's terms*"- (Braaf et al., 2018)
- 511 What I was focused on next

512 This theme highlights MTP perceived barriers to independence and normality. Studies 513 reported that MTP experiences of follow-up care and rehabilitation varied, due to perceived 514 challenges to receiving care, ongoing health difficulties and rehabilitation needs.

515 Barriers to regaining independence and normality. MTP spoke about the ongoing physical and psychological difficulties after initially receiving care from services. Difficulties 516 517 engaging in daily activities (Claydon et al., 2018; Finstad et al., 2021) and returning to 518 employment (Baker et al., 2021; Beaton et al., 2019; Skene et al., 2017), negatively impacted on MTP ability to return to their pre-injury routines and activities. MTP spoke about 519 520 challenges adjusting to their new level of functioning within their relationships (Braaf et al., 521 2018; Cox et al., 2002). A desire to regain independence was often mentioned but fears of 522 coping, judgement and social stigma in response to physical impairment or disability were 523 perceived barriers (Chou et al., 2014; Ringdal et al., 2008). 524 "pain kept him awake.. This affected his relationship.. he would not go over to her *house, because 'I know I will keep her awake''' –* (Cox et al., 2002) 525 526 "'I feel inferior because of being so severely injured. If I can't recover, how will I

- 527 *make money for my girlfriend and my future children?* " (Chou et al., 2014)
- 528 *"'I'm afraid of having a relationship with a young man. If my future mother-in-law*
- 529 *finds out about my eye injury, she might not like me.*" (Chou et al., 2014)
- 530 **Follow-up care.** A need for follow-up support had been recognised pre-discharge.
- 531 Follow-up healthcare provision from general practitioners (GPs), physiotherapists and

532	orthopaedic clinics were reportedly beneficial as they provided MTP with further
533	investigations and information on managing ongoing health difficulties (Baker et al., 2021;
534	Claydon et al., 2017). However, reported challenges with follow-up care included a lack of
535	service co-ordination, limited provision, or appointments not being scheduled (Beaton et al.,
536	2019; Braaf et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2018; Gabbe et al., 2013). Inconsistent follow-up left
537	MTP unsure who would support them or meet their healthcare needs in the community
538	(Finstad et al., 2021; Ringdal et al., 2008).
539	"'a lot of people fixing different parts of you and no-one thinking to put all the
540	information together and let you know" – (Braaf et al., 2018)
541	" 'sit in the waiting room for over 3 hours and then spend 10 minutes with a different
542	doctor to the one that was there last time "' – (Gabbe et al., 2013)
543	Rehabilitation needs. Inpatient staff advised MTP on medication reduction,
544	rehabilitation strategies and signposted to other sources of support, such as GP (Braaf et al.,
545	2018; Finstad et al., 2021; Ringdal et al., 2008). MTP spoke about the challenges of
546	independent rehabilitation and the importance of external support from professionals and
547	family (Beaton et al., 2019; Braaf et al., 2018; Cox et al., 2002). Functioning ability would be
548	established during latter rehabilitation, with rehabilitation needs varying across MTP (Chou
549	et al., 2014; Claydon et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2017). Issues with rehabilitation services
550	included limited therapy time and services being too distant to attend (Gabbe et al., 2013).
551	"Couldn't quite do it yet it was more of the frustration the brain that makes the
552	body get better keeping focused and having that goal "' – (Claydon et al., 2017)
553	"'In the beginning it was only sporadic training because they wanted to see how much
554	I could take. Then training both mornings and afternoons'" – (Ringdal et al., 2008)

5	5	5
.)	.)	.)

# Discussion

556	This systematic review used thematic synthesis to explore the current understanding
557	of MTP healthcare experiences, and their needs post-injury. "My health post-injury" outlined
558	how physical pain, psychological difficulties, vulnerability and powerlessness influenced
559	MTP healthcare experiences. Patient-staff interactions had a strong influence on MTP
560	healthcare experiences as all studies included MTP reflections on "How staff made me feel".
561	The theme "My experiences of communication" highlighted the integral role of
562	communication on MTP healthcare experiences, and examples of good and bad practice.
563	Finally, "What I was focused on next" described MTP views on follow-up care, rehabilitation
564	and acknowledged barriers to regaining independence and normality.
565	This review corroborated the presence of psychological difficulties in this population
566	(Ehlers & Clark, 2000; Kendrick et al., 2018; Kendrick et al., 2017), adding that MTP also
567	experience challenges related to powerlessness and feelings of vulnerability (Baker et al.,
568	2021; Chou et al., 2014; Cox et al., 2002; Ringdal et al., 2008). A sense of powerlessness was
569	reported by (Claydon et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2017; Finstad et al., 2021), suggesting that
570	vulnerability is a common experience for MTP. Vulnerability has been previously reported
571	both within MTP and minor trauma populations, with patients reporting the importance of
572	staff acknowledging and responding to feelings of vulnerability (Kellezi et al., 2020). It is
573	also acknowledged that serious orthopaedic trauma can lead to long-lasting psychological
574	distress (Vincent et al., 2015).
575	Staff ware viewed positively if they attended to MTD people were professional and

575 Staff were viewed positively if they attended to MTP needs, were professional and 576 created a safe environment (Braaf et al., 2018; Claydon et al., 2017; Cox et al., 2002; Gabbe 577 et al., 2013; Ringdal et al., 2008; Skene et al., 2017). Being compassionate and respectful, 578 enabled staff to build a positive attachment bond; creating feelings of safety and positive 579 perceptions of care providers (Bowlby, 1969). This positive attachment enables the staff580 patient relationship to be a therapeutic and humane experience (Hellín, 2002); a key

581 consideration for therapeutic relationships (Dallos et al., 2014) and creating collaborative safe

environments in-line with core NHS values (Department of Health, 2012; NHS England,

583 2013).

Poor communication and insufficient information issues with communication had an 584 585 adverse impact on MTP confidence in staff and uninvolved in treatment decisions (Beaton et al., 2019; Braaf et al., 2018; Gabbe et al., 2013). Effective clinical communication between 586 587 staff and patients requires several skills including opening the patient encounter, managing 588 uncertainty, candour with errors, shared decision making and enabling self-care (Cooper & Frain, 2018; Nowak, 2011). Poor communication meanwhile, can negatively impact 589 590 treatment, patient satisfaction, and patients ability to feel safe and trusting (Cooper & Frain, 591 2018; Kellezi et al., 2020).

This review outlined key information needs to ensure MTP feel supported and able to 592 593 make informed decisions (Braaf et al., 2018; Finstad et al., 2021; Ringdal et al., 2008; Skene 594 et al., 2017). The concept of conversations being accessible, through different modes and mindful of terminology was evident (Baker et al., 2021; Braaf et al., 2018; Gabbe et al., 595 596 2013). Patients would benefit from information being adapted and accessible, particularly as 597 health literacy in the general population is reportedly poor (Wynia & Osborn, 2010). Person-598 centred care within the NHS and empowering patients to have an active role in their care is 599 essential (Staniszewska et al., 2014).

As MTP began to focus on the future, they spoke about fears of coping, judgement and social stigma (Chou et al., 2014; Ringdal et al., 2008). This maps onto MTP experiences of stigmatisation (Lunevicius & Mesri, 2021), being treated differently or "othered" due to their physical disabilities (Gliedman & Roth, 1980) and judged based on cultural ideals of human bodies (Taleporos & McCabe, 2002). This review also added that MTP experience challenges in meeting rehabilitation goals and accessing follow-up care. Challenges meeting
future goals for MTP can occur as non-major trauma services are less specialist, have less
networks and have gaps in knowledge of, or access to, vocational or psychological support
(Kettlewell et al., 2022; Kettlewell et al., 2021). Service provision for MTP is a challenge,
meaning this population is often unable to access services locally or are required to pay for
psychological or rehabilitation support (Gabbe et al., 2013; Kettlewell et al., 2021).

The perspectives of MTP on their healthcare experiences may have been mediated by their mental health difficulties, such as PTSD, which can impair information processing and the recollection of previous experiences (Brewin, 2014). The negative impact of increased work-demands within pressured hospital environments on NHS staff's capacity to develop therapeutic relationships with patients could influence MTP perspectives of inpatient care (Loretto et al., 2005; Roberts et al., 2012).

## 617 Strengths and Limitations

618 All studies included qualitative analysis based on semi-structured interviews. The 619 research was set within a range of geographical locations, which improved generalisability 620 for MTP across healthcare settings. The injuries sustained by MTP varied but were similar mechanisms (e.g., RTC, falls, workplace). A challenge of this review was ensuring that the 621 MTP were the target patient population of research studies. This review therefore primarily 622 623 sought to confirm an ISS in eligible studies. An ISS was reported in seven studies; the 624 remaining four studies were discussed during reviewer consultation to gain consensus on participants being MTP. One study recruited MTP and key support people (Beaton et al., 625 2019) but was included as MTP views were delineated and able to be synthesised. The 626 627 inclusion and exclusion criteria, search strategy and syntax used produced a homogenous 628 sample of studies, with aims related to the review question. The search strategy was

629 comprehensive and incorporated searches from multiple databases, as well as hand searching630 of key studies for rigour.

A strength of this review was that it focused on a specific population of adults. 631 632 Studies with participants under the age of 18 were excluded, as the younger population of MTP require differing health interventions and access different services, therefore suggesting 633 634 their health experiences would not be generalisable across the adult population (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2016). A previous review has focused on MTP 635 636 discharge experiences (Collins et al., 2022), meaning a question focused on inpatient 637 experience allowed a novel contribution and enabled the aims of the studies to be homogenous; even though studies incorporated both inpatient and post-discharge reflections. 638 639 Of the included studies, two had the same first author (Claydon) and there was some 640 replicating of authors (e.g., Braaf referenced within Gabbe et al. 2013). This suggests that the qualitative research gaining MTP perspectives may be limited to certain researchers' interests 641 642 or certain services. Indeed, there were several studies that were excluded at screening due to 643 the studies only having a physical health focus.

The CASP was appropriate for this review as it is a commonly used quality appraisal tool for qualitative synthesis approaches, such as thematic synthesis, and is endorsed by Cochrane (Long et al., 2020). The CASP found the 11 studies to be of high quality but there was significant variation in the quality of researcher bias, with only two studies stating that researchers considered their reflexivity; a key component of qualitative research (Ritchie et al., 2013). A thematic synthesis enabled the induction of themes, which provided a broader understanding of MTP healthcare experiences (Flemming et al., 2019).

651 Implications and Future Research

Fear of judgement and social stigma was reported as a barrier to MTP regaining
independence and pre-injury normality. Future qualitative research with MTP would provide

654 a greater understanding of MTP experiences of barriers to regaining independence and normalisation, including stigmatisation, and "othering" of visible physical disabilities 655 including amputations (Lunevicius & Mesri, 2021) and less visible difficulties related to 656 657 brain injury or chronic pain (Zogas, 2021). Interviews conducted with MTP analysed using an interpretative phenomenological approach would provide an in-depth understanding of 658 659 these barriers (Smith et al., 2009). Healthcare services could use this greater understanding to create interventions that address these barriers and champion a social model of disability, 660 ensuring services are accessible and non-judgemental (Shakespeare et al., 1996). It would 661 662 also promote posttraumatic growth (Calhoun et al., 2005) by understanding the full impact of trauma exposure and working in a trauma-informed way (Bloom, 2013). Addressing social 663 664 stigma is important for the psychological wellbeing of MTP, as this stigma can increase 665 psychological distress through negatively influencing social self-constructs (Franks, 2014), 666 working models of attachment (Crits-Christoph & Barber, 1991) and body image, including mental representations of the body (Slade, 1994). 667

668 This review highlighted the power dynamics that exist between MTP and staff members, with MTP being reliant and dependent on staff due to their injuries. Imbalances of 669 670 power can cause emotional harm as core needs of safety and validation are not met, both for those within and outside the system (Johnstone & Boyle, 2018). Power dynamics can also 671 672 lead to service users not re-engaging (Proctor, 2008), which has health implications for MTP 673 as they often experience re-hospitalisation (Kaske et al., 2014). Future qualitative research adopting a pluralist approach to interviews conducted with MTP and service providers, would 674 675 be able to explore how power dynamics influence service access and provision (Salmon & 676 Young, 2018). Taking a curious position to resistance to accessing systems and the therapeutic significance of power dynamics (Afuape, 2011) would enable additional barriers 677

to appropriate service provision to be investigated; unfamiliarity, languages, systemic racism
towards minority groups (Mind, 2013).

680 Rehabilitation and follow-up provision vary for MTP; corresponding with existing 681 research in the NHS (Clavdon et al., 2017; Kettlewell et al., 2022; Kettlewell et al., 2021). A future systematic review focusing on perceived variations of healthcare provision would 682 683 provide greater contextual information to guide service development (Petticrew et al., 2019). An audit of service provision would also provide information on local MTP service gaps, 684 685 which when explored further by MTP focus groups, would be able to inform services of the 686 psychological needs of MTP; which change over time (Braaf et al., 2020; Paiva et al., 2010). MTP experiences of communication influenced their experience of healthcare. 687 688 Implementation of communication skills training for both staff (Gysels et al., 2004) and 689 patients (D'Agostino et al., 2017), as suggested within clinical research in cancer settings, would improve patient-staff communication. Other forms of clinical communication that 690 691 improve information provision could be explored, such as the use of technology (Wu et al., 692 2012) and online resources (Renna et al., 2020). Conducting interviews with MTP would 693 provide a greater understanding of how communication plays a key role in their healthcare 694 experiences. The themes identified through pluralist qualitative analysis of transcripts would 695 incorporate a broad range of MTP perspectives and inform recommendations for effective 696 patient-staff communication (Salmon & Young, 2018).

697 Clinical psychologists could provide training sessions to support staff teams in
698 identifying the psychological needs of this patient population. This could include sessions
699 exploring attachment needs, both within inpatient settings and at points of transition, as well
700 as mental health needs identified by MTP (e.g. vulnerability, low mood, fear, PTSD,
701 delirium). Reflective practice sessions could be implemented, to reflect on the staff-patient
702 relationship and how this relationship is impacted by wider systemic pressures within

703 healthcare settings. Implementing such modifications to a clinical service would need to take

into account principles within normalisation process theory, by considering MDT sense-

making, willingness, workability and reflexive monitoring of these changes, as well as

706 available resources (Huddlestone et al., 2020).

707 Conclusion

708 Healthcare experiences of MTP are centred on four areas: "My health post-injury", "How staff made me feel", "My experiences of communication" and "What I was focused on 709 next". There were points of convergence from existing clinical research outlining the 710 711 complex needs of this population, but this review extended our understanding of MTP 712 perspectives of healthcare and what impacts healthcare experiences. Healthcare experiences 713 varied with MTP highlighting positive interactions with staff, information needs being met, 714 rehabilitation goals being supported by staff and families, as well as good examples of follow-up care. Areas of MTP healthcare that need to be improved are negative staff 715 716 interactions, insufficient information and poor communication. Further exploration of MTP 717 identified barriers to regaining independence and perceptions of social stigma, would enable 718 rehabilitation service provision and follow-up care to better address these barriers. Finally, 719 this review identified that communication plays an integral role in MTP healthcare 720 experiences. Communication problems between patients and staff exist due to insufficient information provision, inaccessible terminology and one-directional staff-patient 721 722 conversations. It is therefore imperative to gain a greater understanding of MTP experiences of clinical communication to inform guidance on improving this clinical communication and 723 724 addressing these communication issues.

725	References
726	Afuape, T. (2011). Power, Resistance and Liberation in Therapy with Survivors of Trauma :
727	To Have Our Hearts Broken. Taylor & Francis Group.
728	Aromataris, E., & Munn, Z. (2020). JBI Manual for Evidence Synthesis. JBI. Available from:
729	https://synthesismanual.jbi.global.
730	Baker, E., Xyrichis, A., Norton, C., Hopkins, P., & Lee, G. (2021). Challenges associated
731	with recovery from blunt thoracic injuries from hospital admission to six-months after
732	discharge: A qualitative interview study. International Emergency Nursing, 57,
733	101045. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ienj.2021.101045
734	Baker, S., O'Neill, B., Haddon, W., & Long, W. (1974). The injury severity score: a method
735	for describing patients with multiple injuries and evaluating emergency care. Journal
736	of Trauma, 14(3), 187-196. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005373-197403000-00001
737	Beaton, A., O'Leary, K., Thorburn, J., Campbell, A., & Christey, G. (2019). Improving
738	patient experience and outcomes following serious injury. New Zealand Medical
739	Journal, 132(1494), 15-25.
740	Bloom, S. (2013). Creating Sanctuary: Toward the Evolution of Sane Societies Routledge.
741	Boland, A., Cherry, G., & Dickson, R. (2017). Doing a Systematic Review: A Student's Guide
742	(2 <sup>nd</sup> ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
743	Booth, A., Nayes, J., Flemming, K., Gerhardus, A., Wahlster, P., van der Wilt, G. J.,
744	Mozygemba, K., Refalo, P., Sacchini, D., Tummers, M., & Rehfuess, E. A. (2016).
745	Guidance on choosing qualitative evidence synthesis methods for use in health
746	technology assessments of complex interventions. <u>http://www.integrate-</u>
747	hta.eu/downloads/
748	Bowlby, J. (1969). Attachment and Loss: Attachment (2 <sup>nd</sup> ed., Vol. 1). Basic Books.

- 749 Braaf, S., Ameratunga, S., Nunn, A., Christie, N., Teague, W., Judson, R., & Gabbe, B. J.
- 750 (2018). Patient-identified information and communication needs in the context of major trauma. BMC Health Services Research, 18(1), 163.
- 751
- 752 https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-2971-7
- Braaf, S., Ameratunga, S., Ponsford, J., Cameron, P., Collie, A., Harrison, J., Ekegren, C., 753
- 754 Christie, N., Nunn, A., & Gabbe, B. (2020). Traumatic injury survivors' perceptions
- of their future: a longitudinal qualitative study. Disability and Rehabilitation, 42(19), 755

756 2707-2717. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2019.1571116

- 757 Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research* 758 in Psychology, 3(2), 77-101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- 759 Brewin, C. R. (2014). Episodic memory, perceptual memory, and their interaction:
- 760 Foundations for a theory of posttraumatic stress disorder. Psychological Bulletin, 140, 761 69-97. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033722
- 762 Butler, A., Hall, H., & Copnell, B. (2016). A guide to writing a qualitative systematic review
- 763 protocol to enhance evidence-based practice in nursing and health care. Worldviews
- on Evidence-Based Nursing, 13(3), 241-249. https://doi.org/10.1111/wvn.12134 764
- 765 Calhoun, L. G., Cann, A., Tedeschi, R. G., & McMillan, J. (2005). A correlational test of the
- relationship between posttraumatic growth, religion, and cognitive processing. 766
- 767 Journal of Traumatic Stress, 13(3), 521-527.
- 768 https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1007745627077
- Cameron, P. A., Gabbe, B. J., Cooper, D. J., Walker, T., Judson, R., & McNeil, J. (2008). A 769
- statewide system of trauma care in Victoria: effect on patient survival. The Medical 770
- 771 Journal of Australia, 189(10), 546-550. https://doi.org/10.5694/j.1326-
- 772 5377.2008.tb02176.x

- Carroll, C. (2017). Qualitative evidence synthesis to improve implementation of clinical
  guidelines. *British Medical Journal*, *356*, j80. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.j80
- 775 Chou, P. L., Chien, C. S., Lee, B. O., Bai, Y. L., & Hung, C. C. (2014). Early recovery
- experience of patients with injury in Taiwan. Journal of Nursing Scholarship, 46(4),
- 777 245-252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jnu.12084</u>
- 778 Claydon, J., Maniatopoulos, G., Robinson, L., & Fearon, P. (2018). Challenges experienced
- during rehabilitation after traumatic multiple rib fractures: a qualitative study.
- 780 *Disability and Rehabilitation, 40*(23), 2780-2789.
- 781 <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1358771</u>
- 782 Claydon, J., Robinson, L., & Aldridge, S. E. (2017). Patients' perceptions of repair,
- rehabilitation and recovery after major orthopaedic trauma: a qualitative study.
- 784 *Physiotherapy*, *103*(3), 322-329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physio.2015.11.002</u>
- 785 Collins, J., Lizarondo, L., Taylor, S., & Porritt, K. (2022). Adult patient and carer experiences
- 786 of planning for hospital discharge after a major trauma event: a qualitative systematic
- review. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 1-21.
- 788 https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2022.2133180
- 789 Cooper, N., & Frain, J. (2018). ABC of Clinical Communication. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- 790 Cox, H., Turner, d., & Penner, W. (2002). Narratives of recovery from traumatic injury:
- 791 Issues in the nursing care of patients in rehabilitation. *Rehabilitation Nursing*, 5(3), 8792 15.
- 793 Crits-Christoph, P., & Barber, J. P. (1991). *Handbook of short-term dynamic psychotherapy*.
  794 Basic Books.
- 795 D'Agostino, T. A., Atkinson, T. M., Latella, L. E., Rogers, M., Morrissey, D., DeRosa, A. P.,
- 796 & Parker, P. A. (2017). Promoting patient participation in healthcare interactions

- through communication skills training: A systematic review. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 100(7), 1247-1257. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2017.02.016
- 799 Dallos, R., Stedmon, J., & Johnstone, L. (2014). Integrative formulation in theory. In L.
- 800Johnstone & R. Dallos (Eds.), Formulation in Psychology and Psychotherapy:
- 801 *Making sense of people's problems*. Routledge.
- 802 Department of Health. (2012). *The NHS Constitution for England*. Department of Health.
- 803 Ehlers, A., & Clark, D. M. (2000). A cognitive model of posttraumatic stress disorder.
- 804 *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *38*(4), 319-345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0005-</u>
  805 7967(99)00123-0
- 806 Evans, J., Murch, H., Begley, R., Roland, D., Lyttle, M. D., Bouamra, O., & Mullen, S.
- 807 (2021). Mortality in adolescent trauma: a comparison of children's, mixed and adult
  808 major trauma centres. *Emergency Medicine Journal*, *38*(7), 488-494.
- 809 https://doi.org/10.1136/emermed-2020-210384
- 810 Finstad, J., Roise, O., Rosseland, L. A., Clausen, T., & Havnes, I. A. (2021). Discharge from
- 811 the trauma centre: exposure to opioids, unmet information needs and lack of follow
- 812 up-a qualitative study among physical trauma survivors. *Scandinavian Journal of*
- 813 *Trauma, Resuscitation and Emergency Medicine, 29*(1), 121.
- 814 <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13049-021-00938-7</u>
- 815 Flemming, K., Booth, A., Garside, R., Tuncalp, O., & Noyes, J. (2019). Qualitative evidence
- 816 synthesis for complex interventions and guideline development: clarification of the
- 817 purpose, designs and relevant methods. British Medical Journal Global Health,
- 818 4(Suppl 1), e000882. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2018-000882</u>
- 819 Franks, B. (2014). Social construction, evolution and cultural universals. Culture &
- 820 *Psychology*, 20(3), 416-439. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1354067x14542524</u>

- Gabbe, B. J., Simpson, P. M., Cameron, P. A., Ponsford, J., Lyons, R. A., Collie, A.,
- Fitzgerald, M., Judson, R., Teague, W. J., Braaf, S., Nunn, A., Ameratunga, S., &
- Harrison, J. E. (2017). Long-term health status and trajectories of seriously injured
- patients: A population-based longitudinal study. *PLoS Medicine*, 14(7), e1002322.
- 825 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002322
- 826 Gabbe, B. J., Sleney, J. S., Gosling, C. M., Wilson, K., Hart, M. J., Sutherland, A. M., &
- 827 Christie, N. (2013). Patient perspectives of care in a regionalised trauma system:
- 828 lessons from the Victorian State Trauma System. *The Medical Journal of Australia*,
- 829 *198*(3), 149-152. <u>https://doi.org/10.5694/mja12.11179</u>
- 830 Gliedman, J., & Roth, W. (1980). The unexpected minority: Handicapped children in
- 831 *America*. Harcourt Brace Javanovitch.
- 832 Gysels, M., Richardson, A., & Higginson, I. J. (2004). Communication training for health
- 833 professionals who care for patients with cancer: a systematic review of effectiveness.
- 834 Supportive Care in Cancer, 12(10), 692-700. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-004-</u>
  835 0666-6
- Haagsma, J. A., Ringburg, A. N., van Lieshout, E., van Beeck, E. F., Patka, P., Schipper, I.
- B., & Polinder, S. (2012). Prevalence rate, predictors and long-term course of
- probable posttraumatic stress disorder after major trauma: a prospective cohort study.
- 839 *BMC Psychiatry*, *12*(236). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-12-236</u>
- 840 Hardwick, K., & Bellew, M. (2020). Admission to a UK Major Trauma Centre following
- 841 deliberate self-harm and attempted suicide: Prevalence and outcomes. *Trauma*, 22(4),
- 842 285-294. https://doi.org/10.1177/1460408619899596
- 843 Hellín, T. (2002). The physician-patient relationship: recent developments and changes.
- 844 *Haemophilia*, 8(3), 450-454. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2516.2002.00636.x</u>

- Holbrook, T. L., Hoyt, D. B., Stein, M. B., & Sieber, W. J. (2002). Gender Differences in
- 846 Long-Term Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Outcomes after Major Trauma: Women
- 847 Are At Higher Risk of Adverse Outcomes than Men. *The Journal of Trauma: Injury,*
- 848 *Infection and Critical Care*, *53*(5), 882-888.
- 849 <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.TA.0000033749.65011.6A</u>
- Huddlestone, L., Turner, J., Eborall, H., Hudson, N., Davies, M., & Martin, G. (2020).
- 851 Application of normalisation process theory in understanding implementation
- 852 processes in primary care settings in the UK: a systematic review. *BMC Family*
- 853 *Practice*, 21(1), 52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12875-020-01107-y</u>
- Johnstone, L., & Boyle, M. (2018). The Power Threat Meaning Framework: Towards the
- 855 *identification of patterns in emotional distress, unusual experiences and troubled or*
- 856 *troubling behaviour, as an alternative to functional psychiatric diagnosis.* The British
  857 Psychological Society.
- 858 Kaske, S., Lefering, R., Trentzsch, H., Driessen, A., Bouillon, B., Maegele, M., & Probst, C.
- 859 (2014). Quality of life two years after severe trauma: a single-centre evaluation.

860 *Injury*, 45, 100-105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2014.08.028</u>

- 861 Kellezi, B., Earthy, S., Sleney, J., Beckett, K., Barnes, J., Christie, N., Horsley, D., Jones, T.,
- 862 & Kendrick, D. (2020). What can trauma patients' experiences and perspectives tell us
- about the perceived quality of trauma care? a qualitative study set within the UK
- 864 National Health Service. *Injury*, *51*(5), 1231-1237.
- 865 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2020.02.063</u>
- 866 Kendrick, D., Baker, R., Hill, T., Beckett, K., Coupland, C., Kellezi, B., Joseph, S., Barnes,
- 867 J., Sleney, J., Christie, N., & Morriss, R. (2018). Early risk factors for depression,
- 868 anxiety and post-traumatic distress after hospital admission for unintentional injury:
- 869 multicentre cohort study. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 112, 15-24.

- 870 <u>https://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/id/eprint/10068865/1/Christie%20Main%20paper%204Ma</u>
  871 y18.pdf
- Kendrick, D., Dhiman, P., Kellezi, B., Coupland, C., Whitehead, J., Beckett, K., Christie, N.,
  Sleney, J., Barnes, J., Joseph, S., & Morriss, R. (2017). Psychological morbidity and
- 874 return to work after injury: multicentre cohort study. *British Journal of General*
- 875 *Practice*, 67(661), e555-e564. <u>https://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp17X691673</u>
- 876 Kettlewell, J., Radford, K., Kendrick, D., Patel, P., Bridger, K., Kellezi, B., Das Nair, R.,
- Jones, T., Timmons, S., & team, R. (2022). Qualitative study exploring factors
- 878 affecting the implementation of a vocational rehabilitation intervention in the UK
- 879 major trauma pathway. *BMJ Open, 12*(3), e060294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-</u>
- <u>880</u> <u>2021-060294</u>
- 881 Kettlewell, J., Timmons, S., Bridger, K., Kendrick, D., Kellezi, B., Holmes, J., Patel, P., &
- 882 Radford, K. (2021). A study of mapping usual care and unmet need for vocational
- rehabilitation and psychological support following major trauma in five health
- districts in the UK. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, *35*(5), 750-764.
- 885 <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0269215520971777</u>
- 886 Kovachevich, R., Shah, J. P., Arens, A. M., Stuart, M. J., Dahm, D. L., & Levy, B. A. (2009).
- 887 Operative management of the medial collateral ligament in the multi-ligament injured
- 888 knee: an evidence-based systematic review. *Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology,*
- 889 *Arthroscopy*, 17(7), 823-829. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00167-009-0810-4</u>
- Long, H. A., French, D. P., & Brooks, J. M. (2020). Optimising the value of the critical
- 891 appraisal skills programme (CASP) tool for quality appraisal in qualitative evidence
- 892 synthesis. *Research Methods in Medicine & Health Sciences, 1*(1), 31-42.
- 893 https://doi.org/10.1177/2632084320947559

- Loretto, W., Popham, F., Platt, S., Pavis, S., Hardy, G., MacLeod, L., & Gibbs, J. (2005).
- Assessing psychological well-being: a holistic investigation of NHS employees.
- 896 International Review of Psychiatry, 17(5), 329-336.
- 897 https://doi.org/10.1080/09540260500238371
- 898 Lunevicius, R., & Mesri, M. (2021). A profile of a major trauma centre of North West
- England between 2011 and 2018. *Scientific Reports*, 11(1), 5393.

900 <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-84266-x</u>

- 901 Lyons, R. A., Kendrick, D., Towner, E. M., Christie, N., Macey, S., Coupland, C., Gabbe, B.
- 902 J., & Group, U. K. B. o. I. S. (2011). Measuring the population burden of injuries-
- 903 implications for global and national estimates: a multi-centre prospective UK
- 904 longitudinal study. *PLoS Medicine*, 8(12), e1001140.
- 905 <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001140</u>
- 906 Methley, A. M., Campbell, S., Chew-Graham, C., McNally, R., & Cheraghi-Sohi, S. (2014).
- 907 PICO, PICOS and SPIDER: a comparison study of specificity and sensitivity in three
- 908 search tools for qualitative systematic reviews. *BMC Health Services Research*, 14,
- 909 579. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-014-0579-0
- 910 Mind. (2013). Mental Health Crisis Care: Commissiong excellence for black and minority
  911 ethic groups. Mind.
- 912 Moran, C. G., Lecky, F., Bouamra, O., Lawrence, T., Edwards, A., Woodford, M., Willett,
- 913 K., & Coats, T. J. (2018). Changing the System Major Trauma Patients and Their
- 914 Outcomes in the NHS (England) 2008-17. *EClinicalMedicine*, 2-3, 13-21.
- 915 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2018.07.001
- 916 Nathens, A., Jurkovich, G., Cummings, P., Rivara, F., & Maier, R. (2000). The Effect of
- 917 Organized Systems of Trauma Care on Motor Vehicle Crash Mortality. JAMA,
- 918 283(15), 1990-1994. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.283.15.1990</u>

- 919 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. (2016). *Major trauma: assessment and*
- 920 *initial management*. National Clinical Guidance Centre.
- 921 <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng39/resources/major-trauma-assessment-and-</u>
- 922 <u>initial-management-pdf-1837400761285</u>
- 923 Nayar, S. K., Alcock, H. M. F., & Edwards, D. S. (2022). Primary amputation versus limb
- salvage in upper limb major trauma: a systematic review. *European Journal of*
- 925 Orthopaedic Surgery & Traumatology, 32(3), 395-403.
- 926 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00590-021-03008-x</u>
- 927 NHS England. (2013). NHS Standard Contract For Major Trauma Service (All Ages). NHS
- 928 England. <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/d15-major-</u>
- 929 <u>trauma-0414.pdf</u>
- 930 Nowak, P. (2011). Synthesis of qualitative linguistic research--a pilot review integrating and
  931 generalizing findings on doctor-patient interaction. *Patient Education and*
- 932 *Counseling*, 82(3), 429-441. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2011.01.022</u>
- 933 Noyes, J., Booth, A., Cargo, M., Flemming, K., Harden, A., Harris, J., Garside, R., Hannes,
- 934 K., Pantoja, T., & Thomas, J. (2022). Chapter 21: Qualitative Evidence. In J. P. T.
- 935 Higgins, J. Thomas, J. Chandler, M. Cumpston, T. Li, M. J. Page, & V. A. Welch
- 936 (Eds.), Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. Version 6.3
- 937 (updated February 2022). Cochrane. Available from:
- 938 <u>www.training.cochrane.org/handbook</u>.
- 939 Page, M. J., McKenzie, J. E., Bossuyt, P. M., Boutron, I., Hoffmann, T. C., Mulrow, C. D.,
- 940 Shamseer, L., Tetzlaff, J. M., Akl, E. A., Brennan, S. E., Chou, R., Glanville, J.,
- 941 Grimshaw, J. M., Hrobjartsson, A., Lalu, M. M., Li, T., Loder, E. W., Mayo-Wilson,
- 942 E., McDonald, S., McGuinness, L. A., Stewart, L. A., Thomas, J., Tricco, A. C.,
- 943 Welch, V. A., Whiting, P., & Moher, D. (2021). The PRISMA 2020 statement: an

- 944 updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. *Systematic Reviews*, 10(1), 89.
  945 https://doi.org/10.1186/s13643-021-01626-4
- 946 Paiva, L., Rossi, L. A., Costa, M. C. S., & Dantas, R. A. S. (2010). The Experiences and
- 947 Consequences of a Multiple Trauma Event from the Perspective of the Patient.
- 948 *Revista Latino-Americana de Enfermagem, 18*(6), 1221-1228.
- 949 https://doi.org/10.1590/S0104-11692010000600024
- 950 Petticrew, M., Knai, C., Thomas, J., Rehfuess, E. A., Noyes, J., Gerhardus, A., Grimshaw, J.
- 951 M., Rutter, H., & McGill, E. (2019). Implications of a complexity perspective for
- 952 systematic reviews and guideline development in health decision making. *British*
- 953 Medical Journal Global Health, 4(Suppl 1), e000899. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-</u>
- 954 <u>2018-000899</u>
- Proctor, G. (2008). CBT: the obscuring of power in the name of science. *European Journal of Psychotherapy & Counselling*, *10*(3), 231-245.
- 957 https://doi.org/10.1080/13642530802337975
- 858 Rajput, K., Sud, A., Rees, M., & Rutka, O. (2020). Epidemiology of trauma presentations to a
- major trauma centre in the North West of England during the COVID-19 level 4
- 960 lockdown. *European Journal of Trauma and Emergency Surgery*.
- 961 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00068-020-01507-w</u>
- 962 Rehfuess, E. A., Stratil, J. M., Scheel, I. B., Portela, A., Norris, S. L., & Baltussen, R. (2019).
- 963 The WHO-INTEGRATE evidence to decision framework version 1.0: integrating
- 964 WHO norms and values and a complexity perspective. *British Medical Journal*
- 965 *Global Health*, 4(Suppl 1), e000844. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2018-000844</u>
- 966 Renna, M. S., Metcalfe, A., Ellard, D., & Davies, D. (2020). A patient satisfaction survey
- 967 investigating pre- and post-operative information provision in lower limb surgery.

- 968 BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders, 21(1), 754. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12891-020-</u>
  969 03761-w
- Ringdal, M., Plos, K., & Bergbom, I. (2008). Memories of being injured and patients' care
  trajectory after physical trauma. *BMC Nursing*, *7*, 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-</u>
  6955-7-8
- 873 Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, M., & Ormston, R. (2013). *Qualitative Research Practice: A*874 *Guide for Social Science Students and Researchers*. SAGE Publications Ltd.
- 875 Roberts, A., Marshall, L., & Charlesworth, A. (2012). A decade of austerity? The funding
  876 pressures facing the NHS from 2010/11 to 2021/22 Nuffield Trust.
- 977 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2018). Qualitative methods can test and challenge what we think
- 978 we know about clinical communication if they are not too constrained by
- 979 methodological 'brands'. *Patient Education and Counselling*, *101*(9), 1515-1517.
- 980 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2018.07.005
- 981 Sammy, I., Lecky, F., Sutton, A., Leaviss, J., & O'Cathain, A. (2016). Factors affecting
- 982 mortality in older trauma patients-A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Injury*,
- 983 47(6), 1170-1183. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2016.02.027</u>
- 984 Shakespeare, T., Gillespie-Sells, K., & Davies, D. (1996). *The sexual politics of disability:*985 *Untold desires*. Cassell.
- 986 Silverstein, L. A., Higgins, J. T., & Henderson, S. (2021). Health-Related Quality of Life
- 987 After Polytrauma: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Trauma Nursing*, 28(2), 107-118.
  988 https://doi.org/10.1097/JTN.00000000000568
- 989 Skene, I., Pott, J., & McKeown, E. (2017). Patients' experience of trauma care in the
- 990 emergency department of a major trauma centre in the UK. *International Emergency*
- 991 *Nursing*, 35, 1-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ienj.2017.02.005</u>

- Slade, P. D. (1994). What is body image? *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *32*(5), 497-502.
   https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-7967(94)90136-8
- Smith, J., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis: Theory, Method and Research.* SAGE.
- 996 Staniszewska, S., Boardman, F., Gunn, L., Roberts, J., Clay, D., Seers, K., Brett, J., Avital,
- 997 L., Bullock, I., & O'Flynn, N. (2014). The Warwick Patient Experiences Framework:
- 998 patient-based evidence in clinical guidelines. International Journal for Quality in

999 *Health Care*, 26(2), 151-157. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/intqhc/mzu003</u>

- 1000 Stein, M. B., Walker, J. R., & Forde, D. R. (2000). Gender differences in susceptibility to
- 1001 posttraumatic stress disorder. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *38*(6), 619-628.
- 1002 https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(99)00098-4
- 1003 Taleporos, G., & McCabe, M. P. (2002). Body image and physical disability personal

1004 perspectives. *Social Science and Medicine*, *54*(6), 971-980.

1005 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0277-9536(01)00069-7</u>.

- 1006 Thomas, J., & Harden, A. (2008). Methods for the thematic synthesis of qualitative research
- 1007 in systematic reviews. *BioMed Central Medical Research Methodology*, 8, 45.

1008 https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-8-45

- 1009 Tong, A., Flemming, K., McInnes, E., Oliver, S., & Craig, J. (2012). Enhancing transparency
- 1010 in reporting the synthesis of qualitative research: ENTREQ. *BMC Medical Research*
- 1011 *Methodology*, *12*(181). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-12-181</u>
- 1012 Vincent, H. K., Horodyski, M., Vincent, K. R., Brisbane, S. T., & Sadasivan, K. K. (2015).
- 1013 Psychological Distress After Orthopedic Trauma: Prevalence in Patients and
- 1014 Implications for Rehabilitation. *PM&R*, 7(9), 978-989.
- 1015 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmrj.2015.03.007</u>

- 1016 Waseem, S., Romann, R., Lenihan, J., Rawal, J., Carrothers, A., Hull, P., & Chou, D. (2022).
- 1017 Trauma epidemiology after easing of lockdown restrictions: experience from a level-
- 1018 one major trauma centre in England. *European Journal of Trauma and Emergency*
- 1019 Surgery, 48(2), 1471-1478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00068-021-01725-w</u>
- Webster, J., & Watson, R. T. (2002). Analysing the Past to Prepare for the Future: Writing a
  Literature Review. *MIS Quarterly*, 26(2). http://www.jstor.org/stable/4132319
- 1022 Wu, R. C., Tran, K., Lo, V., O'Leary, K. J., Morra, D., Quan, S. D., & Perrier, L. (2012).
- 1023 Effects of clinical communication interventions in hospitals: a systematic review of
- 1024 information and communication technology adoptions for improved communication
- 1025 between clinicians. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 81(11), 723-732.
- 1026 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2012.05.014
- Wynia, M. K., & Osborn, C. Y. (2010). Health literacy and communication quality in health
  care organizations. *Journal of Health Communication*, *15 Suppl 2*, 102-115.
- 1029 <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730.2010.499981</u>
- 1030 Yates, D. W., Woodford, M., & Hollis, S. (1992). Preliminary analysis of the care of injured
- 1031 patients in 33 British hospitals: first report of the United Kingdom major trauma
- 1032 outcome study. *British Medical Journal*, 305(737).
- 1033 <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.305.6856.737</u>
- 1034 Zogas, A. (2021). 'we have no magic bullet': Diagnostic ideals in veterans' mild traumatic
- 1035 brain injury evaluations. *Patient Education and Counseling*.
- 1036 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2021.06.002</u>
- 1037

# **Chapter Two: Empirical Paper**

# Understanding patients' perspectives of clinical communication within a Major Trauma

Centre

Target Journal: Injury

Word Count: 8658

1038

#### Abstract

1039 Major trauma patients (MTP) experience a range of physical and psychological difficulties 1040 post-injury. These healthcare needs are treated by specialist multi-disciplinary teams (MDT) 1041 in various settings; including major trauma centres (MTC). Several complex conversations 1042 occur between staff and MTP following admission. The aim of this study was to understand 1043 MTP perspectives of clinical communication within a MTC. A qualitative study involving 1044 semi-structured interviews was designed to gain MTP perspectives. Twenty participants were 1045 purposively sampled from the outpatient fracture clinic at Aintree Site MTC, Liverpool, UK, 1046 over an eight-month period (July 2022 – February 2023). Interviews were analysed using a 1047 pluralistic qualitative approach. Three themes were conceptualised from the data; 1048 "Challenges to speaking up" occurred as patients were vulnerable, confused, had mixed 1049 experiences of navigating medical terminology and did not want to burden staff; 1050 "Conversations left me feeling" highlighted the positive (feel reassured, cared for, human again) and negative (feeling like an object, angry, confused and dependent) emotional impact 1051 1052 of staff communication: "Strategies need to be clinical but tailored" described the benefits of 1053 providing written information, clear explanations of injuries and person-centred 1054 communication. There is a need to further explore MTP perceptions of being a burden and 1055 the role of family members in patient-staff communication. Staff training on the emotional 1056 impact of conversations and skills development to enhance responsiveness to psychological 1057 distress is required, as is communication guidance to address MTP challenges to speaking up. 1058 MTP require multiple options to communicate and address psychological difficulties. 1059 1060

1061 Keywords

1062 Major trauma, major trauma centre, patient-staff clinical communication, interviews

1005	1	0	63
------	---	---	----

## Introduction

1064 Major traumatic injuries are the leading cause of death in the United Kingdom (UK) 1065 amongst those under the age of 45 (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 1066 [NICE], 2016a). Those who survive a major traumatic event often experience multiple life-1067 changing injuries (NICE 2016a). Survivors experience comorbid psychological difficulties 1068 such as anxiety, depression and post-traumatic stress symptoms (Kendrick et al., 2017), with 1069 pre-existing mental health difficulties being a risk factor for these psychological difficulties 1070 (Kendrick et al., 2018). The psychological and physical health needs of this population 1071 require specialist multi-disciplinary team (MDT) approaches within Major Trauma Centres 1072 (MTC). In England, the introduction of major trauma networks and centres increased survival 1073 rates and more rapid treatment systems (Moran et al., 2018). Those admitted to a MTC 1074 undergo assessment within the emergency department, which could potentially lead to 1075 operative treatment, critical care episodes, inpatient admissions or rehabilitation (NHS 1076 England, 2013; NICE, 2016b).

1077 Several complex conversations occur between staff and patients; known as clinical communication (Salmon & Young, 2005). The nature of clinical communication varies 1078 1079 across and within disciplines. Medical clinicians tend to focus on health risks that may be 1080 fatal, so patients seek conversations with medical clinicians that help them feel protected 1081 from these health risks (Desjarlais-deKlerk & Wallace, 2013; Lilliehorn et al., 2010). For 1082 mental health clinicians, the focus is placed on emotional feelings and processes to develop a 1083 therapeutic relationship within which patients feel able to communicate their concerns (Salmon & Young, 2017). 1084

1085 Staff positions on clinical communication are influenced by wider models of health 1086 conceptualisation. The bio-medical model is most commonly used within healthcare settings, 1087 which focuses on the physiological aspects of a person's difficulties (Cooper & Frain, 2018). 1088 The bio-psychosocial model encourages staff to explore patients' difficulties within the 1089 context of their experiences (Engel, 1977) and systemic issues (von Fragstein et al., 2008). It 1090 can also be used to consider dynamic factors and integrate systems models to consider 1091 individual (e.g., health) and macrosystem contextual factors (e.g., cultures), and how these systems change over time (Lehman et al., 2017). Considering differing disciplinary and 1092 1093 cultural perspectives on clinical communication, it can be challenging for an MDT within an 1094 MTC to provide necessary instrumental information, whilst also meeting the emotional needs 1095 of the patient; a balance that could provide emotional comfort to patients (Young et al., 1096 2011).

1097 Patient-staff encounters can be perceived differently due to the subjectivity of 1098 relationships (Salmon & Young, 2005; Zoppi & Epstein, 2002). MTP expectations of 1099 services, perceived vulnerability (physical and psychological) and nature of the trauma injury all influence patients' experience of care within trauma services (Kellezi et al., 2020). 1100 1101 Clinical research exploring MTP perspectives on rehabilitation and care needs have 1102 established that clinical communication is an integral part of MTP healthcare experiences (Beaton et al., 2019; Claydon et al., 2018; Gabbe et al., 2013). Only one study (Braaf et al., 1103 2018) has focused on MTP clinical communication needs and found that MTP perceived staff 1104 1105 to be too busy to engage with them, not addressing their needs and providing contradictory 1106 information. A need for professionals to provide accessible patient-centred communication 1107 that is co-ordinated across services was also identified. The recommendations from this study are relevant to the wider MTP population, but trauma networks differ (Moran et al., 2018; 1108 1109 Nathens et al., 2000), thus gaining MTP experiences of patient-staff communication across 1110 different networks would improve the generalisability of recommendations and strengthen 1111 subsequent communication guidance to staff.

1112 This study therefore aims to understand MTP perspectives of clinical communication 1113 within a MTC in the UK. MTP who received treatment at a MTC in the UK were interviewed 1114 on their experiences of clinical communication. Interviews were conducted at an outpatient 1115 clinic during the recovery and maintenance stage post-injury.

1116

#### Method

# 1117 **Design**

1118 This qualitative study utilised in-depth semi-structured individual interviews. This 1119 methodology was chosen to enable participants to express themselves, whilst being guided 1120 with open questions from the interviewer (Ritchie et al., 2013). Interview transcripts were 1121 analysed by drawing from a pluralist qualitative approach (Salmon & Young, 2018) and 1122 considered methods which answered the research question, whilst also ensuring fidelity to the 1123 qualitative data (Levitt et al., 2017). In practice, this involved transcripts being reviewed 1124 inductively and text being coded line-by-line into conceptualised themes using NVivo as an 1125 accessible database. Using a pluralist approach enabled the experiences of MTP to be fully 1126 explored within the broad research question, with the possibility of considering multiple 1127 qualitative perspectives. The research team consisted of a primary researcher (RT), primary 1128 supervisor/clinical investigator (PF) and a secondary/NHS supervisor (RC). Both supervisors 1129 monitored and audited the conduct of this study and had access to the data.

Participants were recruited from the outpatient fracture clinic at the Liverpool University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust MTC, Aintree Site UK. This clinic was chosen as the recruitment location as MTP would be within the recovery and maintenance stages following their injury. Interviewing at this latter stage of recovery seemed beneficial for the welfare of MTP, considering the emotional and physical challenges experienced immediately after the injury; i.e., processing the event, managing shock and fear, significant pain, trying to feel safe (Skene et al., 2017). A summary of the service specifications and standards of a MTC has been written; see Appendix D. This study aimed to recruit 15 – 20 participants as it
was feasible to interview this number of participants within the estimated time-frame. This
sample size was also likely to provide adequate data to reach theoretical saturation, but it was
not assumed saturation would be achieved (Hennink & Kaiser, 2022); data saturation
involves no additional themes or theoretical insights into patients' perspectives of clinical
communication being conceptualised from the data. *Ethics*

1144The study was approved, sponsored and provided indemnity insurance by the1145University of Liverpool. Health Research Authority (HRA) ethics was granted through IRAS;1146reference ID 304448 (see Appendix E). Confirmation of capacity and capability was gained1147from Liverpool University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (see Appendix F). Quality1148assurance within the study included RT attending good clinical practice training.

1149 **Procedure** 

## 1150 Recruitment

1151 Participants were recruited over an eight-month period (July 2022 – February 2023). 1152 A member of the clinical team reviewed the outpatient clinic list and identified participants 1153 who met the inclusion criteria. Potential participants were sent the cover letter (see Appendix 1154 G) and participant information sheet (see Appendix H) four weeks prior to their appointment; 1155 providing significant notice for participation consideration. Participants contacted RT via 1156 email, phone or in the outpatient clinic to express their interest and book a suitable appointment time. Participants were provided with a £10 high street voucher to reimburse 1157 1158 them for their time. As a distress protocol, if any participants reported distress following the 1159 interview they had the option to be signposted to RC for support or independent supportive 1160 services; with information provided on the information sheet and on request.

# *Eligibility*

1162	Inclusion Criteria. (1) Adults aged 18 and over; (2) MTP admitted to Liverpool
1163	University Hospitals Foundation Trust, Aintree Site MTC with a major traumatic injury
1164	classified using the Injury Severity Score (ISS); (3) An ability to provide informed consent
1165	and; (4) A sufficient understanding of English to consent and participate in the study.
1166	Exclusion Criteria. (1) Individuals who have sustained a significant head injury or a
1167	head injury resulting in severe cognitive impairment
1168	Informed Consent
1169	Informed consent was recorded on a consent form (see Appendix I). Informed consent
1170	was taken in person or verbally recorded during remote interviews.
1171	Materials
1172	Participants completed three self-report questionnaires. The Patient Health
1173	Questionnaire 9 (PHQ-9) consists of nine questions measuring rates of depression over a 2-
1174	week period, on a scale of no symptoms $(0-4)$ , mild $(5-9)$ , moderate $(10-14)$ , moderately
1175	severe $(15 - 19)$ and severe $(20 - 27)$ ; cut-off score for likely depression is 10 (Kroenke et al.,
1176	2001). The General Anxiety Disorder 7 (GAD-7) asks seven questions to measure anxiety
1177	over a 2-week period on a scale of none $(0 - 5)$ , moderate $(10 - 14)$ and severe $(15 - 21)$ ; cut-
1178	off score for likely anxiety is 10 (Spitzer et al., 2006). The Impact of Event Scale – Revised
1179	(IES-R) consists of 22 statements identifying symptoms of post-traumatic stress over a 7-day
1180	period following a traumatic event, measured within three sub-scales of intrusion, avoidance
1181	and hyperarousal (Weiss & Marmar, 1997). The IES-R asks participants to endorse
1182	statements on a 5-point scale with responses ranging from 0 ('not at all') to 4 ('extremely'),
1183	with scores of 24 suggests there are some Post-traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) symptoms
1184	present and that PTSD is a clinical concern, scores greater than 33 suggests probable PTSD
1185	(see Appendix J for all clinical questionnaires). These clinical questionnaires are valid

1186 measures of exploring anxiety and depression (Beck et al., 2008; Richardson & Richards,

1187 2008), and post-traumatic stress disorder (Kroenke et al., 2007). Materials were screen-shared1188 during remote interviews.

1189 Interviews

1190 Interviews were conducted in person at the outpatient fracture clinic or remotely, 1191 depending on participant preference. Of the 20 interviews, 19 were conducted by the primary researcher (RT); one interview was conducted by RC. During interviews the researcher asked 1192 1193 how the participant felt, to monitor their distress and monitored for any signs of distress. 1194 Interviews were semi-structured with a guide, developed in consultation with 1195 members of the patient, relative and volunteer forum within the Day One Major Trauma 1196 Support Service. The guide was reviewed alongside inductive analysis of transcripts, with 1197 additional prompts being added; such as asking what MTP remember about conversations, 1198 resolutions to disagreements and communication preferences (see Appendix K). The guide 1199 explored the following topics: conversations with staff at different timepoints of admission; 1200 helpful examples of communication; disagreements that occurred and how these were 1201 resolved; how patients felt speaking with staff; barriers or facilitators of communication; 1202 information provision and how this was perceived; how information was used or shared with 1203 others after staff conversations and; overall experiences at the MTC and advice for patients.

1204 Data Analysis

1205 Transcription was completed either by RT or UK Transcription; who signed a non-1206 disclosure agreement and were bound by GDPR. Transcriptions were reviewed in parallel 1207 with other interviews being conducted, to enable the research team to have an initial 1208 impression of the qualitative data and review the interview guide. An iterative approach to 1209 coding was utilised, whereby transcripts and codes were re-examined alongside 1210 conceptualised themes (Ritchie et al., 2013). This approach involved RT listening to 1211 interviews, noting initial impressions, re-listening to interviews before reviewing transcripts 1212 line-by-line to group data into codes, then synthesising the data into wider themes; a 1213 comparative analysis technique also known as 'cycling' (Fram, 2013). Nvivo was used to 1214 store transcripts and code the raw qualitative data (see Appendix L for coding excerpt). 1215 Conceptualised themes from the interview data were discussed as a research team, to 1216 strengthen their validity through investigator triangulation (i.e., different perspectives 1217 reviewing the same data). Having several opinions also helped to ensure the fidelity of the 1218 pluralist qualitative approach, as researcher interpretation of data is subjective and fallible 1219 (Hammersley, 2008).

1220 **Reflexivity** 

Qualitative research aims to be empathic and neutral in its approach, however it is important to acknowledge potential biases that may influence qualitative approaches (Ritchie et al., 2013). Reflexive statements were written in an interview diary to enable the primary researcher (RT) to document their views, reflect on the interview experience and to manage the influence of the researchers' opinions and biases on the conceptualised data (see Appendix M). Providing space for reflexivity enabled the researcher to differentiate the perspectives of MTP and their own interpretation of the data.

1228 **Personal Reflection** 

I, the primary researcher, completed this research as part of my Doctorate in Clinical Psychology and as an NHS employee. My training and clinical experience has taught me psychological theories and approaches, which influence how I formulate the needs of others. This background knowledge of psychological theory will have influenced how I perceived the information within interview transcripts and the themes created when integrating the data. My hope is that I, and my supervisors, have remained true to the perspectives of the MTP who participated and not gone beyond the data. From an ontological perspective, I

1236	acknowledge that there is no one sole truth within qualitative research and accept that the
1237	conceptualised themes within this study have been created based on my, and my research
1238	team's positions and perspectives of the qualitative data.
1239	During the latter stages of my training, I gained clinical experience of working in
1240	physical health settings and developed an understanding of the psychological and physical
1241	impact of serious injuries. Whilst I had this knowledge, I attempted to conduct this research
1242	from a neutral perspective and focused on the perspectives being given by each participant.
1243	Results
1243 1244	Results Participant Characteristics
1243 1244 1245	Results Participant Characteristics A participant flow diagram of the recruitment process is summarised in Figure 1.
1243 1244 1245 1246	Results Participant Characteristics A participant flow diagram of the recruitment process is summarised in Figure 1. Of the 49 people who expressed no interest in the study, 12 did not attend their appointment
1243 1244 1245 1246 1247	Results Participant Characteristics A participant flow diagram of the recruitment process is summarised in Figure 1. Of the 49 people who expressed no interest in the study, 12 did not attend their appointment and six were no longer on the clinic list. Of the 20 participants, 13 were interviewed face-to-
1243 1244 1245 1246 1247 1248	Results Participant Characteristics A participant flow diagram of the recruitment process is summarised in Figure 1. Of the 49 people who expressed no interest in the study, 12 did not attend their appointment and six were no longer on the clinic list. Of the 20 participants, 13 were interviewed face-to- face and the remaining were interviewed remotely. The average interview length was 34

# 1250 **Figure 1.**

1251

Flow diagram of recruitment process



1252	Participant demographic and clinical questionnaire information are shown in Table 1.
1253	Most participants were White-British (N = 16), gender split was fairly even (M = 11, 55%),
1254	most participants were aged between $26 - 59$ (N = 15) and most employed pre-injury (N =
1255	15). This participant population is representative of the major trauma population, with an ISS
1256	range of $4 - 42$ and median ISS of 15 (NHS England, 2013). The most common mechanism
1257	of injury was RTC (N = 11) and interviews took place $46 - 414$ days post-injury.
1258	Ten participants experienced at least moderate depression based on the PHQ-9 and
1259	nine experienced mild anxiety based on the GAD-7. The IES-R indicated that 12 participants
1260	were over the cut-off score of 24 for post-traumatic symptoms; nine of these participants

1261 scored above the cut-off point to meet the criteria for likely PTSD.

# 1262 **Table 1.**

1263 Participant characteristics (N = 20)

DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION	N (%) or Mean (SD)
Age	M = 46.6 (SD = 13.2)
18 - 25	1 (5%)
26 - 39	7 (35%)
40 - 59	8 (40%)
60 - 75	4 (20%)
Gender	
Male	11 (55%)
Female	9 (45%)
Ethnicity	
White – British	16 (80%)
White – Other	2 (10%)
Not stated	2 (10%)
Employment status pre-injury	
Employed	15 (75%)
Unemployed	4 (20%)
Retired	1 (5%)
Injury Severity Score	M = 18 (SD = 11.8)
Minor	2 (10%)
Moderate – Severe	7 (35%)
Major	9 (45%)
Mechanism of Injury	
Road Traffic Collisions	11 (55%)
Falls	7 (35%)
Ran over by vehicle	2 (10%)
Time between injury and interview (days)	M = 144 (SD = 94)
Inpatient admission (days)	M = 14.8 (SD = 9.7)
Discharge Destination	
Home	14 (70%)
Rehabilitation Pathway	4 (20%)
Inpatient Transfer	2 (10%)
CLINICAL QUESTIONNAIRE INFORMATION	
Patient Health Questionnaire 9	M = 10 (SD = 5.6)
Mild	8 (40%)
Moderate	5 (25%)
Moderate – Severe	3 (15%)
Severe	2 (10%)
General Anxiety Disorder 7	M = 9 (SD = 5.5)
Mild	9 (45%)
Moderate	3 (15%)
Severe	4 (20%)
Impact of Events Scale – Revised	M = 33 (SD = 21.6)
Likely Post-traumatic Stress	3 (15%)
Likely Post-traumatic Stress Disorder	9 (45%)

1264 **Themes** 

Three key themes were conceptualised from the data: (1) Challenges to 'speaking up'; (2) Conversations 'left me feeling..' and; (3) Strategies 'need to be clinical but tailored'. A coding matrix of the number of participants incorporated within each theme and subtheme has been summarised (see Appendix N).

1269 *Challenges to 'speaking up'* 

Every participant reflected on challenges they faced when trying to speak up and communicate with staff. Participants spoke about their experiences of trying to speak to staff who use medical terminology, within a busy hospital environment. Participants also reflected on how their own experiences of vulnerability and initial adjustment to their injuries impacted on their ability to communicate with staff. These challenges have been outlined within four sub-themes.

"I didn't want to burden them" or "be a nuisance". Quotes from seventeen
participants were conceptualised within this sub-theme. Witnessing staff members being
spoken to disrespectfully led to participants being mindful of their own conversations. Staff
were observed to be "upset by the treatment and the abuse they were receiving" (P2). This
influenced participants, as they ensured they were kind to staff, enquired towards their
welfare and at times addressed rudeness with other peers:

"Sometimes if I could see they were upset I'd just ask them if they were alright" (P4)
"Said.. 'You shouldn't speak to the staff like that'.. the staff must be used to it" (P9)
"I'd always say please and thank, even after my most painful turn, when they were
cleaning me, I'd say thank you, thank you very much, not f- this.. I'm not rude" (P18)
Observing staff members under pressure made it challenging for participants to
express their needs, as they did not want to be a "burden" (P9) or "a nuisance" (P6).

1288 Participants therefore did not speak up and initiate conversations:

1289	"then they are out then you think of a question and go I wanted to ask that" (P10)		
1290	"you can just tell they are rushed off their feet because it is a really stressful job, so		
1291	I just don't buzz or nothing and just- I just kept myself to myself" (P11)		
1292	"you don't want to waste their time No, they're all dead busy and I can see them all		
1293	rushing round and doing things. They haven't got the time" (P12)		
1294	"I didn't press the buzzer when I thought it wasn't a big enough issue that they would		
1295	have to deal with" (P17)		
1296	The pressures of a busy hospital environment was normalised by some participants:		
1297	"you never really got that contact conversation with the nurses. They're overrun,		
1298	aren't they, you see? It is what it is at the minute" (P5)		
1299	"They were obviously under pressure, massively. I know it is not their fault they		
1300	cannot be there all the time for you" (P8)		
1301	"I was feeling scared and vulnerable, which I had never felt in my life". Ten		
1302	participants spoke of how experiencing a major traumatic injury impacted their psychological		
1303	wellbeing, and how this influenced their communication with staff. These difficulties made it		
1304	challenging for participants to speak to staff members, as they felt "scared and vulnerable"		
1305	(P1), found it "hard to try and explain" (P15) their difficulties or were attempting to process		
1306	what had happened:		
1307	"I was very quiet. I was trying to work through everything that was going on with		
1308	<i>me</i> " (P14)		
1309	Some participants struggled to speak with staff about their care needs as they felt		
1310	"ashamed" (P11) or a sense of "bravado" (P9). Participants also spoke about a pre-existing		
1311	tendency to not speak about their emotions:		
1312	"Because I'm not the type of person, really, to discuss my feelings with anybody. I		
1313	kind of try and deal with them myself" (P13)		
1314	"Being a fella, you think, 'Oh, I don't need to show emotions'" (P14)		
------	---	--	--
1315	"I obviously explained to them whether I was in pain or not, but I'm kind of a		
1316	locked-up person when it comes to emotion" (P18)		
1317	"the first couple of days was just a bit of a blur". Seventeen participants described		
1318	barriers to speaking up to staff due to the initial impact of their injuries. Participants felt there		
1319	was a "lot to take in" (P3) initially and that "the first couple of days was just a bit of a blur"		
1320	(P7) and "confusing" (P16). Some family members or partners acted as a proxy for		
1321	communication between staff and patients:		
1322	"It was said in conversation a lot of it was with my wife" (P8)		
1323	Pain, fluctuating consciousness and medication impacted on participants' ability to		
1324	communicate effectively with staff as they struggled to keep track of conversations:		
1325	"I was told everything quite a few times, especially in the early days because I had		
1326	that much confusion – didn't know what was going on" (P4)		
1327	"But I think because I was on that much medication, it was probably going in one ear,		
1328	and out the other" (P5)		
1329	"I was a bit out of it, so I sometimes didn't remember to ask the questions" (P17)		
1330	"there's a lot of doctor language isn't there" The use of "doctor language" (P5)		
1331	was described by 18 participants as a mixed experience, which raised some challenges.		
1332	Indeed, some participants felt that staff were speaking "in their own little language with all		
1333	these big words" (P10), which one person found "a bit scary" (P11). The use of medical		
1334	language led to some confusion and participants seeking further explanation:		
1335	"if it was in medical terms I would just ask and they would go '– oh right – it is		
1336	basically this'. And it was just explained to me in language I understood" (P4)		

- "Someone can say something to another doctor, surgeon or nurse and they'd
  understand it, whereas me, who hasn't worked in this line of work, won't understand
  it." (P18)
- 1340 The use of medical terminology led to challenges in being able to "relay information" (P4):
- "I couldn't explain it in the terms that they'd explained it.. and I'm trying to explain it
  to [Family], and they can't understand" (P13)
- 1343 "communication with my friends and family was not as technical as with the doctors.
  1344 But everything that the doctor said to me, I just said to my friends and family, 'As I
- 1345 *understood*'." (P16)
- 1346 Medical terminology was not consistently a barrier to speaking up. Some participants
- spoke of finding the terminology "interesting" (P7, 8) and being routinely provided with an
- 1348 explanation by staff (P1, P14, 16, P17), in words they understood:
- "I wasn't just him talking in big words to his entourage.. He spoke to me.. He was
  saying it in the big words, but I had already been told in the proper words" (P20)
- 1351 Participants also reflected on their mixed experiences of being involved in, and
- 1352 comprehending, ward rounds, influenced by staff communication styles and the provision of
- 1353 explanations for medical terminology:
- 1354 *"it's like doing a quiz game, conferring with each other.. then they'll explain*
- something to you.. and they'll go back and confer.. I did feel a bit lost" (P5)
- 1356 *"I actually quite enjoyed it to be fair, because I knew that they were taking what was*
- 1357 going on seriously, and the next steps were then being explained to me" (P9)
- 1358 *"It was nice that they were talking to me about it, rather than talking to each other"*
- about me in front of me" (P17)
- 1360 *"as well as talking to me they're talking to the other professionals"* (P19)

# 1361 Conversations 'left me feeling..'

1362	All 20 participants described the emotional impact of conversations with staff.		
1363	Participants described conversations that had a negative emotional impact, with this being a		
1364	result of perceived dismissal, miscommunication, hurtful comments or a feeling of		
1365	dependency. Most participants also described positive conversations with staff where they		
1366	felt reassured, cared for and experienced a positive human interaction. These mixed		
1367	experiences of communication have been outlined within two sub-themes.		
1368	"like an object, angry, confused, dependent". Participants spoke about feeling as i		
1369	they "did not really mean anything an object just to keep alive" (P8). These instances		
1370	occurred when requests for help were perceived as ignored or missed:		
1371	"they never asked me. They just assumed I was going to do it no one came" (P11)		
1372	"she said 'Oh, you'll have to hang fire' but they'd gone home I said, 'Listen, I wet		
1373	myself and I'm laying in it and I've been in it for about half an hour '" (P12)		
1374	"after 10 days, I found out my foot is broken why it's missed I said, every day, to		
1375	the doctor of the ward, 'I have pain'" (P15)		
1376	"You don't seem to realise it takes two of us to administer this and the more you keep		
1377	pressing this buzzer, we can't do it' I went, 'Well, I'm in pain. I'm sorry'" (P19)		
1378	Other conversations were perceived as hurtful or dismissive:		
1379	"they said 'You need to man up'. You know what I mean? I didn't really appreciate		
1380	that for the stage I was in, the injuries I had experienced, and I was getting told to,		
1381	<i>'Man up '. '' (</i> P7)		
1382	"She said 'Well, they'll have to come and help you is there no-one else that can do		
1383	it?'. I said, 'No'. I was in floods of tears. 'What am I going to do?'" (P20)		
1384	Conversations during their recovery left participants shocked at the seriousness of		
1385	their injuries:		

"My God, that was serious then – And then it hit me then, and I was just crying on
and off all day because I was dead scared then, really scared" (P10)

- 1388 Two participants recalled discussions from their initial interactions with staff that have stayed1389 with them:
- 1390 "saying. 'We can't do nothing for him'.. So I'm looking up for my maker and waiting
  1391 for my dad to come" (P9)
- 1392 "conversation I could hear was 'We haven't got an ambulance, but she is okay, we
  1393 can hear her screaming'... I just kept saying, 'The ambulance is not coming'." (20)
- 1394 Some participants spoke about information "not being disclosed" (P2) or being
- 1395 unavailable as staff "could not answer" (P16) queries. Some participants spoke about
- 1396 receiving conflicting information or misinformation, which left them feeling frustrated and
- 1397 annoyed:
- 1398 "the nurse.. said, 'You are not going. Your meds haven't been sorted. You are staying
  1399 for another day', so that was a bit disheartening.. demoralising" (P7)
- 1400 *"anaesthetist turned round and said, 'Oh, we're only looking at your leg'. So I blew a*
- 1401 *fuse, in theatre, to everybody that was in there. And then I lost my temper*" (P13)
- 1402 "'You can't walk, so you can't go anywhere'.. 'I understand that, but somebody else
- 1403 just told me I was going home today'.. 'Am I going home or am I not?'" (P17)
- 1404 Participants described elements of their healthcare experience whereby they felt
- 1405 confused, vulnerable and dependent on staff:
- 1406 "Where am I going now? Oh, right, okay. And somebody would turn and say, "We're
  1407 taking you for a heart scan' Oh, okay." (P5)
- 1408 *"I already felt un-independent, and to not be able to just sit up and fix a gown that I*
- 1409 was wearing or a sheet that I was lying on made it feel even less independent. I was
- 1410 more dependent on somebody being there, for that moment" (P17).

1411	They spoke about having faith in staff who they believed had their best interests in mind,		
1412	leading participants to not feel a need to question MDT decisions or discuss options further:		
1413	"From being independent and doing everything yourself, and then having the RTC,		
1414	and then coming to hospital, and you're limited Because they only have your best		
1415	interests, don't they? Because they're the professionals so you're putting your trust		
1416	into the professionals. So, if they say, 'Right, we're going to do this'. You just go with		
1417	it, don't you, because they know best." (P5)		
1418	"I just had 100% faith I didn't need to know what they were going to do really. I just		
1419	left everything in their hands. If they said, 'We're going to do this'. I was 100%		
1420	confident I just had 100%, and I have now, 100% they would have your best		
1421	interests at heart to keep you alive" (P8)		
1422	"reassured, cared for, human again". Almost all participants (19) described		
1423	elements of their conversations with staff that left them feeling positive. Several participants		
1424	described how conversations with staff could distract them from their injuries and positively		
1425	influence their mood:		
1426	"that human interaction of someone coming in and just seeing you, not a patient and		
1427	smiling that meant a lot more than any words" (P1)		
1428	"made you forget about why you were there took you away from that dark place and		
1429	just made you feel human again" (P18)		
1430	Participants felt reassured by staff who were helpful, kind and answered questions:		
1431	"you just know you're not just a national health number As I say it is just		
1432	reassurance and the way they interacted " (P3)		
1433	"reassuring me that everything is going to be okay and it is not as bad as it first		
1434	seems, even though my injuries were catastrophic that put my mind at ease" (P7)		

- 1435 "..telling me, 'Calm down, it will be okay, you will be okay'. I feel like.. my best friend
  1436 next to me, helping me, calming me" (P15)
- Attentive staff were those who "don't rush" (P3), "were there" (P5), helped "even if [you] didn't ask" (P9) and "were pleasant" (P19). Staff were concerned about participant welfare and responded to needs quickly and respectfully:
- 1440 "...you could tell they genuinely cared.. the way they talk about you, the way they
- 1441 *handle you, the way they give you time.. you ask for anything, they'd be alert"* (P8)
- 1442 *"It is the caring part that gives you the reassurance.. showing an interest in me and*
- 1443 *how I'm doing.. they'd always ask, 'How are you feeling? How are things?'"* (P14)
- 1444 *"The way she showered me with so much dignity.. she said, 'Is that okay?'"* (P20)
- 1445 Participants also spoke about the positive impact of humour in conversations;
- 1446 "we could all have a laugh and a joke.. that just made it really a lot easier" (P4)
- 1447 *"jokey banter like that. It made my time at the hospital more enjoyable, even with*
- 1448 *what I was going through*" (P18)

#### 1449 Strategies 'need to be clinical but tailored'.

All 20 participants identified positive strategies that facilitated effective conversations with staff. Having written information was mentioned by 14 participants. They spoke about it being "helpful" (P3) as it was something "you can just read back" (P11) and "flick through" (P9) when needed. One participant spoke about the team keeping a journal whilst they were in a coma:

- 1455 *"It is a comforting feeling that you know that people were there and looking after you*1456 *as much as they were"* (P14).
- 1457 Some participants would have liked more written information to aid recall and dissemination:

1458	"But then I need it written down so when they go out the room I can read over it and
1459	stuff like that. Because when all that is getting crammed in, retention of information
1460	sometimes, I only take important points, not everything to do with it" (P7)
1461	"Because I think if I'd have had something in front of me, I'd have known what was
1462	going on And then being able to tell your partner or anyone who comes to visit you.
1463	You've got the information there, so you're not giving them wrong information" (P10)
1464	"In an hour they've gone and I've forgotten what to do. So it'll be easy to look at
1465	again. With the second surgery, being told about it, they gave me a copy of it so I
1466	could read it myself, and I obviously gave it to my mum, so she could read it" (P18)
1467	Fourteen participants felt staff involved them in the decision making process:
1468	"they give you that information and then you can say yes I agree or I don't" (P1).
1469	Collaborative conversations took place, with participants working towards personal
1470	goals with staff at their "own pace" (P5), which was "encouraging and motivating" (P16):
1471	"She'd often say try and get to this point And she'd set me a target of how far I had
1472	to go she'd say 'do you want a break?' 'I'll take a break when I have done that
1473	distance' So she really did bring the best out of me" (P4)
1474	" no-one was very direct and saying, 'This is what is happening. You are doing this.
1475	You are doing that'. It was like, 'If you are able, can you do this?' You know what I
1476	mean? It was a two-way conversation" (P7)
1477	"It's like they're on the journey with you They'll change what they're doing to your
1478	pain and giving you goals you can reach. They knew I wanted to progress" (P8)
1479	Nineteen participants described explanations about injuries and the use of
1480	rehabilitation equipment as effective communication strategies:
1481	"the first thing I wanted to know was what I'd actually done to myself, which they did

*explain to me*" (P6)

*"explaining what we were going to do with the equipment.. didn't let me overdo it.. explaining.. whether I would stand up.. they were going to be on the side of me"* (P11)
Participants outlined the benefits of being provided with "clear information on the
medication" (P6) and any health "problems" (P15). Some participants also recalled how
visual descriptions or images aided their understanding, and reassured them:

1488 "using their hands to explain.. and he was using his pen.. Giving me that information
1489 gave me a visualisation in my own head about the operation.. it put me at ease" (P1)
1490 "He said, 'Right, there is your break and then there are the pictures of what we 've

- 1491 *done' I understood then how much damage I had done.. it reassured me''* (P20)
- 1492 *Summary*

1493 The three key themes outline perceived challenges MTP face to speaking to staff due 1494 to feelings of vulnerability, the initial impact of the trauma, medical terminology and 1495 systemic factors; including busy ward environments and how this relates to not wanting to be 1496 a burden. The emotional impact of clinical communication was described by MTP, with 1497 conversations having both a positive and negative impact. Finally, the provision of written 1498 information, a clear explanation of injuries using different modalities (e.g., images, verbal 1499 descriptions) and two-way person centred conversations, were strategies MTP found effective 1500 or wished were used more frequently.

1501

#### Discussion

This study provides a greater understanding of MTP perspectives of clinical communication within an MTC. These perspectives were gained through semi-structured interviews, conducted with 20 participants and analysed using a pluralist approach. MTP described how feelings of vulnerability, confusion, not wanting to burden staff and mixed experiences of understanding medical terminology led to "Challenges to speaking up". The theme "Conversations left me feeling" highlighted the emotional influence of conversations, with MTP outlining examples of reassurance, care and times when they felt angry or
dependent on staff. Finally, "Strategies need to be clinical but tailored" described the benefits
of providing written information, clear explanations of injuries and person-centred
communication.

1512 Part of the perceived challenges to speaking up was MTP witnessing the pressure staff 1513 were under when working within an inpatient NHS environment. These perspectives of staff 1514 being pressured adds to clinical research which has highlighted that NHS staff are working 1515 under increased work-demands with pressures resulting from austerity due to reduced public 1516 spending (Loretto et al., 2005; Roberts et al., 2012). Participants also reported that witnessing 1517 staff under pressure led to them not wanting to be a burden or a nuisance and not expressing 1518 their needs. Perceived burden has been associated with a reluctance to ask for help within 1519 terminally and chronically ill patient populations (Chochinov et al., 2002; Cousineau et al., 1520 2003), but has not been explored in MTP. The common experience of dependency across 1521 these populations and MTP are likely to be associated with feelings of being burdensome; 1522 understood as objective, for example time to meet physical needs, and subjective burden, 1523 such as the psychosocial impact of providing physical care (Montgomery et al., 1985; Zarit et 1524 al., 1980).

1525 The use of medical terminology was discussed by MTP as another challenge to 1526 speaking up. Challenges due to inaccessible health information has previously been reported 1527 by MTP, with medical terminology exceeding patients' literacy level and impeding their understanding (Braaf et al., 2018). Balancing the provision of necessary instrumental 1528 1529 information with accessible language is a challenge that many staff face within clinical 1530 conversations (Salmon & Young, 2005; Young et al., 2011) and has implications for capacity 1531 and consent regarding healthcare treatment (Mental Capacity Act, 2005). Staff members who routinely explained medical terminology were spoken of positively by MTP as they were able 1532

1533 to comprehend their treatment plan and felt involved in the decision making process. This 1534 understanding then enabled MTP to share this information with others; including family. 1535 Several MTP spoke about feeling vulnerable, trying to adjust to their injuries and 1536 experiencing side effects from their medication, which impacted their ability to speak with staff. Considering the known psychological and physical health impact of major trauma 1537 1538 (Kendrick et al., 2018; Rajput et al., 2020; Vincent et al., 2015), it is unsurprising that feelings of vulnerability arise for MTP. Staff acknowledging and responding to these feelings 1539 1540 has previously been beneficial for patients post-injury (Kellezi et al., 2020). Indeed, 1541 addressing these emotional and psychological difficulties early on in patients' recovery is relevant for patients as these difficulties have implications for their confidence levels and 1542 1543 later quality of life (Sleney et al., 2014). 1544 Participants experienced RTC, falls, or were ran over by a vehicle; known as unintentional injuries. The type of injury experience, unintentional or intentional, can have 1545

1546 differing psychological impacts on MTP, with intentional injuries leading to higher 1547 prevalence rates of distress (Gabbe et al., 2017). The treatment pathway can differ depending on the type of injury, with some individuals requiring critical care admission; as was the case 1548 1549 for one of the study participants. Whilst MTP can experience post-traumatic growth (PTG) 1550 (Kampman et al., 2015), defined as important changes in self-perception and philosophy 1551 post-trauma (Tedeschi, 1999), themes of PTG were not conceptualised from the data. 1552 Positive aspects of communication were reported when MTP felt cared for and experienced a human interaction with staff. Providing caring, compassionate and human 1553 1554 interactions leads to a positive therapeutic patient-staff relationship (Dallos et al., 2014; 1555 Hellín, 2002) and builds on the attachment bond between patients and staff (Bowlby, 1969). This study also found that MTP appreciated staff who recognised their vulnerability and 1556 1557 provided reassurance. Patients' vulnerability and dependence on staff model the asymmetry

1558 in the patient-staff relationship, as patients seek help, reassurance and care from staff

1559 (Salmon & Young, 2009). Staff members considering patients contexts, needs, and

1560 understanding how these factors influence patient-staff communication, is one way in which

1561 patients' can have the type of relationships they seek; which are trusting, caring, enable

1562 appropriate autonomy and provide expertise (Epstein, 2006).

#### 1563 Strengths and Limitations

A strength of this study is that it focused on patient narratives within an MTC, which is an understudied topic (Makoul, 2003). Gaining these perspectives helped to identify obstacles within patient-staff communication and patients being active participants in their treatment (Makoul, 1998; Street et al., 2005); particularly identified within the theme "Challenges to speaking up". It also validated MTP experiences and encouraged health promotion, whereby they can experience increased control over their health and improving it (Gooberman-Hill & Fox, 2011; World Health Organization [WHO], 1998).

1571 A potential limitation is that the views of other key stakeholders were not sought, 1572 such as staff, families or carers, which would have provided alternative perspectives of 1573 clinical communication and an idea of service or resourcing limitations. Staff perspectives is 1574 relevant when considering clinical communication, as information flows both within and 1575 between staff teams, as well as between patients and staff (Cooper & Frain, 2018). Previous 1576 studies that have gained staff perspectives provided an overview of gaps between 'real' and 1577 'ideal' care provision post-injury, with themes around safety, effectiveness and considering the patient experience (Beckett et al., 2014). Incorporating family members or carers would 1578 also highlight how the communication needs of MTP change alongside their evolving care 1579 1580 needs throughout different timepoints of their recovery (Kellezi et al., 2015; Kettlewell et al., 1581 2022).

1582 The pluralist approach to qualitative evidence synthesis was an appropriate 1583 methodology for this study as it enabled the exploration of MTP perceptions of clinical 1584 communication within the context of a MTC. It also involved methodology which aimed to 1585 reduce researcher bias, such as the use of reflexive interview diaries by the primary 1586 researcher and theme triangulation across the research team. Synthesising data into broad 1587 themes enabled the consideration of wider systemic issues (Carroll, 2017) related to 1588 psychological distress, NHS pressure on staff, effective communication strategies and the 1589 emotional impact of communication.

1590 A range of genders, mechanisms of injury, lengths of admission and ages, were 1591 gained through participant self-selection. This study therefore built on demographic 1592 information previously collected within the Liverpool Aintree Site MTC (Lunevicius & 1593 Mesri, 2021; Rajput et al., 2020). Participants were sampled from one MTC in the UK from a 1594 majority White-British background (80%), in-line with local population demographics 1595 (Office for National Statistics, 2021), but this may not be generalisable across all MTP within 1596 MTC. The participants are representative of the major trauma population, but there can be 1597 challenges to using ISS to identify MTP as this score is applied retrospectively; patients are 1598 admitted to MTC based on an initial clinical impression by first responders (NHS England, 1599 2013).

Social-desirability bias could have occurred, as participants self-selected and may have expressed positively-skewed perspectives (Fisher & Katz, 2000; Ross & Bibler Zaidi, 2019). This limitation was mitigated by encouraging participants to be open and the use of independent interviewing researchers, but it is acknowledged that self-selecting qualitative research is reliant on participants being open and genuinely discussing their experiences. Participants may have wanted to reflect on their journey through the MTC, whilst discussing their perspectives of clinical communication; something many participants said they valuedpost-interview.

1608 A high proportion of participants experienced post-traumatic stress symptoms, 1609 necessitating the monitoring of distress during interviews, signposting opportunities and 1610 enabling participants to express their story whilst keeping the interview guide in mind. The 1611 high levels of distress in this population also suggests that these individuals may have a 1612 greater need to discuss their experiences and therefore may be more likely to self-select in 1613 qualitative research. Discussing these experiences may have had potential psychological 1614 benefits for MTP in this study. Specifically as it may have enabled integration and processing of traumatic memories, as those who experience PTSD can experience processing issues and 1615 1616 dysfunctional storing of episodic memories (Brewin, 2014). Particularly emotionally salient 1617 memories of clinical communication may have been reported by MTP, due to the traumatic 1618 context of their admission and these staff-patient conversations (Solomon et al., 2009). The 1619 communication needs expressed by participants may have been influenced by their 1620 expectations of healthcare staff, which can involve a desire to feel safe and emotionally 1621 secure through the communication of instrumental information (Salmon & Young, 2009). 1622 A limitation of this study is that the non-verbal aspects of clinical communication 1623 were not explored. Non-verbal elements of communication can influence attachment 1624 behaviours (Ogden & Fisher, 2015) and provide information about bodily experiences of 1625 emotions (Pagis, 2009) and sensorimotor memories of past traumatic experiences (van der 1626 Kolk, 2015). Participants did however reflect on other non-verbal aspects of trauma, 1627 including the cognitive overload they experienced as they attempted to take in the clinical 1628 information, whilst also experiencing pain, fluctuating consciousness and the side effects of 1629 prescribed medication.

#### 1630 Clinical Implications

1631 Participants described strategies they found to be helpful as they were tailored and 1632 met their clinical needs. Written information, visual aids, encouragement and person-centred 1633 decision making were effective communication strategies used by staff. Disseminating 1634 perceived effective strategies to staff in the MTC would help inform their clinical 1635 communication and highlight good practice. The negative emotional impact of conversations 1636 should also be addressed by reviewing processes for staff reflection on communication and 1637 providing training in empathic conversations, informed by the positives aspects of 1638 communication highlighted by MTP in this study (e.g., reassurance, feeling cared for, 1639 humanity, humour).

1640 Guidance, built on patients' perspectives, would enable clinical communication to 1641 move from a linear model of staff providing information) to transactional, whereby staff 1642 collaboratively engage with MTP (Makoul, 2001, 2003). This guidance would incorporate 1643 ways for staff to ask about the emotional state of MTP, normalise feeling vulnerable or 1644 fearful, orientation to support MTP with confusion and ways to provide accessible 1645 communication to address MTP challenges to speaking up. Providing this guidance would 1646 have longstanding benefits for MTP as they are likely to engage in multiple conversations 1647 with staff over their long-term engagement with healthcare services (Lyons et al., 2011). 1648 Multiple patient-staff conversations could be further encouraged through existing formal 1649 processes; such as ward rounds at each patients' bedside, collaborative goal setting with staff 1650 (e.g., physiotherapist, occupational therapists), best interest meetings with families or carers 1651 if there are capacity issues, outpatient appointments, liaison with Day One support co-1652 ordinator and the patient advice and liaison service.

1653 Effective communication involves staff adapting their communication at different 1654 time points (Kellezi et al., 2015), especially during the initial days of admission. Using 1655 written communication, clear language or family/partners as proxy are strategies that 1656 overcome initial challenges to MTP speaking up. Strategies would be dependent on the 1657 individual needs of each patient, but all patients will require staff to respond to the 1658 vulnerability, feelings of powerlessness and dependency that MTP experience post-injury. 1659 Of the 60% of participants who experienced post-traumatic stress symptoms, 45% 1660 would likely meet criteria for PTSD. The high rate of self-reported post traumatic stress has 1661 implications for clinical psychology within major trauma services, as there is a clear need for 1662 MTP to receive support to manage these difficulties as they find it challenging to speak up 1663 about them. Indirect ways of meeting this need would be through providing staff training to; 1664 recognise signs of PTSD; understand how PTSD-related disturbances in memory processes 1665 effect communication; and to develop skills in supporting MTP through grounding 1666 techniques. Clinical psychologists working directly with MTP would be able to help them 1667 manage PTSD symptoms through psychoeducation and therapeutic interventions. In addition, 1668 this direct work would also provide MTP with the space to reflect on and process their 1669 journey through the MTC; something MTP had self-reportedly not done previously but found 1670 to be beneficial through participation in this study. To meet these proposed needs, a 1671 psychology service would need to be available across the rehabilitation pathway to provide 1672 MTP, and staff, with multiple options of communicating and managing psychological 1673 difficulties. Guidance within the UK has already suggested a resource of five working days 1674 for clinical psychology (Association of Clinical Psychologists, 2022) but this is not a 1675 consistent occurrence within UK MTC. Providing psychological support would also have 1676 long-term implications for MTP, as those whose survive serious injuries can experience 1677 psychosocial consequences and psychological distress years after the initial injury (Harms & Talbot, 2007). A summary table of these recommendations have been included in the 1678 1679 appendices; see Appendix O.

#### 1680 Future Research

1681 One finding within our results was that family members may act as a proxy for 1682 communication between staff and MTP, particularly during the initial days of admission post-1683 injury. Conducting focus groups with families or key support people (e.g., carers, partners) 1684 would provide their perspectives on patient-staff communication and their role within this. 1685 Analysing this data qualitatively from a pluralist perspective would enable a broad 1686 understanding of families perspectives of acting as proxy to be obtained. This research would 1687 have implications for service provision as it would enable families to have a more active role 1688 in patient-staff communication when needed, with the support from MTC staff. This research 1689 would be clinically relevant as families can take on caretaking roles of MTP post-discharge 1690 due to the significance of the injuries sustained and require a level of communication and 1691 liaison with staff regarding MTP rehabilitation needs.

1692 The results highlighted how MTP perspectives of feeling like a burden led to 1693 challenges speaking up to staff. Future qualitative research exploring the concept of being a 1694 burden and the psychological impact of being dependent on others as a MTP, analysed using 1695 an interpretative phenomenological approach, would enable a detailed examination of this 1696 concept of feeling burdensome and how this impacts on patient-staff relationships (Smith et 1697 al., 2009). Using a Q-Sort approach, where statements are ranked by participants then 1698 correlated through factor analysis (He et al., 2017), would also provide a systematic 1699 quantifiable insight into the subjective MTP perceptions of being a burden. Further 1700 researching this concept would have implications for patient-staff communication as staff 1701 would be able to identify and respond to the support needs of MTP to overcome feelings of 1702 burdensomeness. It would also have implications for wider service provision, as this study 1703 found that feelings of burdensome were most often reported in response to perceptions of 1704 staff being busy within the MTC.

1705 Future longitudinal research obtaining quantitative data at follow-up points following 1706 discharge from the MTC would provide additional information on the psychological profile 1707 of MTP and the patient-staff relationship; both with inpatient and outpatient staff. The rate of 1708 post-traumatic stress symptoms in this population could be explored further using the IES-R 1709 alongside qualitative interviews or other questionnaires that measure functional outcomes and 1710 quality of life on stress management (Hoffman et al., 2016). The use of clinical 1711 questionnaires, such as the sessional rating scale which rates the therapeutic alliance and 1712 provides opportunities to explore patient-staff communication (Miller & Duncan, 2000), 1713 would enable quantifiable data on the patient-staff relationship to be obtained over a longer 1714 period of time. A quantitative analysis of this data, through descriptive statistics, would 1715 provide a broader understanding of the MTP population and inform rehabilitation service 1716 development; ensuring they meet these communication, relational and psychological needs. 1717 Conclusion

1718 Major trauma patients' (MTP) perspectives of communication is influenced by their 1719 psychological and physical health post-injury. MTP experience feelings of vulnerability, 1720 confusion and pain, which adversely influences their ability to communicate with staff. Staff 1721 communicating with MTP as a person (not just a patient), using humour, and providing 1722 reassurance, improves MTP experiences when being cared for under life-threatening 1723 circumstances. Clearly, feeling cared for is reduced when communication is cursory and not 1724 patient focused, and can result in MTP feeling dismissed, angry or dependent on staff for 1725 their needs. Providing written information, person-centred two-way conversations and using 1726 creative ways to describe injuries are effective conversation strategies. Family members or 1727 key support people as proxy for communication was reported as a useful communication strategy, but would need further exploration. Exploring MTP perceptions of being a burden 1728 1729 on staff and NHS services is needed to enhance the quality of care provided to MTP. There is

1730	greater scope for staff training on communication with patients and MDT members.	
1731	Integrating training within a busy clinical environment would be challenging, but more	
1732	effective communication has the potential to improve quality of care to MTP in MTC.	
1733	Training could address communication issues raised by MTP and enable staff to develop	
1734	skills in responding to the psychological distress experienced by MTP. These findings will	
1735	inform guidance to address MTP challenges to speaking up, by encouraging staff to discuss	
1736	emotional states, normalise vulnerability, orientate MTP and provide accessible	
1737	communication. Finally, a need to provide MTP with multiple options of communicating and	
1738	addressing psychological difficulties has been established.	

1739	References	
1740	Association of Clinical Psychologists. (2022). Standards for Psychological Rehabilitation	
1741	in Major Trauma. ACP UK. https://acpuk.org.uk/member-networks/standards-for-	
1742	psychological-rehabilitation-in-major-trauma/	
1743	Beaton, A., O'Leary, K., Thorburn, J., Campbell, A., & Christey, G. (2019). Improving	
1744	patient experience and outcomes following serious injury. New Zealand Medical	
1745	Journal, 132(1494), 15-25.	
1746	Beck, J. G., Grant, D. M., Read, J. P., Clapp, J. D., Coffey, S. F., Miller, L. M., & Palyo, S.	
1747	A. (2008). The Impact of Event Scale - Revised: Psychometric properties in a sample	
1748	of motor vehicle accident survivors. Journal of Anxiety Disorders, 22(2), 187-198.	
1749	https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2007.02.007.	
1750	Beckett, K., Earthy, S., Sleney, J., Barnes, J., Kellezi, B., Barker, M., Clarkson, J., Coffey, F.,	
1751	Elder, G., & Kendrick, D. (2014). Providing effective trauma care: the potential for	
1752	service provider views to enhance the quality of care (qualitative study nested within	
1753	a multicentre longitudinal quantitative study). BMJ Open, 4(7), e005668.	
1754	https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2014-005668	
1755	Bowlby, J. (1969). Attachment and Loss: Attachment (2nd ed., Vol. 1). Basic Books.	
1756	Braaf, S., Ameratunga, S., Nunn, A., Christie, N., Teague, W., Judson, R., & Gabbe, B. J.	
1757	(2018). Patient-identified information and communication needs in the context of	
1758	major trauma. BMC Health Services Research, 18(1), 163.	
1759	https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-2971-7	
1760	Brewin, C. R. (2014). Episodic memory, perceptual memory, and their interaction:	
1761	Foundations for a theory of posttraumatic stress disorder. Psychological Bulletin, 140,	
1762	69-97. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033722	

- 1763 Carroll, C. (2017). Qualitative evidence synthesis to improve implementation of clinical
  1764 guidelines. *British Medical Journal*, 356, i80, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmi.i80
- 1765 Chochinov, H. M., Hack, T., Hassard, T., Kristjanson, L. J., McClement, S., & Harlos, M.
- 1766 (2002). Dignity in the terminally ill: a cross-sectional, cohort study. *The Lancet*,
  1767 360(9350), 21-28. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(02)12022-8
- 1768 Claydon, J., Maniatopoulos, G., Robinson, L., & Fearon, P. (2018). Challenges experienced
- 1769 during rehabilitation after traumatic multiple rib fractures: a qualitative study.
- 1770 *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 40(23), 2780-2789.
- 1771 <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1358771</u>
- 1772 Cooper, N., & Frain, J. (2018). ABC of Clinical Communication. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- 1773 Cousineau, N., McDowell, I., Hotz, S., & Hébert, P. (2003). Measuring Chronic Patients'
- 1774 Feelings of Being a Burden to their Caregivers. *Medical Care*, 41(1), 110-118.
   1775 https://doi.org/10.1097/00005650-200301000-00013
- 1776 Dallos, R., Stedmon, J., & Johnstone, L. (2014). Integrative formulation in theory. In L.
- 1777Johnstone & R. Dallos (Eds.), Formulation in Psychology and Psychotherapy:
- 1778 *Making sense of people's problems*. Routledge.
- 1779 Desjarlais-deKlerk, K., & Wallace, J. (2013). Instrumental and socioemotional
- 1780 communications in doctor-patient interactions in urban and rural clinics. *BMC Health*
- 1781 Services Research, 13(261). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-261</u>
- 1782 Engel, G. L. (1977). The Need for a New Medical Model: A Challenge for Biomedicine.
- 1783 Science, 192(4286). <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.847460</u>
- 1784 Epstein, R. M. (2006). Making communication research matter: what do patients notice, what
- 1785 do patients want, and what do patients need? *Patient Education and Counseling*,
- 1786 60(3), 272-278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2005.11.003</u>

- 1787 Fisher, R. J., & Katz, J. E. (2000). Social-desirability bias and the validity of self-reported
- 1788 values. *Psychology and Marketing*, 17(2), 105-120.
- 1789 <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1520-6793(200002)17:2</u><105::Aid-mar3>3.0.Co;2-9
- 1790 Fram, S. (2013). The Constant Comparative Analysis Method Outside of Grounded Theory.
- 1791 The Qualitative Report. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2013.1569</u>
- 1792 Gabbe, B. J., Simpson, P. M., Cameron, P. A., Ponsford, J., Lyons, R. A., Collie, A.,
- 1793 Fitzgerald, M., Judson, R., Teague, W. J., Braaf, S., Nunn, A., Ameratunga, S., &
- 1794 Harrison, J. E. (2017). Long-term health status and trajectories of seriously injured
- 1795 patients: A population-based longitudinal study. *PLoS Medicine*, *14*(7), e1002322.
- 1796 <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002322</u>
- 1797 Gabbe, B. J., Sleney, J. S., Gosling, C. M., Wilson, K., Hart, M. J., Sutherland, A. M., &
- 1798 Christie, N. (2013). Patient perspectives of care in a regionalised trauma system:
- 1799 lessons from the Victorian State Trauma System. *The Medical Journal of Australia*,

1800 *198*(3), 149-152. <u>https://doi.org/10.5694/mja12.11179</u>

- 1801 Gooberman-Hill, R., & Fox, R. (2011). What can qualitative approaches bring to trauma
- 1802 outcome research? *Injury*, *42*(4), 321-323.
- 1803 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2011.01.021</u>
- 1804 Hammersley, M. (2008). *Questioning Qualitative Inquiry: Critical Essays*. SAGE
- 1805 Publications Ltd.
- 1806 Harms, L., & Talbot, M. (2007). The Aftermath of Road Trauma: Survivors' Perceptions of
- 1807 Trauma and Growth. *Health and Social Work*, *32*(2), 129-137.
- 1808 https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/32.2.129
- 1809 He, J., Hu, B. Y., & Fan, X. (2017). Q-Sort Technique. In Encyclopedia of Personality and
- 1810 Individual Differences (pp. 1-4). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28099-8\_66-1</u>

- 1811 Hellín, T. (2002). The physician-patient relationship: recent developments and changes.
- 1812 *Haemophilia*, 8(3), 450-454. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2516.2002.00636.x</u>
- 1813 Hennink, M., & Kaiser, B. N. (2022). Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research: A
- 1814 systematic review of empirical tests. *Social Science and Medicine*, 292, 114523.
- 1815 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114523
- 1816 Hoffman, K. P., Playford, D. E., Grill, E., Soberg, H. L., & Brohl, K. (2016). Minimum data
- 1817 set to measure rehabilitation needs and health outcome after major trauma: application
- 1818 of an international framework. *European Journal of Physical and Rehabilitation*
- 1819 *Medicine*, 52(3), 331-346.
- 1820 <u>https://www.minervamedica.it/en/getfreepdf/S0g1NXp3ZG9neXBXWmFsVEFCOUx</u>
- 1821 <u>CeXY1V0IUSmE4eG9yTDB1ZHIFcWxRUVFiaDNDYTltVXE4dIJ5T2U2c2cyVA%</u>
   1822 253D%253D/R33Y2016N03A0331.pdf
- 1823 Kampman, H., Hefferon, K., Wilson, M., & Beale, J. (2015). "I can do things now that people
- 1824 thought were impossible, actually, things that I thought were impossible": A meta-
- 1825 synthesis of the qualitative findings on posttraumatic growth and severe physical
- 1826 injury. Canadian Psychology / Psychologie canadienne, 56(3), 283-294.
- 1827 <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/cap0000031</u>
- 1828 Kellezi, B., Beckett, K., Earthy, S., Barnes, J., Sleney, J., Clarkson, J., Regel, S., Jones, T., &
- 1829 Kendrick, D. (2015). Understanding and meeting information needs following
- 1830 unintentional injury: comparing the accounts of patients, carers and service providers.
- 1831 *Injury*, *46*(4), 564-571. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2014.11.035</u>
- 1832 Kellezi, B., Earthy, S., Sleney, J., Beckett, K., Barnes, J., Christie, N., Horsley, D., Jones, T.,
- 1833 & Kendrick, D. (2020). What can trauma patients' experiences and perspectives tell us
- about the perceived quality of trauma care? a qualitative study set within the UK

1835 National Health Service. *Injury*, *51*(5), 1231-1237.

1836 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2020.02.063

- 1837 Kendrick, D., Baker, R., Hill, T., Beckett, K., Coupland, C., Kellezi, B., Joseph, S., Barnes,
- 1838 J., Sleney, J., Christie, N., & Morriss, R. (2018). Early risk factors for depression,
- 1839 anxiety and post-traumatic distress after hospital admission for unintentional injury:
- 1840 multicentre cohort study. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, *112*, 15-24.
- 1841 <u>https://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/id/eprint/10068865/1/Christie%20Main%20paper%204Ma</u>
  1842 y18.pdf
- 1843 Kendrick, D., Dhiman, P., Kellezi, B., Coupland, C., Whitehead, J., Beckett, K., Christie, N.,
- 1844 Sleney, J., Barnes, J., Joseph, S., & Morriss, R. (2017). Psychological morbidity and
- 1845 return to work after injury: multicentre cohort study. *British Journal of General*

1846 *Practice*, 67(661), e555-e564. <u>https://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp17X691673</u>

- 1847 Kettlewell, J., Radford, K., Kendrick, D., Patel, P., Bridger, K., Kellezi, B., Das Nair, R.,
- 1848 Jones, T., & Timmons, S. (2022). Qualitative study exploring factors affecting the
- 1849 implementation of a vocational rehabilitation intervention in the UK major trauma
- 1850 pathway. *BMJ Open*, *12*(3), e060294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-060294</u>
- 1851 Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., & Williams, J. B. W. (2001). The PHQ-9: Validity of a Brief
- 1852 Depression Severity Measure. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, *16*(9), 606-613.

1853 <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x</u>

- 1854 Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., Williams, J. B. W., Monahan, P. O., & Löwe, B. (2007). Anxiety
- 1855 disorders in primary care: prevalence, impairment, comborbidity, and detection.
- 1856 Annals of Internal Medicine, 146(5), 317-325. <u>https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-</u>
- 1857 <u>146-5-200703060-00004</u>.

1858 Lehman, B. J., David, D. M., & Gruber, J. A. (2017). Rethinking the biopsychosocial model
1859 of health: Understanding health as a dynamic system. *Social and Personality*

1860 *Psychology Compass*, 11(8). https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12328

- 1861 Levitt, H. M., Motulsky, S. L., Wertz, F. J., Morrow, S. L., & Ponterotto, J. G. (2017).
- 1862 Recommendations for designing and reviewing qualitative research in psychology:
- 1863 Promoting methodological integrity. *Qualitative Psychology*, 4(1), 2-22.
- 1864 <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000082</u>
- 1865 Lilliehorn, S., Hamberg, K., Kero., A., & Salander, P. (2010). 'Admission into a helping
- 1866 plan': a watershed between positive and negative experiences in breast cancer.
- 1867 Psycho-Oncology, 19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.1619</u>
- 1868 Loretto, W., Popham, F., Platt, S., Pavis, S., Hardy, G., MacLeod, L., & Gibbs, J. (2005).
- 1869 Assessing psychological well-being: a holistic investigation of NHS employees.
- 1870 International Review of Psychiatry, 17(5), 329-336.
- 1871 https://doi.org/10.1080/09540260500238371
- 1872 Lunevicius, R., & Mesri, M. (2021). A profile of a major trauma centre of North West
- 1873 England between 2011 and 2018. *Scientific Reports*, 11(1), 5393.
- 1874 <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-84266-x</u>
- 1875 Lyons, R. A., Kendrick, D., Towner, E. M., Christie, N., Macey, S., Coupland, C., Gabbe, B.
- 1876 J., & Group, U. K. B. o. I. S. (2011). Measuring the population burden of injuries-
- 1877 implications for global and national estimates: a multi-centre prospective UK
- 1878 longitudinal study. *PLoS Medicine*, 8(12), e1001140.
- 1879 <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001140</u>
- 1880 Makoul, G. (1998). Perpetuating passivity: reliance and reciprocal determinism in physician-
- 1881 patient interaction. *Journal of Health Communication*, *3*(3), 233-259.
- 1882 <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/108107398127355</u>

- 1883 Makoul, G. (2001). Essential elements of communication in medical encounters: the
- 1884 Kalamazoo consensus statement. *Academic Medicine*, 76(4), 390-393.

1885 https://doi.org/10.1097/00001888-200104000-00021

- 1886 Makoul, G. (2003). The interplay between education and research about patient-provider
- 1887 communication. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 50(1), 79-84.
- 1888 https://doi.org/10.1016/s0738-3991(03)00085-5
- 1889 Mental Capacity Act. (2005). *Chapter 9*. UK Public General Acts.
- 1890 Miller, S. D., & Duncan, B. L. (2000). *The Outcome and Session Rating Scales*. Institute of
  1891 the study of therapeutic change.
- 1892 Montgomery, R., Gonyea, J., & Hooyman, N. (1985). Caregiving and the Experience of
- 1893 Subjective and Objective Burden. *Family Relations*, *34*(1), 19-26.
- 1894 https://doi.org/10.2307/583753
- 1895 Moran, C. G., Lecky, F., Bouamra, O., Lawrence, T., Edwards, A., Woodford, M., Willett,
- 1896 K., & Coats, T. J. (2018). Changing the System Major Trauma Patients and Their
- 1897 Outcomes in the NHS (England) 2008-17. *EClinicalMedicine*, 2-3, 13-21.
- 1898 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2018.07.001
- 1899 Nathens, A., Jurkovich, G., Cummings, P., Rivara, F., & Maier, R. (2000). The Effect of
- 1900 Organized Systems of Trauma Care on Motor Vehicle Crash Mortality. JAMA,
- 1901 283(15), 1990-1994. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.283.15.1990</u>
- 1902 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. (2016). Major trauma: assessment and
- *initial management*. National Clinical Guidance Centre.
- 1904 https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng39/resources/major-trauma-assessment-and-
- 1905 initial-management-pdf-1837400761285

- 1906 NHS England. (2013). NHS Standard Contract For Major Trauma Service (All Ages). NHS
- 1907 England. <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/d15-major-</u>
  1908 trauma-0414.pdf
- 1909 Office for National Statistics. (2021). *How life has changed in Liverpool: Census 2021*.
- 1910 https://www.ons.gov.uk/visualisations/censusareachanges/E08000012/
- 1911 Ogden, P., & Fisher, J. (2015). Sensorimotor Psychotherapy: Interventions for Trauma and
- 1912 Attachment. W. W. Norton.
- 1913 Pagis, M. (2009). Embodied Self-reflexivity. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 72(3), 265-283.
- 1914 <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/019027250907200308</u>
- 1915 Rajput, K., Sud, A., Rees, M., & Rutka, O. (2020). Epidemiology of trauma presentations to a
- 1916 major trauma centre in the North West of England during the COVID-19 level 4
- 1917 lockdown. European Journal of Trauma and Emergency Surgery.
- 1918 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00068-020-01507-w</u>
- 1919 Richardson, E. J., & Richards, J. S. (2008). Factor structure of the PHQ-9 screen for
- depression across time since injury among persons with spinal cord injury.
- 1921 *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 53(2), 243-249. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0090-</u>
- <u>1922</u> <u>5550.53.2.243</u>
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, M., & Ormston, R. (2013). *Qualitative Research Practice: A Guide for Social Science Students and Researchers*. SAGE Publications Ltd.
- 1925 Roberts, A., Marshall, L., & Charlesworth, A. (2012). A decade of austerity? The funding
- 1926 *pressures facing the NHS from 2010/11 to 2021/22* Nuffield Trust.
- 1927 Ross, P. T., & Bibler Zaidi, N. L. (2019). Limited by our limitations. *Perspectives on Medical*
- 1928 *Education*, 8(4), 261-264. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-019-00530-x</u>

- Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2005). Core assumptions and research opportunities in clinical
  communication. *Patient Education and Counselling*, 58(3), 225-234.

1931 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2005.05.018</u>

- 1932 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2009). Dependence and caring in clinical communication: the
- relevance of attachment and other theories. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 74(3),
- 1934 331-338. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2008.12.011</u>
- 1935 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2017). The inseparability of emotional and instrumental care in
- 1936 cancer: Towards a more powerful science of clinical communication. *Patient*
- 1937 *Education and Counselling*, *100*(11), 2138-2140.
- 1938 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2017.05.019</u>
- 1939 Salmon, P., & Young, B. (2018). Qualitative methods can test and challenge what we think
- 1940 we know about clinical communication if they are not too constrained by
- 1941 methodological 'brands'. *Patient Education and Counselling*, 101(9), 1515-1517.
- 1942 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2018.07.005
- 1943 Skene, I., Pott, J., & McKeown, E. (2017). Patients' experience of trauma care in the
- 1944 emergency department of a major trauma centre in the UK. *International Emergency*

1945 *Nursing*, *35*, 1-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ienj.2017.02.005</u>

- 1946 Sleney, J., Christie, N., Earthy, S., Lyons, R. A., Kendrick, D., & Towner, E. (2014).
- 1947Improving recovery-Learning from patients' experiences after injury: a qualitative1948study. *Injury*, 45(1), 312-319. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2012.12.025
- Smith, J., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis: Theory, Method and Research*. SAGE.
- 1951 Solomon, E. P., Solomon, R. M., & Heide, K. M. (2009). EMDR: An Evidence-Based
- 1952 Treatment for Victims of Trauma. *Victims & Offenders*, 4(4), 391-397.
- 1953 https://doi.org/10.1080/15564880903227495

- 1954 Spitzer, R. L., Kroenke, K., & Williams, J. B. W. (2006). A Brief Measure for Assessing
- 1955 Generalised Anxiety Disorder: The GAD-7. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, *166*(10),

1956 1092-1097. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092</u>

- 1957 Street, R., Gordon, H., Ward, M., Krupat, E., & Kravitz, R. (2005). Patient Participation in
- 1958 Medical Consultations: Why Some Patients Are More Involved Than Others. *Medical*
- 1959 *Care, 43*(10), 960-969. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.mlr.0000178172.40344.70</u>
- 1960 Tedeschi, R. G. (1999). Violence transformed: Posttraumatic growth in survivors and their

1961 societies. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *4*(3), 319-341.

1962 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1359-1789(98)00005-6</u>

- 1963 van der Kolk, B. (2015). The Body Keeps the Score: Mind, Brain and Body in the
- 1964 *Transformation of Trauma*. Penguin.
- 1965 Vincent, H. K., Horodyski, M., Vincent, K. R., Brisbane, S. T., & Sadasivan, K. K. (2015).
- 1966 Psychological Distress After Orthopedic Trauma: Prevalence in Patients and
- 1967 Implications for Rehabilitation. *PM&R*, 7(9), 978-989.
- 1968 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmrj.2015.03.007
- 1969 von Fragstein, M., Silverman, J., Cushing, A., Quilligan, S., Salisbury, H., & Wiskin, C.
- 1970 (2008). UK consensus statement on the content of communication curricula in
- 1971 undergraduate medical education. *Medical Education*, 42(11), 1100-1107.
- 1972 <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2923.2008.03137.x</u>
- 1973 Weiss, D. S., & Marmar, C. R. (1997). The Impact of Event Scale Revised. In J. Wilson &
- T. M. Keane (Eds.), *Assessing psychological trauma and PTSD* (pp. 399-411).
  Guilford.
- World Health Organization [WHO]. (1998). *Health Promotion Glossary*. Health Educationand Health Promotion Unit (HEP).

- 1978 Young, B., Ward, J., Forsey, M., Gravenhorst, K., & Salmon, P. (2011). Examining the
- 1979 validity of the unitary theory of clinical relationships: comparison of observed and
- 1980 experienced parent-doctor interaction. Patient Education and Counselling, 85(1), 60-
- 1981 67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2010.08.027</u>
- 1982 Zarit, S., Reever, K., & Bach-Peterson, J. (1980). Relatives of the Impaired Elderly:
- 1983 Correlates of Feelings of Burden. *The Gerontologist*, 20(6), 649-655.
- 1984 <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/20.6.649</u>
- 1985 Zoppi, K., & Epstein, R. M. (2002). Is Communication a Skill? Communication Behaviors
- and Being in Relation. *Communication Techniques and Behaviors*, *34*(5), 319-324.
- 1987 <u>https://fammedarchives.blob.core.windows.net/imagesandpdfs/pdfs/FamilyMedicineV</u>
- 1988 <u>ol34Issue5Zoppi319.pdf</u>

1989	Appendices		
1990	Introductory Chapter		
1991	Appendix A: Injury Author Guide		
1992	Chapter 1: Systematic Review		
1993	Appendix B: CASP Tool		
1994	Appendix C: Summary of key findings of each eligible study		
1995	Chapter 2: Empirical Paper		
1996	Appendix D: Summary of service specifications and standards of a MTC		
1997	Appendix E: Letter detailing final HRA approval		
1998	Appendix F: Confirmation of capacity and capability from Liverpool University		
1999	Hospitals, NHS Foundation Trust		
2000	Appendix G: Participant Cover Letter		
2001	Appendix H: Participant Information Sheet		
2002	Appendix I: Participant Consent Form		
2003	Appendix J: Clinical Questionnaires		
2004	Appendix K: Interview Guide		
2005	Appendix L: Coding Excerpt		
2006	Appendix M: Interview Diary		
2007	Appendix N: Coding Matrix – Summary of participants incorporated in themes		

2008 Appendix O: Summary of recommendations

#### **Appendix A: Injury Author Guide**

Key information obtained from author information pack; <u>https://www.elsevier.com/journals/injury/0020-1383/guide-for-authors</u> 2018 Elsevier | <u>https://www.elsevier.com</u>

#### INJURY

International Journal of the Care of the Injured

# AUTHOR INFORMATION PACK

### AUDIENCE

Accident and emergency/trauma surgeons, orthopaedic surgeons, anaesthetists, intensive care specialists, nursing staff, physical therapists, radiographers, paramedics.

#### Submission checklist

You can use this list to carry out a final check of your submission before you send it to the journal for review. Please check the relevant section in this Guide for Authors for more details.

### Ensure that the following items are present:

One author has been designated as the corresponding author with contact details:

All necessary files have been uploaded: *Manuscript*:

- Include keywords
- All figures (include relevant captions)
- All tables (including titles, description, footnotes)
- Ensure all figure and table citations in the text match the files provided
- Indicate clearly if color should be used for any figures in print Graphical Abstracts / Highlights files (where applicable) Supplemental files (where applicable) Further considerations
- Manuscript has been 'spell checked' and 'grammar checked'
- All references mentioned in the Reference List are cited in the text, and vice versa
- Permission has been obtained for use of copyrighted material from other sources (including the Internet)
- A competing interests statement is provided, even if the authors have no competing interests to declare
- Journal policies detailed in this guide have been reviewed
- Referee suggestions and contact details provided, based on journal requirements

For further information, visit our Support Center.

# Role of the funding source

You are requested to identify who provided financial support for the conduct of the research and/or preparation of the article and to briefly describe the role of the sponsor(s), if any, in study design; in the collection, analysis and interpretation of data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the article for publication. If the funding source(s) had no such involvement, it is recommended to state this.

# **Types of Submissions**

# 1. Full length articles.

Original, full-length, research papers, which have not been published previously, except in a preliminary form, may be submitted as regular papers.

# 2. Review Articles

Review articles can be submitted.

# 3. Letters to the Editor.

Letters to the Editor are encouraged, particularly those that comment on an article previously published in the journal. These should be submitted via the online submission system.

# 4. Case Reports.

The Editors recommend submitting case reports to the open access journal, Trauma Case Reports, which has the same editorial team as Injury (accepted authors will be charged a fee). To submit a case report to Trauma Case Reports, please go to https://www.editorialmanager.com/jinj

# 5. Revised Submissions.

If a 'revise' decision term is delivered on a paper, please note that it is journal policy for authors to submit a revised manuscript for consideration within 90 days of the decision being issued. If the author has not submitted the revised manuscript within that time period, or contacted the journal to discuss an extension, the original submission will be removed from the Editorial system.

# Article structure essential title page information

• **Title.** Concise and informative. Titles are often used in informationretrieval systems. Avoid abbreviations and formulae where possible.

• **Author names and affiliations.** Please clearly indicate the given name(s) and family name(s) of each author and check that all names are accurately spelled. You can add your name between parentheses in your own script behind the English transliteration. Present the authors' affiliation addresses (where the actual work was done) below the names. Indicate all affiliations with a lowercase superscript letter immediately after the author's name and in front of the appropriate address. Provide the full postal address of each affiliation, including the country name and, if available, the e-mail address of each author.

• **Corresponding author.** Clearly indicate who will handle correspondence at all stages of refereeing and publication, also post-publication. This responsibility includes answering any future queries about

Methodology and Materials. Ensure that the e-mail address is given and that contact details are kept up to date by the corresponding author.

• **Present/permanent address.** If an author has moved since the work described in the article was done, or was visiting at the time, a 'Present address' (or 'Permanent address') may be indicated as a footnote to that author's name. The address at which the author actually did the work must be retained as the main, affiliation address. Superscript Arabic numerals are used for such footnotes.

### Keywords

Between 1 and 10 keywords must be included with the submission.

# Abstract

The abstract should start on the second page of the manuscript and be no more than 350 words in length. It should be easy to read and where appropriate should be structured. The structure may follow the same format as the structure of the paper itself.

# Text

The main text of the manuscript should start on the third page of the PDF submission, and will normally be divided into the following sections: Introduction, Materials (or Patients) and Methods, Results, Discussion and Conclusions, but other descriptive headings and subheadings may be used if they are felt to be more appropriate.

# Introduction

The introduction should explain the purpose of the study or investigation, the clinical relevance and the background provided by previous research, or publications, in this area and, where appropriate, a statement of approval by an Ethical Committee.

# Materials (or Patients) and Methods

Materials (or Patients) and Methods should give details of inclusion and exclusion criteria for patients in clinical trials, research methodology, systems of assessment, or measurement, with appropriate references and the statistical analyses used. Any proprietary equipment or apparatus used should be named, along with the manufacturer's name and address. Sufficient detail should be given to allow other investigators to repeat the study. Where relevant, tables or figures may be included to provide information more clearly. No data should normally be presented in this section.

### Results

The results section should give all the relevant data, presented in a concise and meaningful way, with tables or figures to present data more clearly or concisely, where appropriate. In studies with well under 100 subjects, percentages are not accepted.

#### Discussion

The discussion should consider the results and possible confounding factors, sources of bias, weaknesses in the study and a review of the relevant literature, putting the results of the study in the context of previous work in this area.

### Conclusion

Conclusions must be based on the results presented.

Acknowledgements

Collate acknowledgements in a separate section at the end of the article before the references and do not, therefore, include them on the title page, as a footnote to the title or otherwise. List here those individuals who provided help during the research (e.g., providing language help, writing assistance or proof reading the article, etc.).

### References

References should be listed in numerical sequence as they are cited in the text. Names of the first six authors are to be provided. The reference style is based on the 'Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals' (http://www.icmje.org). Both journal and book references should contain inclusive page numbers.

#### Tables

Each Table, with an appropriately brief title, should be numbered and printed on a separate page. No vertical lines should be used. All tables should be referred to by number in the text.

### Figures

Figures should be limited to those considered essential. Colour illustrations incur an additional cost to the author and should only be used if they illustrate important points not demonstrable in black and white. Line drawings should be professionally drawn, with lettering large enough to remain legible after reduction. A list of figure legends must be supplied on a separate sheet of the manuscript. All illustrations should be referred to in the text.

### Supplementary material

Supplementary material such as applications, images and sound clips, can be published with your article to enhance it. Submitted supplementary items are published exactly as they are received (Excel or PowerPoint files will appear as such online). Please submit your material together with the article and supply a concise, descriptive caption for each supplementary file. If you wish to make changes to supplementary material during any stage of the process, please make sure to provide an updated file. 2010

#### **Appendix B: CASP Tool**



CASP Checklist: 10 questions to help you make sense of a Qualitative research

How to use this appraisal tool: Three broad issues need to be considered when appraising a qualitative study:

2011	Are the results of the study val	id? (Section A)
2012	What are the results?	(Section B)
2013	Will the results help locally?	(Section C)
2014		

The 10 questions on the following pages are designed to help you think about these issues systematically. The first two questions are screening questions and can be answered quickly. If the answer to both is "yes", it is worth proceeding with the remaining questions. There is some degree of overlap between the questions, you are asked to record a "yes", "no" or "can't tell" to most of the questions. A number of italicised prompts are given after each question. These are designed to remind you why the question is important. Record your reasons for your answers in the spaces provided.

About: These checklists were designed to be used as educational pedagogic tools, as part of a workshop setting, therefore we do not suggest a scoring system. The core CASP checklists (randomised controlled trial & systematic review) were based on JAMA 'Users' guides to the medical literature 1994 (adapted from Guyatt GH, Sackett DL, and Cook DJ), and piloted with health care practitioners.

For each new checklist, a group of experts were assembled to develop and pilot the checklist and the workshop format with which it would be used. Over the years overall adjustments have been made to the format, but a recent survey of checklist users reiterated that the basic format continues to be useful and appropriate.

Referencing: we recommend using the Harvard style citation, i.e.: *Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (2018). CASP (insert name of checklist i.e. Qualitative) Checklist. [online] Available at: URL. Accessed: Date Accessed.* 

©CASP this work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution – Non-CommercialShare A like. To view a copy of this license, visit <u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-ncsa/3.0/</u> www.casp-uk.net Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP) part of Oxford Centre for Triple Value Healthcare www.casp-uk.net Paper for appraisal and reference:

Section A: Are the results valid?		
1. Was there a clear	Yes	HINT: Consider
statement of the aims of	Can't Tell	<ul> <li>what was the goal of the research</li> </ul>
the research?	No	<ul> <li>why it was thought important</li> </ul>
		its relevance
Comments:		
2. Is a qualitative	Yes	HINT: Consider
Methodology		• If the research seeks to interpret or
appropriate?		illuminate the actions and/or subjective
		experiences of research participants
		• Is qualitative research the right methodology for addressing the research goal
		addressing the research goal
Comments:		
Is it worth continuing?		
3. Was the research	Yes	HINT: Consider
design appropriate to	Can't Tell	<ul> <li>if the researcher has justified the</li> </ul>
address the aims of the	No	research design (e.g. have they discussed how they
research?		decided which method to use)
Comments:		
1 Mas the recruitment	Voc 🗖	HINT: Consider
4. Was the recruitment	Can't Tell	<ul> <li>If the researcher has explained how the</li> </ul>
the aims of the research?	No	narticipants were selected
the arms of the research:		<ul> <li>If they explained why the participants</li> </ul>
		they selected were the most appropriate to provide
		access to the type of knowledge sought by the study
		<ul> <li>If there are any discussions around recruitment</li> </ul>
		(e.g. why some people chose not to take part)
Comments:		
5. Was the data collected	Yes	HINT: Consider
In a way that addressed		If the setting for the data collection was
the research issue?	NO	Justified
group		• If it is clear now data were conected (e.g. locus
		semi-structured interview etc.)
		• If the researcher has justified the methods chosen
		If the researcher has made the methods explicit
		(e.g. for interview method, is there an indication of
		how interviews are conducted, or did they use a
		topic guide)
		• If methods were modified during the study. If so,
		has the researcher explained how and why
		• If the form of data is clear (e.g. tape recordings,
		video material, notes etc.)
		• If the researcher has discussed saturation of data
---	-------------------------	---
Comments:		
6. Has the relationship between researcher and role, participants been adequately of considered?	Yes Can't Tell	<ul> <li>HINT: Consider</li> <li>If the researcher critically examined their own</li> <li>potential bias and influence during (a) formulation</li> <li>the research questions (b) data collection, including sample recruitment and choice of location</li> <li>How the researcher responded to events during</li> </ul>
		the study and whether they considered the implications of any changes in the research design
Comments:		
Section B: What are the result	s?	
7. Have ethical issues been taken into consideration? was	Yes Can't Tell	HINT: Consider <ul> <li>If there are sufficient details of how the research</li> </ul>
	No	<ul> <li>explained to participants for the reader to assess whether ethical standards were maintained</li> <li>If the researcher has discussed issues raised by the study (e.g. issues around informed consent or confidentiality or how they have handled the effects of the study on the participants during and after the study)</li> <li>If approval has been sought from the ethics committee</li> </ul>
Comments:		
8. Was the data analysis sufficiently rigorous?	Yes Can't Tell No	<ul> <li>HINT: Consider</li> <li>If there is an in-depth description of the analysis process</li> <li>If thematic analysis is used. If so, is it clear how the categories/themes were derived from the</li> </ul>
Comments:		<ul> <li>Whether the researcher explains how the data presented were selected from the original sample to demonstrate the analysis process</li> <li>If sufficient data are presented to support the findings</li> <li>To what extent contradictory data are taken into account</li> <li>Whether the researcher critically examined their own role, potential bias and influence during analysis and selection of data for presentation</li> </ul>

9. Is there a clear statement of findings?	Yes Can't Tell	HINT: Consider • If the findings are explicit
	No	• If there is adequate discussion of the evidence
both		-
		for and against the researcher's arguments
		<ul> <li>If the researcher has discussed the credibility of</li> </ul>
their		
		findings (e.g., triangulation, respondent validation, more than one analyst)
		<ul> <li>If the findings are discussed in relation to the</li> </ul>
		original research question
Comments:		

Section C: Will the results help locally?	
10. How valuable is the research?	<ul> <li>HINT: Consider</li> <li>If the researcher discusses the contribution the study makes to existing knowledge or understanding (e.g. do they consider the findings in relation to current practice or policy, or relevant research based literature)</li> <li>If they identify new areas where research is necessary</li> <li>If the researchers have discussed whether or how the findings can be transferred to other populations or considered other ways the research may be used</li> </ul>
Comments:	

# Appendix C: Summary of key findings of each eligible study

Baker et al., (2021)	Challenges to recovery during inpatient acute hospital experiences were related to pain management, treatment related investigations with reflections on the negative impact of poor communication. Post-discharge recovery challenges were related to managing pain at home, unidentified injuries and mental wellbeing. It is therefore important to consider the whole recovery journey for patients, due to these fluctuating challenges.
Beaton et al., (2019)	As an inpatient, patients perceived care quality to be high and staff as compassionate. There were communication gaps from admission to discharge, limited access to psychosocial services and a lack of preparedness for transition to discharge. At the point of discharge, patients felt reliant on key others, that services lacked co-ordination and that they were provided with inadequate information about services.
Braaf et al., (2018)	Patients contact with health professionals was limited. Positive interactions with staff occurred during active discussions, clear language, listening and empathy. Communication challenges were related to insufficient information provision, information coordination, at points of transition and when many health professionals were involved in patient care. Effective communication was patient-centred and multi-modal.
Chou et al., (2014)	Aspects of the traumatic event cause concern for patients, including acute pain, an inability to engage in daily needs, the impact of the injury itself, the time needed to recover, requiring multiple methods for recovery and perceiving their own fate. It is therefore important to understand the core needs of this patient population within these early stages of recovery.
Claydon et al., (2017)	The recovery journey involved repair and rehabilitation which was complex and required a need to adjust to limitations with support. Patients believed staff could provide tools to aid recovery. Improving physical functioning aiding emotional wellbeing. Patients perceived recovery to be linked with normalising to a new sense of self, feeling confident and enjoying certain activities.
Claydon et al., (2018)	Challenges to recovery and rehabilitation were related to breathing difficulties, pain and feelings of fear. Patients reflected on the process of healing which they could not influence. Many patients spoke about accepting limitations and not recovering fully. Patients felt lucky to be alive and reflected on their new attitude to life.
Cox et al., (2002)	Core themes outlined were related to care issues (e.g., perceptions of care, boundaries, interactions), living with pain, losses and gains (e.g., physical abilities, fear, feeling wiser) and managing the everyday (e.g., good and bad days related to pain, mobility limitations, setbacks, achievement, goals).
Finstad et al., (2021)	Patients spoke about having unmet information needs about their injury, lack of follow-up after discharge and exposure to opioids as part of their treatment. When prescribed opioids, patients reported not being given information about tapering plans or addictiveness of medication. There was a lack of attention to mental health and psychological needs post-injury.
Gabbe et al., (2013)	Inpatient care quality was high but problems with communication and delays for surgery were mentioned. Patients felt ill-prepared for the transition to discharge, with post-discharge care having a lack of co-ordination. Outpatient clinics were a primary point of contact, but there were often appointment delay, prolonged waiting times and limited time with clinicians. A lack of continuity of care and the absence of a single-point of contact was apparent.
Ringdal et al., (2008)	Patients reflected on the surreal uncontrollable experience post-injury, with bad memories, unfamiliarity, delusional / fragmented memories of ICU. Patients reflected on their injuries and their lives becoming limited at the point of discharge. Positive memories of care were related to receiving attention from others, being taken to hospital and cared for in the ICU. Patients felt comforted, vulnerable and had a new realisation that people have responsibilities to each other. A gratitude for life was related to patients feeling loved, supported, wanting to re-engage with life and acceptance.
Skene et al., (2017)	The initial impact of the trauma led to patients feeling in shock, scared and in pain. Patients reflected on their perspectives of their ward environment, the atmosphere and witnessing staff working. Communication styles were also mentioned by patients, with patients reflecting on the use of humour, reassurance and information provision. Finally, when reflecting on the trauma itself, patients spoke about plans to return home, hope, returning to family and jobs and an appreciation of the health care system.

2016

#### Appendix D: Summary of service specifications and standards of a MTC

Participants were recruited from the outpatient fracture clinic at the Liverpool University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust MTC, Aintree Site UK. This MTC adheres to the standard contract and service specifications, outlined by the NHS (NHS England, 2013). These specifications outline the aims of the service, which is to provide specialist high quality care to MTP. After being triaged by staff or self-presenting to a trauma unit, MTP are provided with a full assessment and diagnostics within the emergency department. Following this, MTP may be provided with operative treatment, an episode in critical care or admitted onto a major trauma ward. After this initial assessment and treatment, MTP may require rehabilitation which can take place in the MTC itself and then continue within specialist rehabilitation units or locally within other providers in the trauma network. After being discharged from the major trauma unit or ward, MTP can be open to the outpatient clinic for further follow-up and consultation.

Whilst an inpatient, there are multiple options for shared decision making, goal operationalisation and empowerment. These opportunities are present due to the wide range of specialist disciplines who engage with MTC. These disciplines include surgery, medicine, nursing, occupational therapy, physiotherapy, psychology, pharmacy physicians, dietitians, speech and language therapy and healthcare assistants. The provision of certain disciplines (e.g., psychology) can vary across MTC. The Aintree Site MTC also has input from the Day One Major Trauma Support Service, which is a third sector organisation who can provide support with benefit or social needs, and offer support to families and carers,; a provision not present in all MTC.

Recruiting from the outpatient clinic enabled MTP to reflect on their whole journey from initial triage post-injury to discharge from the inpatient major trauma ward or rehabilitation settings. The outpatient clinic itself involves MTP attending an appointment with a surgical member of staff for consultation. At the clinic, there is the opportunity to have dressings treated with nursing staff or have X-Rays repeated through radiology. The aim of these outpatient appointments is to provide follow-up assessment of the major trauamtic injuries. There is also opportunities for MTP to discuss their quality of life post-injury during these appointments, but it is acknowledged that due to the clinic list, there is only a certain amount of time available to discuss health needs or concerns with the staff member present.

## **Appendix E: Letter detailing final HRA approval**



Dr Peter Fisher Institute of Population Health

University of Liverpool Liverpool L69 3GBN/A

20 April 2022

Dear Dr Fisher



Email: approvals@hra.nhs.uk HCRW.approvals@wales.nhs.uk

## HRA and Health and Care

Study title:	Understanding patients' perspectives of clinical communication within a Major Trauma Centre
IRAS project ID:	304448
Protocol number:	UoL001666
REC reference:	22/NW/0013
Sponsor	University of Liverpool

I am pleased to confirm that <u>HRA and Health and Care Research Wales (HCRW)</u> <u>Approval</u> has been given for the above referenced study, on the basis described in the application form, protocol, supporting documentation and any clarifications received. You should not expect to receive anything further relating to this application.

Please now work with participating NHS organisations to confirm capacity and capability, <u>in line with the instructions provided in the "Information to support study</u> <u>set up" section towards the end of this letter</u>.

# How should I work with participating NHS/HSC organisations in Northern Ireland and Scotland?

HRA and HCRW Approval does not apply to NHS/HSC organisations within Northern Ireland and Scotland.

If you indicated in your IRAS form that you do have participating organisations in either of these devolved administrations, the final document set and the study wide governance report (including this letter) have been sent to the coordinating centre of each participating nation. The relevant national coordinating function/s will contact you as appropriate.

Please see <u>IRAS Help</u> for information on working with NHS/HSC organisations in Northern Ireland and Scotland.

# How should I work with participating non-NHS organisations?

HRA and HCRW Approval does not apply to non-NHS organisations. You should work with your non-NHS organisations to <u>obtain local agreement</u> in accordance with their procedures.

# What are my notification responsibilities during the study?

The standard conditions document "<u>After Ethical Review – guidance for sponsors</u> <u>and investigators</u>", issued with your REC favourable opinion, gives detailed guidance on reporting expectations for studies, including:

- Registration of research
- Notifying amendments
- Notifying the end of the study

The <u>HRA website</u> also provides guidance on these topics, and is updated in the light of changes in reporting expectations or procedures.

# Who should I contact for further information?

Please do not hesitate to contact me for assistance with this application. My contact details are below.

Your IRAS project ID is 304448. Please quote this on all correspondence.

Yours sincerely, Natasha Bridgeman

**Approvals Specialist** 

Email: approvals@hra.nhs.uk

Copy to: Miss Karen Wilding List of Documents

The final document set assessed and approved by HRA and HCRW Approval is listed below.

Document	Version	Date
Confirmation of any other Regulatory Approvals (e.g. CAG) and all correspondence [Approval from RRC (University)]	1	28 September 2021
Evidence of Sponsor insurance or indemnity (non NHS Sponsors only) [UoL Insurance Certificate]	1	01 August 2021
Interview schedules or topic guides for participants [Participant Interview Guide]	2	07 December 2021
IRAS Application Form [IRAS_Form_20122021]		20 December 2021
IRAS Application Form XML file [IRAS_Form_20122021]		20 December 2021
Letter from sponsor [Sponsor Approval letter]	1	09 December 2021
Letters of invitation to participant [Participant Study Invitation Letter]	2	18 February 2022
Organisation Information Document [Organisation Information Document]	2	15 February 2022
Other [REC Response Letter]	1	16 February 2022
Other [Chief Investigator GCP Certificate]	1	07 July 2021
Other [Student Co-Investigator GCP Certificate]	1	30 November 2021
Participant consent form [Participant Consent Form]	2	15 February 2022
Participant information sheet (PIS) [Sheet to collate participant contact details]	1	02 November 2021
Participant information sheet (PIS) [Participant Information Sheet]	2	18 February 2022
Research protocol or project proposal [Research Protocol]	3	15 February 2022
Schedule of Events or SoECAT [Schedule of Events]	1	15 December 2021
Summary CV for Chief Investigator (CI) [Chief Investigator 2-Page CV]	1	01 June 2021
Summary CV for student [Co-Investigator 2-Page CV]	1	10 December 2021
Validated questionnaire [Questionnaires enclosed in Study Protocol (Appendices)]	2	07 December 2021

## 2019 Appendix F: Confirmation of capacity and capability from Liverpool University

## 2020 Hospitals, NHS Foundation Trust

# Authorisation When Using This Organisation Information Document as An Agreement

# (when used as an Agreement, the Participating NHS Organisation is a "Party" to the Agreement and the Sponsor is a "Party" to the Agreement – collectively the "Parties").

## Authorisation on behalf of Participating NHS / HSC Organisation

It is not intended that this confirmation requires wet-ink signatures, or a passing of hard copies between the Sponsor and participating NHS / HSC organisation. Instead, Sponsors are expected to accept confirmation by email from an individual empowered by the

Participating NHS / HSC Organisation to agree to the commencement of research (including any budgetary responsibility, where the study involves the transfer of funds).

# <sup>A</sup> Authorised on behalf of Participating NHS / HSC Organisation by:

Name	Michelle Mossa
Job Title	Assistant Director of RD&I
Organisation Name	Liverpool University Hospital NHS Foundation Trust
Date	28 June 2022

#### **Appendix G: Participant Cover Letter**





Ruth Tanti University of Liverpool Liverpool L69 3GB

Date:

Dear

#### INVITATION TO TAKE PART IN RESEARCH STUDY

#### Understanding patients' perspectives of clinical communication within a Major Trauma Centre

#### IRAS / Research Ethics number: 304448 Sponsorship number: UoL001666

You are being invited to participate in a research study. This study is an educational project being undertaken as part of a student's PhD. This study aims to better understand the clinical communication between staff and major trauma patients, from a patients' perspective. We hope to develop guidance on effective clinical communication by conducting this research.

Before you decide whether to participate, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the information in the attached participant information sheet carefully.

As an overview, if you consented to take part in this study, you would complete three psychological questionnaires and take part in a 45 minute individual interview. Appointments should last a maximum of 1 hour and will take place at the outpatient clinic within the Major Trauma Centre, after or before your follow-up appointment at the outpatient clinic.

You will also receive a £10 high street voucher to thank you for taking the time to participate in this study.

If you wish to take part in this study, please contact Ruth Tanti by email (<u>ruth.tanti@liverpool.ac.uk</u>) to express your interest. Please also provide a form of contact, email or telephone, for us to confirm an appointment with you.

If you change your mind, you can stop being part of the study at any time, without giving a reason. Your participation would be completely voluntary.

Thank you for taking the time to read this letter and we hope to hear from you!

Kind regards,

The Research Team

Ruth Tanti Student Investigator / Primary Researcher University of Liverpool

Dr Peter Fisher Chief Investigator Primary Supervisor University of Liverpool

Dr Róisín Cunningham Secondary Supervisor Liverpool University Hospitals Foundation Trust

Version 2 (18/02/2022)

#### **Appendix H: Participant Information Sheet**



#### Participant Information Sheet

#### 1. Title of Study;

Understanding patients' perspectives of clinical communication within a Major Trauma Centre

IRAS no.:	304448
Sponsorship no.:	UoL001666
Version:	2
Dated:	18/02/2022

#### 2. Invitation Paragraph

You are being invited to participate in a research study. This study is an educational project being undertaken as part of a student's PhD and is being sponsored by the University of Liverpool: Clinical Directorate. Before you decide whether to participate, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully and feel free to ask us if you would like more information or if there is anything that you do not understand. Please also feel free to discuss this with your friends and/ or relatives if you wish. You do not have to accept this invitation and should only agree to take part if you want to. Thank you for reading this.

#### 3. What is the purpose of the study?

A person who experiences a major traumatic event may have injuries that are life-threatening and life-changing. After experiencing a major traumatic event a person is treated in a Major Trauma Centre (MTC), where they are supported by a number of staff members. During a person's treatment at a MTC they have many clinical conversations with staff members about their physical health, psychological health, rehabilitation and other health needs.

This study aims to better understand the clinical communication between staff and major trauma patients, from a patients' perspective. We hope to develop guidance on effective clinical communication by conducting this research. We may also learn more about how this clinical communication with staff may influence the conversations patients have with their families, as well as the characteristics of staff who communicate effectively with patients.

#### 4. Why have I been invited to take part?

You have been chosen to take part as you have received treatment at the MTC in Aintree following a major traumatic event and have been provided with clinical communication during this treatment. You are over the age of 18 and are able to understand written English.

#### Do I have to take part?

Participation is voluntary and you are welcome to withdraw your participation at any time, without explanation, without incurring any disadvantage or impact on your rights or treatment.

#### 6. What will happen if I take part?

If you take part you will be invited to discuss your experiences of clinical communication within the MTC. You will be interviewed and asked to complete three questionnaires to assess current levels of emotional distress. by the principal researcher, Ruth Tanti; who has been checked by the Disclosure Barring Service (DBS). This study will take place in the outpatient clinic within the MTC at the Aintree Site. An appointment will be scheduled at a convenient time to you, such as before or after an outpatient appointment. Interviews will be audio-recorded and will last approximately 45 minutes. The interview aims to feel like a conversation about your experiences, so feel free to ask for clarification regarding any questions or wording during the interview. You will be encouraged and supported to be as honest and open as possible during this informal interview.

#### How will we use information about you?

In this research study we will use information from you. We will only ask for information that we need for the research study. This information will include audio interview recordings, paper questionnaire responses and your contact details to book appointments and share study results if you wish to see them.

People will use this information to do the research. Everyone involved in this study will keep your data safe and secure. We will also follow all privacy rules. People who do not need to know who you are will not be able to see your name or contact details. Your data will have a code number instead.

We will keep all information about you safe and secure;

- Paper documents (e.g., signed consent form and completed questionnaires) will be stored securely within a locked cabinet in the research department of Doctorate of Clinical Psychology building. Contact details provided for the purpose of sharing results will be saved on a secure university server.
- Audio interviews will be collected on an encrypted digital recorder. Interview data will
  be transferred from this device to a password protected database on a secure
  University of Liverpool server. Data will be deleted from the digital recorder once it is
  saved on the secure University of Liverpool server. Some of your information will be
  sent to be transcribed by a professional transcription agency. They must follow our
  rules about keeping your information safe.

Once we have finished the study in July 2023 we will keep some of the data so we can check the results. We will write our reports in a way that no-one can work out that you took part in the study. Data destruction will be completed a minimum of 12 months after the completion of this study (planned date July 2023).

#### What are your choices about how your information is used?

You can stop being part of the study at any time, without giving a reason, but we will keep information about you that we already have. We need to manage your records in specific ways for the research to be reliable. This means that we won't be able to let you see or change the data we hold about you.

#### Where can you find out more about how your information is used?

You can find out more about how we use your information

- at <u>www.hra.nhs.uk/information-about-patients/</u>
- our leaflet available from <u>www.hra.nhs.uk/patientdataandresearch</u>
- by asking one of the research team by email (<u>ruth.tanti@liverpool.ac.uk</u>) or by phone (0151 494 4160)

#### 8. Expenses and / or payments

There will be no travel costs accrued from taking part in this study as interviews will be arranged at your next outpatient visit at the MTC. However, additional parking time at the MTC would be required. Participants are being asked to take part voluntarily, with a £10 high street voucher to thank you for your time. If you are unable to complete this interview in person a remote interview could be offered.

#### 9. Are there any risks in taking part?

A potential risk of taking part in the study is that you may discuss potentially distressing topics about factors related to your treatment within the MTC. If you experience any distress as part of the research this should be made known to the researcher immediately. If this occurs during the interview, you could abstain from answering any questions that you may be uncomfortable with or other options could be considered, such as pausing the interview to allow you to decide whether you wish to continue your participation.

If you feel distressed after the interview has taken place and require additional support please inform the interviewer that you wish to be contacted by Dr Róisín Cunningham, Consultant Clinical Psychologist. You could also be supported to contact your GP if you wish to seek further support. Other independent supportive services include the Samaritans (Tel: 116 213, Email: jo@samaritans.org), the NHS 111 Service or the Day One Trauma Support Service (Tel: 07375 113 044, Web: <a href="https://www.dayonetrauma.org/contact">https://www.dayonetrauma.org/contact</a>).

#### 10. Are there any benefits in taking part?

There will be no direct benefits to participating in this study. It is hoped that by participating in this research you will be given the opportunity to reflect on your experiences of clinical communication within the MTC. This could enable you to develop your understanding of your communication needs whilst receiving treatment, both now and in the future. Understanding your communication needs during treatment could also help improve your therapeutic relationship with clinicians you meet, which could in turn improve some of your own personal outcomes related to your psychological and physical wellbeing.

#### 11. What will happen to the results of the study?

Once all participants responses are collated and analysed the research team will seek to publish the findings. These findings may include some direct quotes from responses, but participants will be non-identifiable from these quotes. Our findings may be published in a report, publications or other research outputs related to this study, including guidance for the MTC at Aintree. Once this study is completed the findings can be shared with you if you wish.

#### 12. What will happen if I want to stop taking part?

You can withdraw your participation from this study at any time, without explanation. Any responses you have given before you withdraw will be destroyed. For up to a month after you participate, you can ask for access to the information you provide and can request the destruction of that information. Following one month of participation, you will no longer be able to request access to or withdrawal of the information you provide. To request your information be withdrawn please contact the Principal Investigator.

#### 13. What if I am unhappy or if there is a problem?

All complaints should be handled through the University Committee on Research Ethics complaints procedure. If you are unhappy, or if there is a problem, please feel free to let us know by contacting the Principal Investigator who will try to help resolve any issues. If you remain unhappy or have a complaint which you feel you cannot come to us with then you should contact the Research Ethics and Integrity Office at <u>ethics@liv.ac.uk</u>. When contacting the Research Ethics and Integrity Office, please provide details of the name or description of the study (so that it can be identified), the researcher(s) involved, and the details of the complaint you wish to make. You can also contact the independent Patient Advice and Liaison Service (PALS) at Aintree University Hospital to make a complaint (Tel: 0151 529 3287).

The University strives to maintain the highest standards of rigour in the processing of your data. However, if you have any concerns about the way in which the University processes your personal data, it is important that you are aware of your right to lodge a complaint with the Information Commissioner's Office by calling 0303 123 1113.

#### 14. Who can I contact if I have further questions?

Please contact the co-investigator, Ruth Tanti by email (<u>ruth.tanti@liverpool.ac.uk</u>) or by phone (0151 494 4160).

#### 2023

### **Appendix I: Participant Consent Form**



#### Participant consent form

Version number & date: IRA \$ ID / Research ethics number: Sponsorship number:	#2, 15/02/2022 304448 UoL001666
Title of the research project:	Understanding patients' perspectives of clinical communication within a Major Trauma Centre.
Name of researcher(a):	Ruth Tanti (student investigator / primary researcher) supervised by Dr Peter Fisher and Dr Róisin Cunningham
Face-to-face interview	Please Initial box

- 1. I confirm that I have read and have understood the information sheet dated 15/02/2022 for the above study. I have had the opportunity to consider the information, ask questions and have had these answered satisfactorily.
- 2. I understand that taking part in the study involves taking part in an interview with the primary researcher and completing three questionnaires.
- 3. I consent to my interview being audio recording using an encrypted digital recorder.
- 4. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to stop taking part at any time without giving any reason, and without my rights being affected. In addition, I understand that I am free to decline to answer any particular question or questions during the interview.
- I give permission for members of the research team to access my responses, which will be kept confidential and stored within a secure server at the University of Liverpool.
- 6. I understand that my anonymity will be maintained and that any responses used in future publications or research outputs will be non-identifiable.
- 7. (Optional) I would like to receive a copy of the findings of this study and a copy of a Yes No publication, if applicable.
- I agree to take part in the above study.

Participant name

Date

Signature

Name of person taking consent

Date

Signature

Chief / Principal Investigator Dr Peter Fisher University of Liverpool plfisher@liverpool.ac.uk

Student Investigator Ruth Tanti University of Liverpool ruth.tanti@liverpool.ac.uk

Page 1 of 1

#### C









# **Appendix J: Clinical Questionnaires**

# Patient Health Questionnaire - version nine (PHQ-9) (Kroenke et al., 2001).

Over the last 2 weeks how often have you been bothered by any of the following problems:					
		Not at all	Several days	More than half the days	Nearly every day
1. Little interest or ple	asure in doing things	0	1	2	3
2. Feeling down, depre	essed or hopeless	0	1	2	3
<ol> <li>Trouble falling or st sleeping too much</li> </ol>	taying asleep, or	0	1	2	3
4. Feeling tired or hav	ing little energy	0	1	2	3
5. Poor appetite or overeating		0	1	2	3
<ol> <li>Feeling bad about yourself – or that you are a failure or have let yourself or your family down</li> </ol>		0	1	2	3
7. Trouble concentrating on things, such as reading the newspaper or watching television		0	1	2	3
8. Moving or speaking so slowly that other people could have noticed? Or the opposite – being so fidgety or restless that you have been moving around a lot more than usual?		0	1	2	3
9. Thoughts that you v dead or of hurting you	0	1	2	3	
If you checked off <i>a</i> your work, t	ny problems how <i>difficu</i> take care of things at ho	<i>ilt</i> have thes me, or get a	e problems long with o	made it for ther people	you to do
Not difficult at all	Somewhat difficult	Very d	ifficult	Extreme	y difficult

Over the last 2 weeks how often have you been bothered by any of the following problems:					
	Not at all	Several days	More than half the days	Nearly every day	
1. Feeling nervous, anxious or on edge	0	1	2	3	
2. Not being able to stop or control worrying	0	1	2	3	
3. Worrying too much about different things	0	1	2	3	
4. Trouble relaxing	0	1	2	3	
5. Being so restless that it is hard to sit still	0	1	2	3	
<ol><li>Becoming easily annoyed or irritable</li></ol>	0	1	2	3	
<ol> <li>Feeling afraid as it something awful might happen</li> </ol>	0	1	2	3	
If you checked off <i>any</i> problems how <i>difficu</i> your work, take care of things at ho	<i>ult</i> have thes me, or get a	e problems llong with o	made it for ther people	you to do	
Not difficult at all Somewhat difficult	Very d	ifficult	Extremel	y difficult	

# General Anxiety Disorder - version seven (GAD-7) (Spitzer et al., 2006).

During the past seven days with that occurred on	respect to _	(date)			
How much have you been distressed or bothered by these difficulties? Enter the number that described how typical or characteristic each item is of you				that best	
	Not at all	A little bit	Moderately	Quite a bit	Extremely
1. Any reminder brought back feelings about it	0	1	2	3	4
2. I had trouble staying asleep	0	1	2	3	4
3. Other things kept making me think about it	0	1	2	3	4
4. I felt irritable and angry	0	1	2	3	4
<ol><li>I avoided letting myself get upset when I thought about it or was reminded of it</li></ol>	0	1	2	3	4
6. I thought about it when I didn't mean to	0	1	2	3	4
7. I felt as if it hadn't happened or wasn't real	0	1	2	3	4
8. I stay away from reminders of it	0	1	2	3	4
9. Pictures about it popped into my mind	0	1	2	3	4
10. I was jumpy and easily startled	0	1	2	3	4
	Not at all	A little bit	Moderately	Quite a bit	Extremely
11. I tried not to think about it	0	1	2	3	4
<ol> <li>I was aware that I still had a lot of feelings about it, but I didn't deal with them</li> </ol>	0	1	2	3	4
13. My feelings about it were kind of numb	0	1	2	3	4
<ol> <li>I found myself acting or feeling like I was back at that time</li> </ol>	0	1	2	3	4
15. I had trouble falling asleep	0	1	2	3	4
16. I had waves of strong feelings about it	0	1	2	3	4
17. I tried to remove it from my memory	0	1	2	3	4
18. I had trouble concentrating	0	1	2	3	4
<ol> <li>Reminders of it caused me to have physical reactions, such as sweating, trouble breathing, nausea, or a nounding heart</li> </ol>	0	1	2	3	4
induce, or a pounding near					
20. I had dreams about it	0	1	2	3	4
20. I had dreams about it 21. I felt watchful and on-guard	0	1	2	3	4

# Impact of Event Scale – Revised (Weiss & Marmar, 1996).



## Understanding patients' perspectives of clinical communication within a Major Trauma Centre

#### INTERVIEW GUIDE

IRAS ID: 304448

Dated: 07/12/2021

Version: 2

Interviews will be completed at a convenient time for each person and conducted at the outpatient clinic within the Major Trauma Centre, Aintree. Prior to completing the interview, each participant must read the information sheet and consent form. A semi-structured approach will be used to maintain consistency and to ensure that the research questions are addressed.

Questions and prompts below are resources on which the interviewer will draw upon. Only relevant questions should be asked. To avoid generalised responses, participants will be encouraged to speak about their specific experiences as much as possible. Closed questions are to be avoided where possible as they constrain information gained from participants.

The interviewer will follow any relevant material that the participant supplies, but not impose questions on participants when they are talking. Interruptions from the interviewer are to be kept to a minimum and limited to reflecting, prompting, summarising. The interviewer may ask additional questions and probe if necessary.

#### 1. Introduction:

Confirm understanding of the information sheet and signed consent form.

#### 2. Confidentiality;

Reiterate to the participant that their treatment will not be affected by their responses. Information will not be shared with other clinicians. Confidentiality will only be breached in the case of safeguarding concerns; explain confidentiality.

#### 3. Clarify research aims;

We understand that several clinicians at the Major Trauma Centre in Aintree have spoken to you about your health and your needs. Our aim, is to understand how your conversations with staff and the information you were given impacted on your experience at the major trauma centre. It can be a difficult thing to talk about, but we want to know how we can improve communication between staff and patients. Particularly want to understand how communication occurred and how information was delivered.

#### Participant questions;

Answer any queries regarding interview process and information sheet.

#### 5. Interview semi-structured questions

## Thinking about the start of your experience at the MTC, do you remember what conversations you had with staff?

Treatment timeframe clear timepoints (changes over admission) What were you looking for from speaking to staff members at this time?

### How did you feel speaking to staff members?

How were conversations facilitated? Did the messages changes with different staff members? What staff did to block or facilitate conversations Uncertainty: Were you left with doubts? How did it leave you/ you feeling?

#### What was helpful about these conversations?

Were your needs listened to? Could anything have improved the conversations you had? Reassurance: how achieved through conversations? Does it last?

### Can you tell me if there were any communication problems or disagreements with staff members? What was unhelpful?

Did it affect how you engaged with treatment? What made it difficult to talk about that? How did it get resolved? Who did you speak to? How/what were you thinking about when that comment was made? How would you prefer something to be told to you? What was it like being told X – how did you feel?

# Information from staff; how was this given to you? // Who gave you this information?

Was it clear? Verbal or written? Terminology-Something heard before? How feel using it now? Comprehension initially? Able to remember the information given to you? How was discharge/ surgery communicated with you?

#### Have you shared this information with others (friends, family?)

Have these conversations with staff influenced you in any way now? Follow advice?

## Describe your overall experience at the Major Trauma Centre?

Did you have any expectations of treatment or health services? How well did you think you were spoken to by staff generally?

# What advice would you give to a new patient speaking with staff members on the ward?

6. End of interview; Answer any final questions and thank participant for taking part.

Transcript P4 pp28 -29	Initial Codes	Wider Sub-/Theme
I: Hmm, ok. That's interesting because I guess in terms of making life easier – I was going		
to ask you what you found helpful about those conversations that you had with staff?		
P: Erm, I'd say. See, I knew where I was up to on a day to day basis. Which again, then I could		
relay to the family, erm. Which does make a big difference because my Mum didn't know	Family	There's a lot of doctor
anything that was going on for the first 6-weeks. She couldn't- she could only go to the ward to	involvement.	language isn't there
drop something off for me, but that was it. And they wouldn't tell her stuff over the phone, erm.	sharing	88
So, that was my way of keeping my mum up-to-date with everything as well, so. Like I say, it was	information	
just an all around effect on - I knew where I was at and the family knew where I was at	mormation	
I: Yeah, no I hear you		
P: 50 Is Ole And if Leeleviewich every communication needed Like, how do you like		
I: OK. And If I ask you about your communication needs? Like, now do you like	Communication	Strataging need to be
D: Erm, well in this instance over thing on paper was really good because L know L was going to		strategies need to be
koop it all in a folder		clinical but tailored
	Adaptations,	(written information)
P: And like I say I could just always ask. If there was something I didn't understand I'd just ask	documents	
erm. So, For this instance I was quite happy to have it all on paper		
I: Ok, yeah, that sounds good, erm. Let me have a think. So in terms of these		
conversations with staff members then, how long were you spoken to by staff?		
P: Erm, I don't know really because I wasn't really keeping time on it, erm. I had some again in		Challenges to speaking
the earlier days my head was a bit all over the place, erm		up (first couple of days)
I: Yeah		
P: So I wouldn't It was usually I mean, it probably felt like a couple of minutes really. But like I	Facilitators for	
say there was also a good sort of, bond between us all in the fact that when anyone was just	communications.	Conversations left me
walking in and out of the room it was always just - <i>is everything alright?</i> And always made sure	Feeling cared for.	feeling (positive)
that we were fine.		
I: Oh nice. And who was that sorry? Was that other patients or staff?		
P: Erm, that was staff erm. I mean, when I was first on major trauma erm, we had We had four	Ward	
of us in the same room and two of them went over to [rehab location] with me, erm. But we all	environment.	
sort of looked out for each other as well, erm. So, four of us got a quite a good bond going, erm.		
But then like I say, we'd built up bonds with the staff as well		
I: Yean		

P: So even though it was quite tough at times there was a lot of laughing and joking between the	Vulnerability.	Conversations left me
four of us and between the staff as well. So like I say, that made things like, really easy	Psychological	feeling (positive)
I: Yeah, having that laugh and a joke?	needs	8 (T
P: Yeah, erm. Because like I say, I mean. I knew it was going to be a long haul that I was in	needs.	
hospital for, so, things like that make it a lot easier		
I: Hmm, ok. Yeah that's helpful to know actually. Because I guess, you know, I am trying		
to get a picture of what was helpful and I guess you've named a few things there. And is		
there anything else you want to say about how you felt speaking to staff members?	** 1 1 11	
P: Erm, yeah when you, when you've not been on major trauma and you're in You know, you	Vulnerability.	
don't go into major trauma for a minor injury do you? So. Like, the staff were great because you		Conversations left me
have to really let all your insecurities go *laughs*. There's no such thing as pride and dignity	Facilitators for	feeling (positive)
when you *laughs*. I mean, there is from, obviously the staff treat everyone with, with respect,	communication.	
erm.		
I: Hmm		
P: You know, like. Because, because we had to, we had to buzz if we needed to use the loo and	Asking for help.	Challenges to speaking
things like that, for bed pans. So we're just, as patients we're just like oh pride and dignity is out	Raising	up (vulnerable_burden)
the window now isn't it? So we could always have a laugh at we could all have a laugh and a	awareness	up (vulleruble, burdell)
joke and you know, as I say, that just made it really a lot easier	awareness.	
I: Yeah. Is that what you mean by 'letting the insecurities go'? What did you mean by that	I Internet on the	Commentions left me
P: Erm, insecurities. Like I say, worrying about having someone, you know I'm [age] I wasn't	Humour	Conversations left me
expecting to come and have someone erm, put me on a bedpan and then clean me up *laughs*		feeling (positive)
I: Yeah		
P: So. Once you can get past that, which I just had to do anyway, erm. Then we can all have a	Vulnerability	Challenges to speaking
laugh and a joke about it as well if you wanted to.		up (vulnerable, burden)
I: Yeah	Speaking up	
P: But, yeah. So. And that's what, that's what we did really. Could always have a laugh and a		Conversations left me
joke about it. And that's what makes things a lot easier. Erm, obviously it doesn't work with	Humour	feeling (positive)
everyone but it certainly does with me and I think the staff knew that		8 (T
I: Ah – so they knew that?		Strategies need to be
P: Once they'd got to know me after a couple of weeks, they knew that I don't, I wasn't going to	Personalisation	clinical but tailored
take life too seriously after all this. So, we could have a laugh and a joke, erm. Erm, Like I say,	1 CISOnansation	(aellaboration)
that. I think that really helped me		
I: Hmm ok		
P: So, like I say. I have only got good things to say about the staff on major trauma, I really have.	Facilitators for	Conversations left me
	communication.	feeling (positive)

## **Appendix M: Interview Diary**

## 10<sup>th</sup> August 2022

I facilitated my first in person interview yesterday! They were very keen to tell me about their experiences and were talking whilst completing the clinical questionnaires. I wonder if completing the interview section first would help capture everything that the participant would like to say? It was interesting hearing their experiences and how eye contact, particularly with face masks, influences communication with others. It will be interesting to see if other COVID-19 related themes arise in future interviews. At the clinic, another person who was sent the letter informed me they could not remember much from their admission so did not want to take part. I can understand how challenging it can be to recall initial experiences after a trauma, as patients may still be processing what happened.

17<sup>TH</sup> August 2022.

Facilitated third interview in person yesterday. I think with face-to-face interviews, the clinic room can be a challenge due to background noise and the chairs available. I was very aware that the person I spoke with had back pain and were shuffling at various points during the interview. Whilst we spoke beforehand about ensuring they were comfortable, the pain from the injuries they sustained may have limited the time they wanted to speak with me. I wonder if the suggested timeframe of participation (i.e., approximately one hour) is a barrier to some potential participants because of their current physical health difficulties or pain. It was interesting to hear about some of the perceived disagreements with staff and the challenges faced by patients.

# 24<sup>th</sup> August 2022

I have just finished transcribing my fourth interview. It was interesting to reflect on how grateful people are for the care they received. A few people now have spoke about wanting to ensure the safety of the staff members and checking on their wellbeing. Experiencing a major traumatic event seems to leave people feeling vulnerable, exposed and the care they receive in those moments of vulnerability seem crucial.

27<sup>th</sup> September 2022

At this point, my supervisors and I have reviewed the first six participant interviews. We spoke about the importance of exploring difficult situations and distress as they are mentioned in the interview. Today, I facilitated another two interviews and tried to keep this advice from my supervisors in mind.

6<sup>th</sup> December 2022

In clinic at the moment and someone has approached me asking about what psychological support there is for someone who is having flashbacks and anxiety. I signposted them to local supportive services, but reiterated that I am at the clinic in a research capacity. Even through some of my informal discussions with the team at the clinic, there seems to be an awareness that patients are expressing ongoing psychological distress at this stage of their recovery. An awareness of my research seems to be opening up conversations in the team about patients who have expressed psychological concerns (e.g., flashbacks). I wonder how much patients are normally encouraged to discuss their mood and psychological difficulties within outpatient consultations, and whether this is something that medical professionals are able to explore within these sessions.

7<sup>th</sup> February 2023

I just facilitated my last interview. When I spoke with them about their experience, they said that this research interview was the first time that they had spoken about their experience from beginning to the end. They found it a helpful experience to be able to reflect on their feelings and share that with somebody. This is something that other participants have mentioned actually. She also commented that it was helpful to speak about the good and the bad bits of her experiences. This is because when she speaks with her support network, it is mainly a brief discussion about positive aspects, and not a discussion about the difficult times she faced. It seems like these research interviews have given time for people to reflect, not only on the conversations had with staff, but also about the incident itself. This has included thinking about their worries about dying and the initial shock of the incident. These interviews have shown me how vulnerable a person can feel after a major trauma and I am thinking about how this influences their attachment needs with others, their ability to process the information given to them and what helps them feel cared for.

Theme	Sub-theme	P1	P2	P3	P4	P5	P6	<b>P</b> 7	P8	P9	P10	P11	P12	P13	P14	P15	P16	P17	P18	P19	P20
Challenges to speaking up	'I didn't want to burden them' or 'be a nuisance'	x	x	x	x	x	x		x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x		x	x		x
	'I was feeling scared and vulnerable, which I had never felt in my life'	x		x		x				x	x	x		x	x	x			x		
	'The first couple of days was just a bit of a blur'			x	x	x		x	x	x	х	х	x	x	x	x	х	х	х	х	x
	'There's a lot of doctor language, isn't there'	x	x		x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x		x	x	x	x	x
Conversations left me feeling	'like an object', 'angry', 'confused', 'dependent'	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	х	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x
	'reassured', 'cared for', 'human again'	x	x	x	x	x		x	x	х	х		x	x	x	х	x	х	х	x	x
Strategies need tailored	to be clinical but	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	х	x

## **Appendix O: Summary of recommendations**

Based on the study findings, we recommend that staff working with major trauma patients:

Provide information to patients in different modes. This can be written information or visual aids. Having notebooks available for patients or families/carers to note information down could also be helpful.

Reassure patients, use humour, show humanity and communicate in ways that are caring and respectful.

Respond to the vulnerability, powerlessness and dependency patients experience with empathy, kindness and respect.

Encourage patients to engage in their treatment to ensure person-centred decision making. This could be through encouraging patient-staff conversations during existing processes; i.e., board round, goal setting, best interest meetings, liaison with PALS or Day One.

Adapt communication to what the patient needs, particularly during the initial days of admission. Use written information, clear language and families/carers/partners as proxy if needed during these early days post-injury. It can be challenging for patients to speak up due to feeling confused, the pain, trying to understand medical language and feeling vulnerable and trying to psychologically adjust to their injuries.

Take time as a staff team to reflect on the clinical conversations had with patients and explore any potential negative impacts or incidents.

Engage with communication guidance informed by the patients' perspectives gained in this study. This guidance will consider ways to support staff members to ask about the emotional state of patients, normalise feeling vulnerable or fearful, support patients to feel orientated and counteract confusion and provide accessible communication.

Are provided with training to support the staff team in:

- Recognising signs of post-traumatic stress
- Understanding how post-traumatic stress can impact on memory process and effect patient-staff clinical communication
- Developing skills in supporting patients' with these difficulties through grounding techniques

Have clinicians available to work directly with patients in helping them to recognise symptoms of post-traumatic stress through psychoeducation and therapeutic interventions. This direct work would enable patients to reflect on and process their journey through the major trauma centre.